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ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

THURSDAY, JUNE 21, 1945

House oF REPRESENTATIVE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 10 a. m., Hon. Hatton W. Sumners (chair-
man) presiding.

The CrHAamrMAN. The committee will come to order at least for the
purpose of straightening out in a preliminary way our procedure.

Mr. McFarland, I believe you are going to have some responsibility
for the presentation in order of the views of yourself and your group
who have had much responsibility and rendered much service in the
drafting, for consideration of the committee, of the matters that are
to be considered today.

Several bills have been introduced and are now pending in this com-
mittee dealing with this important subject matter. As I indicated to
you a moment ago and will state now, if we get the discussion in
some order dealing with this subject matter, it will materially shorten
the hearing. I suppose you want to make some introductory state-
ment about the need, in the judgment of its proponents, of this pro-
posed legislation. It seems tome it would then faI[I) under some general
subheadings.

First, you would deal, I suppose, with the formation of the direc-
tives, giving us the benefit of your judgment as to how those directives
are to be formulated and what opportunity the people who are to be
affected by them have of presenting their views with regard to what
those directives should be.

Then it seems to me perhaps the next thing of importance would
be a suggestion as to wgat agency and how it should be created for
hearing the matters in dispute; then the general machinery on up
through the structure of the Department, the right of appeal to the
court, what questions would be subject to review in the court; whether
cr not there would be any de novo trial in any circumstances.

I hope you will understand the indications of the chairman do not
convey any certainty of judgment on his part. He has certainly no
disposition to limit or even direct the proceedings. There are going
to be some other members of the committee here soon. Unfortunately,
this committee, as is true of many of the committees of the House, 1s
considerably disorganized now by reason of the draft which has been
made upon 1ts membership to constitute other committees dealing with
specific matters. I think, however, we have the real brains of the
committee here now and it would save some time if you proceed.

All right, Mr. McFarland.
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48 ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

Mr. McFarranp. Mr. Chairman, Mr, Simmons will introduce the
subject for our group; then will be followed by Mr. Miller, and then
by myself, if necessary.

STATEMENT OF DAVID A. SIMMONS, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN BAR
ASSOCIATION

Mr. Simmoxns. My name is David A. Simmons, from Houston, Tex.

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I appear here as
president of the American Bar Association. For the record, I might
say that for 5 years before that I was president of the American
Judicature Society, a group of 6,500 lawyers and judges throughout
the country who dedicate their spare time to the improvement in the
judicial administrative process. Before that I was president of the
Texas Bar Association, of the Houston bar and, in my private prac-
tice, am a member of a small law firin in a middle-sized city. I might
perhaps call myself a country lawyer. I find that is a little unusual
in the membership of the American Bar Association; but at least it is
current in Government practice.

I have served as first assistant attorney general of Texas; assistant
United States district attorney under tim Wilson administration in
south Texas, and have represented a number of administrative bodies
and boards 1n Texas and in my community.

I have a short statement introductory of this subject and in order,
lawyerlike, that I may not get off on too many other subjects, having
just come from 7 weeks at San Francisco as a consultant of the State
bepartment, where I helped to “revise and reorganize the world,”
with your permission I will restrict myself to this short statement.

It 1s not my purpose to review in detail the several proposals now
before you nor to dwell upon the objectives of particular provisions.
Mr. Clarence A. Miller—who is a former president of the Interstate
Commerce Commission Practitioners, former chairman of the Section
on Administrative Law of the District of Columbia Bar Association,
and presently chairman of the American Bar Association’s Committee
on Administrative Law for the District of Columbia—will present
to you the history of the proposals and the basis for the provisions
therein. I think I can say, however, that the measures which are now
before you are parts of an unbroken chain of development in which a
thoroughly democratic process is evident. Every branch of the legal
rofession has participated. Lawyers, judges, and administrators
1ave been members of the committees whichh have made valuable
contributions and constructive suggestions.

These bills—and particularly Il R. 1203 with some modifications
which I shall presently mention—mark the culmination of more than
10 years of consideration, studies, reports, and recommendations by
various public and private bodies. Beginning in 1933 a committee
of the American Bar Association proposed the creation of a special
administrative court. In 1037 the President of the United States
recommended a reorganization of the Federal executive branch upon
the ground that the present form of administrative tribunal, which
performs “administrative work in addition to judicial work, threatens
to develop a ‘fourth branch’ of the Government for which there is
no sanction in the Constitution.” These proposals were succeeded
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by a proposed administrative procedure act known generally as the
Walter-Logan bill. The latter was passed by Congress, but vetoed
by the President to await the conclusion of studies and the report
of a committee—composed of Government officers, judges, and law-
yers—appointed to study the subject. The so-called Attorney Gen-
eral’s Committee on Administrative Procedure made its report early
in 1941. Thereafter a subcommittee of the Senate Judiciary Com-
mittee held extensive hearings, but suspended consideration with the
imminence of war. During the past 2 years there has been a marked
revival of interest which has been directed toward two related
objectives: .

I wish to interpolate here that in the last year I have, as president
of the American Bar Association, had to go in every corner of the
country and I find everywhere the greatest interest, Mr. Chairman
and gentlemnen, in these bills and in this subject matter. I think I
can say without fear of contradiction and without being an advocate
about it but merely a spokesman for the bar that there is very great
interest and very great hope that something will be done which is
constructive, am‘iY at no long-distant date, on this subject. I find that
sentiment in the smallest hamlets. I believe the feeling is more
urgent among the lawyers in the smaller States and country districts
among the people generally. I do not limit it to lawyers, although
I stand here only as spokesman for the lawyers.

As I say, during the past 2 years there has been a marked revival
of interest which has been directed toward two related objectives:

First, the adoption of a general administrative procedure statute.
Secondly, the more specific definition of administrative powers as
individual pieces of legislation involving administrative agencics come
before Congress for adoption, revision, or renewal.

Practicaﬁy all of these bills have three basic features, although
they differ in Janguage and detail. Those features are—

1. Provision for publicity of administrative law and procedure. 1
need not tell this committee of the confusion in that field.

2. A statement of the minimum procedural requirements of the
two basic types of administrative operations—that is, (a) the mak-
ing of general regulations, and (&) the adjudication of particular
cases.

3. A simplified statement of the right, procedure, and scope o
judicial review.

The purpose of these is threefold: (1) to simplify the subject;
(2) to state minimum standards; and (3) to notify the citizen so
that the mystery may be removed from the American systemn so far
as administrative agencies are concerned.

Since no one desires to injure the legitimate operations of govern-
ment, there is no reason why the provisions of any bill adopted
should not bring general acceptance and approval. As evidence of
this fact, the Senate Judiciary Committee has recently issued a print
in which certain suggestions are made as the result of extended con-
ferences between the representatives of the Attorney General and
other parties. I understand that an agent of the Attorney General
is or will be here to discuss the matter. Mr. Carl McFarland, who
was formerly an Assistant Attorney General of the United States, a
member of the Attorney General’s Committee on Administrative Pro-
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cedure, and is now the chairman of the American Bar Association’s
administrative law activities, will present for you a discussion of the
suggested draft developed in cooperation with the representatives of
the Attorney General at the suggestion of the chairman of the Sen-
ate Judiciary Committee as we%l as the way in which the detailed
provisions of the proposed bills reflect the basic recommendations of
the Attorney General’s Committee on Administrative Procedure.

The one matter upon which no printed document reveals common
agreement is the appointment of hearing officers for administrative
gafles. In that respect three different proposals have been made, as

ollows: .

First is the suggestion that they be appointed and removed within
the usual framework of the public service, which means the civil-
service system.

Secon(%7 is the proposal for an office of administrative procedure,
headed by Presidential appointees, to make or approve appointments
and removals of examiners as well as to exercise general supervisory
and research powers.

Third is a suggestion that the Judicial Conference appoint an officer
to appoint and remove examiners. This suggestion is attractive, but
may present constitutional problems as to the appointing power. Per-
haps a solution would be for the Presidential aplpointment of such an
officer or officers, with provision for the Judicial Conference to make
recommendations to the President.

Now we have a suggestion that we want to leave for your considera-
tion as to, perhaps, a }'oint legislative committee.

Legislation of the character we are discussing is designed, as I have
said, merely to simplify the law, lay down minimum standards, and
notify the citizen of his procedural rights. It provides no code of pro-
cedure and leaves many vital matters untouched. But, more impor-
tant, it does not touch at all the more serious problem of making the
substantive powers of administrative officers more specific. Indeed,
there is so much that needs to be done in this field that any statute such
as is here pending is but a start.

Some means must be found for Congress itself to exercise continuing
supervision and improvement in the matter of administrative justice.
To that end, it is suggested that there ought to be provided—prefer-
ably in any bill which this committee may report and as an addition to
the subjects now proposed to be contained in it—a joint committee on
adminisirative law and procedure. That committee should have an
adequate staff. Tt should operate like the Joint Committee on Taxa-
tion. It should engage in the drafting of legislation conferring ad-
ministrative powers. It should conduct investigations. It should
make recommendations for further procedural legislation.

I wish to do no more at this time than to leave this thought with
you. We need an administrative procedure act, but it is only a be-
ginning. In order that it may not be a stopping point, our suggestion
is that means be provided in any bill reported whereby continuing
improvements may be made. ) o .

Now, to that written statement, with your permission, I will add
just one thought. I have gone about this country this year, as presi-
dent of the American Bar Association and as an ordinary lawyer from
the Southwest, talking to people in every walk of life. I find there is
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great interest in the matter of governniental reorganization, in which
this is merely one part, and in the years that I have given of my life
to talking with people of America on these subjects I find that next to
the war itself at the moment this is the most interesting subject to
them of a political nature. And I have had occasion to make several
speeches. The distinguished chairman and I spoke over the same na-
tional radio program in New York last winter on a subject related to
this and I had correspondence from all over the country. May I su%-
west that we give, as citizens and as members of the legislative branch,
a great deal more thought to the subject of the three divisions of
government.

I am not going to make a speech. My 1-hour speech is printed in
the American Bar Association Journal of February. It has received
some favorable comment in every State of the Union and has been
reprinted and scattered broadcast. 'The basic thought that impressed
people was this, that the Congress is the legislative branch of our
Government—it is the one elected by the people—it is the one the
people must rely on and we do not any longer want Congress to set up
bureaus and commissions and say to them: “We recognize there is a
great problem in this particular field. We have not the time to solve
this problem as we did in the carly days of this Republic; we are going
merely to set up a commission of some kind and give you full powers,
and you endeavor to solve that problem.” The people of America, in-
sofar as I have been able to determine, desire that the Congress set up
its own agencies. The appropriation for Congress is a mere pittance.
I have gone about this country pointing out that your appropriation
for the current year was only $13,000,000 for salaries and expenses—
10 cents a head for all the people of America. You did not know, I
suppose, that you had a spokesman in the president of the American
Bar Association this year urging and telling the people that Con-
gress must be given more funds; yes, salary, too—1 am for that. But
you have to set up an establishnient here sufficient to run a nation of
136,000,000 people and if it costs the people of America $1 a head to
run the congressional establishment, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen,
the people are willing to have it done.

When I read that you have an Office of Legislative Counsel with
an appropriation of $82,000 to help you draft your bills, I personally
feel you should have a staff adequate and equal to that of any depart-
ment of the Government. I say that is ridiculous, because this 1s the
department of Government that represents the people of America.

ou see, it would be easy to get me started on tEat, and I will merely
stop the statement where I began. In this paper I have submitted
that this is a step in the right direction.

The CrAmMmAaN. Before you take your seat, I want personally to
express my appreciation to you as president of the Amecrican Bar
Association this year, and I see another very prominent man over
there who has been doing the same thing; that is, while you were
making these speeches, you also have been telling the people they
have to take back in the States and small communities some of these
powers concentrated here so that we can operate this country under
laws passed by Congress, and directives.

Mr. SiMymons. That is right.
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The CaairmaN. I have been saying for a good while you are either
going to have to do that or you are going to have to go ahead and
establish these great organizations of considerable size around Mem-
bers of Congress and wind up with 500 or 600 other bureaus, and the
Congressman will be in the center of it and he won’t know much about
what the folks are doing under it.

Mr. Stmmons. I agree with you and will be glad at some time to
discuss that with you over a national radio chain.

STATEMENT OF C. A. MILLER, WASHINGTON, D. C.,, CHAIRMAN,
AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION COMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE
LAW FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Mr. Mmrer. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, as Mr.
McFarland said, I am going to take up where the president of the
American Bar Association left off.

The CrAIRMAN. I believe it would be a good idea for you to identify
yourself, first.

Mr. Mirer. My name is C. A. Miller; my office is 1120 Tower
Building, Washington, D. C. By way of identification and some
qualification, perhaps I should say at the present time I am vice
president and general counsel of the American Short Line Railroad
Association. I mean by that that is the source from which I obtain
my compensation,

I am here as the chairman of the American Bar Association com-
mittee on administrative law for the District of Columbia.

I have been, as the president of the American Bar Association said,
a past president or am a past president of the Association of Inter-
state Commerce Commission Practitioners. I was a member of the
committee that cooperated with the Interstate Commerce Commis-
sion’s committee in revising the general rules of practice of the Inter-
state Commerce Commission in 1941 and 1942; I was also a member of
the committee that revised the rules of practice of the Public Utilities
Commission of the District of Columbia which were adopted in 1942.

So far as my experience is concerned, I should say, in the field of
administrative law, it began about 25 years ago when I became a
member of Mr. Beaman’s staff in the office of what now is the Legis-
lative Counsel Service. Mr. Beaman and Mr. Law, with whom most
of you gentlemen are acquainted, were my original preceptors and
instructors in the field of administrative law. Since that time, how-
ever, my experience has been mostly as a practitioner before the ad-
ministrative agencies of the Government specializing in particular
before the Interstate Commerce Commission.

In making this statement, I think I should say to you gentlemen
I appear here solely as the representative of the American Bar Asso-
ciation, although our own Short Line Association has endorsed and
is in favor of an administrative law bill.

Your committee has before it, Mr. Chairman, six bills; namely,
H. R. 184, the so-called Celler bill; H. R. 339 and H. R. 1117, iden-
tical bills, which we style the Smith-Cravens bill; H. R. 1203, the
Sumners bill, which is generally known throughhout the country as
the McCarran-Sumners bill; H. R. 1206, the Walter bill, and H. R.

2602, the Gwynne bill.
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I assume, Mr. Chairman, it is the purpose and intent of the chair-
man to have these bills made a part of the record of this hearing?

The Caammyan, I do not know as to whether we will make them n
part of the record or not, but I believe it would be helpful if you
would discuss the general subject matter as distinguished, at this
time, from discussing the provisions of the particular bills. (The bills
appear in the appendix.)

Mr. Murer. That is what I propose to do. T may say to you, M.
Chairman, in such preparation as we could make for this hearing, our
idea was it should be as flexible as it could be made so as to meet the
desires of the committee to the extent possible; at the same time to
be as helpful to the committee as possible without being too lengthy
in our presentation. For that reason, I have had prepared and
there is before each of you gentlemen a mimeographed document
captioned “Summary of salient features of administrative procedure
bills pending before the Committee on the Judiciary, House of Rep-
resentatives, United States.” In the summary statement I take up
each of the bills in their numerical order and very briefly summarize
what we consider to be the salient features of those bills.

A very cursory examination of that statement will indicate to you
gentlemen that, by and large, the bills cover the same general terri-
tory. There are differences in the details of them and in the ap-
proach, but I believe no good purpose would be served by my going
into any elaborate description of the salient features of these various
bills at this time.

The Caamman. I think you are right.

Mr. Mmier. I think the document presented to you will serve the
purpose of shortening the hearing as much as possible. The chair-
man can, of course, ﬁave that statement incorporated in the record
if he wishes; or, if not, as may suit the convenience of the committee.

The CrHAIRMAN. We will be very glad to incorporate that in the
record, Mr, Miller.

(The matter above referred to is as follows:)

SUMMARY STATEMENT oF SALIENT FEATURES OF ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE Brils
Penping Berorx CoMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, Housrk oF REPRESUNTATIVES,
UNITED STATES, JUNE 21, 1945

(H. R. 184, Celler bill: H. R. 330 and H. R. 1117, Smith-Oravens bills; H. R. 1203,
Sumners bill; H. R. 1206, Walter biil; I, . 2602, Gwynne bill)

H. R. 184—CgLrrr Brin

1. DECLARATION OF GENPERAL POLICY

1. All administrative authority should be effocted by established procedures
designed to assure adequate protection of private interests and to effectuate

declared policies of Congress,
2. All procedures should be made known to all interested persons.
8. Adjudication should include due notice, opportunity to be heard, and prompt

decision,
II. DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY

Provision is made for delegation of authority to subordinates,
III. OFFICE OF FEDERAL ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

1. Director of Federal Administrative Procedure, to he appointed by President,
by and with advice and congent of Senate.
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2. Office of Federal Administrative Procedure:
(a) Director.
{b) Justice of the United States Court of Appeals, Distriet of Columbia.
(¢) Director of Admninistrative Office of United States Courts.
(@) Advisory Committees.
3. Dutles of Director:
(a) Investigate agency practices and procedures.
(b) Recommend uniform procedures.
(c) Investigate complaints regarding procedures.
(d) BExamine practices respecting publicity.
(e) Investigate admissions to practice,
(f) Act, with members of Office, respecting appointment and removal of
hearing commissioners.
(g) Submit annual report.

1V. RULES AND RULE MAKING

. Publication of internal organization of agencies required.
. Publication of policies, interpretations, and rules required.
. Provision for receipt of suggestions for rules required.

. Retroactivity of effect of rules prohibited.

. Provision IS made for requesting amendments of rules.

ke Q8 1S

V. ADJUDICATION
(Applicable where hearing accorded by statute)

1. Hearing commissioners:
(a) Nominated by agency and appeointed by Director OFAP,
(b) Term, 7 years.
(¢) Removable, for cause after hearing.
(d) Powers and duties are prescribed.
2. Hearlng of cases:
(a) Presiding officer, a hearing commissioner.
(b) Powers and duties of hearing commissioner prescribed.
(c) Provision made for cases of disobedience of lawful orders.
(d) Prebearing conferences authorized.
(e) Provision made for briefs, argument, requested findings, ete.
(f) Provision is made for disqualification of hearing commissioner.
3. Declslon of cases:
(a) Decision of hearing commissioner final unless appealed to agency.
(b) Provision is made for reopening of decisions not appealed.
(¢) Provision is made for appeal of hearing commissioner's decision.

VI. APPEAL TO COURTS

1. Content of record on appeal to courts is prmcribed
2. Mistake of remedy is not to preclude judicial review

VIL. DECLARATORY RULINGS
Provision {8 made for declaratory rulings.
H. R. 339 anp H. R. 1117—SMITH-CRAVENS BILL
(Military, naval, and diplomatic functions excepted from all requirements)
1. RULES
Every agency required to publish—
(a) Descriptions of internal and field organization.
(b) Method of channelization of functions.
(¢) Bubstantive regulations.
II. RULINGS AND ORDERS

Every agency required to publish-—or make available—all general rulings, opin-
lons, orders, etc.
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II1. RELEASES

Requilred to be filed with Division of Federal Register and be made available
to public.

IV. EFNFORCEMENT

1. No person to be prejudiced by failure to avail himself of anything not pub-
lished as required.
2. Comptroller General to disallow expenditures of nonconforming agencles.

V. RULE MAKING
1. Notice of proposed rule making required.
2. Interested parties accorded opportunity to participate in formulation of
rugfsi{ight to petition for change of rules is accorded.
VL ADJUDICATION
(Where law now accords hearing)
. Adequate notice of proceeding is required.

. Adegquate opportunity for full hearing prescribed.
. Declaratory orders are provided for.

LOND =

VII. APPEARANCES

1. Right of appearance in person or by counsel provided.
2. Right to advice by, and accompaniment of, counsel is provided.

ViIl. INVESTIGATIONS

1. Limited to those authorized by law, within agency jurisdiction, and sub-
stantially necessary.

2. Required to be conducted so as not to disturb rights of personal privacy and
to interfere as little as possible with private occupation or enterprise,

IX. SBUBPENAS

1. Made available to private parties.
2. Provision is made for determining validity.

X. DENIALS
Prompt notice—and grounds therefore—required.
XI. RETROACTIVITY

Rules or orders not to hecome effective prior to publication or service, unless
authorized by law.

XII. RECORDS
‘Matters of official record made available to interested parties.
XTII. HEARINGS

1. Presiding officers—Commissioners or Deputy Commissioners.

Three Commissioners appointed by President, with advice and consent of Sen-
ate, for terms of 12 years.

Deputy Commissioners appointed by Commissioners.

2. Powers of hearing officers prescribed in detail,

3. Rules of evidence are prescribed.

4. Record—consist prescribed.
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XIV. DECISIONS

1. Opportunity for briefs, pioposed findings, conclusions, and oral argument
preseribed.

2. Order, award, ete., required to be made by hearing officer.

3. Appeal from decision of hearing officer to agency provided.

4. Decision required to be based upon the record.

5. Findings and determinations required to be in writing and served upon all
parties.

XV. PENALTIES AND BENEFITS

1. Imposition of sanctions is strictly limited.
2. Liceusing requiremeuts are specificaily safeguarded.

XVI. JUDICIAL REVIEW

Right of judicial review is accorded.
Form of action is prescribed.

. Interim relief is provided.

Scope of review is prescribed.

e S0 00

XVII. S8EPARATION OF FUNCTIONS

Complete separation of investigative and prosecuting functions from those of
adjudication and rule making is required.

H. R. 1203—SUuMnNERS BILL
1. PRINCIPAT. FEATURES

1. Publicity of administrative law and procedure.

2. Minimum procedural requirements for rule making and adjudication.

3. Specification and simplification of judicial review.

4. Statement of common [ncidental procedural rights pertaining to any kind of
Executive authority.

5. Limitations upon types of penalties imposable by administrative agencies.

;. Bill applies to functions rather than agencies.

7. War agencies are exewmpt—except for publication of rules—also military,
niaval, or diplomatic functions requiring secreey in the public interest.

1. PUBLICITY OF ADMINISTRATIVE LAW AND PROCEDURE

1. Agencies are required to publish—
(a) Descriptions of internal and field organizations.
(b) Statement of methods for channeling and determining matters han.
dled.
(e) Rulings and orders.
(d) Final opinions.
111. RULE MAKING

1. Requires notice of proposed substantive rules and opportunity to be heard.
2. Requires publication of reasons and conclusions for rejection of proposed

rules.
3. Affords opportunity for petition for issuance of rules, or changes therein.

1V. ADJUDICATION
{Where statute requires opportunity for hearing)

1. Requires adequate notice.

2. Requires opportunity for settlement by agreement.

3. Prohibits Investigative or prosecuting employces from participating in deci-
sion or recommended decision.

4. Provides for declaratory orders.

3. Accords right of appearance—in person or by counsel.
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V. INVESTIGATIONS

1. Limited to those authorized by law, and within jurisdiction of agency, and
in interest of law enforcement,
2. Protects right of personal privilege or privacy.

V1. BUBPENAS

1. Requires subpenas authorized by law to be issued to any party.
2. Accords court right to determine relevancy and jurisdiction, where validity

of subpena is questioned.
VII. DENIALS

1. 'rompt notice is required where application, petition, or other request is
denied in whole or in part.
VIII. PUBLIC RECORDS

1. Matters of official record are made available to interested parties—with
certain exceptions.

IX. HEARINGS
(Applicable to rule making and required hearings)

. Specification of presiding official is made.
. Impartiality is required.
. Provides for disqualification of hearing officer.

SO N

X. EXAMINERS

. Requires each agency to appoint examiners, subject to civil-service rules
. Provides for survey of examiners’ salaries by Civil Service Commission.
3. Provides for lend-leasing of examiners by agencies.

B =t

XI. HEARING PROCYDURE

1. Specifies burden of proceeding.
2, Provides presumption of legitimacy of conduct or action,
3. Gives right of cross-examination,
4. Prescribes admissibility of evidence—and action thereon.
5. Specifies consist of record.
6. Limits taking of official notice.
XII. DECISIONS
1. Provides for initial or recommended decisions.
2. Provides for final decisions.
3. Requires due process—and specifies it—hefore any decision is made.
4, Specifies content of decisions and recommended decisions.

XIII. BANCTIONS

. Specifies l1imitations on sanctions.

. Specifies conditions under which licenses shall be deemed granted.

. Limits withdrawals, suspensions, revocations, and annulments of licenses.
. Protects actions while license applications are pending.

[ g R

XI1V. PUBLICITY

1. Prohibits agencies from issuing publicity reflecting adversely upon any party

or enterprise.
XV. JUDICIAL BEVIEW

1. Does not give right of judicial review where none now exists.
2. Specifies form and venue of action.

3. Defines revidwable acts,

4. Provides interim relief.

5. Specifies scope of review.
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H. R. 1206—WaLTER DILL
I. DECLARATION OF GENERAL POLICY

1. Declares that powers of Government—ezercised thirough administrative

agencies—
(a) Shall be conducted according to established procedures-—

1. Assuring adequate protection.
2. Assuring impartial conferring of benefits.

II. DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY

1. Provides for delegation of agency authority to subordinates, with agency

responsibility for acts done, etc.
2. Requires publication of rules relating to delegations of authority.

III. APPEARANCES

1. Provides for appearances in person or authorized representatives.
2, Accords right of advice of counsel to persons summoned in any agency
proceeding.
IV. ATTORNEYS AND AGENTS

1. Provides for suspensions or disbarments of practitioners.
2. Requirements for admission to practice, and maintenance of formal regis-

ters of attorneys or agents to be omitted when practicable.

3. Office of Administrative Procedure authorized to establish and maintain
central method for registration or admission of attorneys and agents.

4. Except in Patent Office, attorneys in good standing .in highest court of State
or Territory, or in any Federal court, are eligible to practice.

5. Appearance by former eraployees of agency is limited.

6. Nonlawyers admissible under reasonable rules and regulations of ageney.

V. INVESTIGATIONS

1. Investigations required to be conducted with least possible disruption of
personal privacy, or private occupation or enterprise.

2. Reports required to be simplified as much as possible,

3. Specific limitations and admonitions are provided.

VI. SUBPENAS

1. To be issued only upon request and reasonable showing as to necessity,

scope, ete.
2. To be issued to private parties as freely as to agencies.

VII. PUBLICITY

1. Matters of record (with certain exceptions) are made available to all inter-

ested persons.
2. Limits publicity of proceedings by agencies.

VIIT. OFFICE OF FEDERAL ADMINISTRATIVE I'ROCEDURE

1. Director (learned in the law, or qualified by experience) appointed by
President with advice and consent of Senate for term of 7 years.
2. Qoverned by Board—
(a) The Director.
(b) An Associate Justice of United States Court of Appeals for District

of Columbia.
(¢) Director of Administrative Office of United States Courts.

3. Duties are specified in detalil.

I1X. EFFECT AND ENFORCEMENT

1. Act In general to serve as guides and limitations.
2. Violation of mandatory provisions mmade subject to disciplinary action.
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X. SUSPENSION OF PROVISIONS

1. Provisions of the act may be suspended by President—upon recommendation

of an agency and OFAP.
2. Provision is made for termination of suspension by Congress,

XI. ADMINISTRATIVE RULES AND REGULATIONS

1. Declared policy—agencies shall issue rules, regulations, ete., as to organiza-
tion and procedures.
. Military, naval, diplomatic, and certain other functions excluded.
. Standards for regulations are prescribed.
. Receipt and consideration of suggestions for rules are provided for.
. Notice of proposed rule-making is provided for.
6. Public rule-making procedures are prescribed.
7. Provision is made for judicial review of rules.
8. Declaratory judgments are provided for.
9. Scope of judicial review is prescribed.
10. Rulings in specific cases are not to serve as general rules.
11. Rules promulgated are to be transmitted to Congress annually.

S o N

XII. ADMINISTRATIVE ADJUDICATIONS

1. Due process is specifically prescribed.
2. BException is made for military and diplomatle functions, and determinations

triable de novo, and certain other activities.

3. Expedition of determinations is provided for.

4. Informal dispositions of controversies are provided for.

5. Declaratory rulings are prescribed, upon petition.

6. Requirements of formal procedures are specified in detail.

7. Complete segregation of prosecuting and adjudicatory functions is required.

8. Hearing comrissioners are provided for, to be nominated by agency and ap-
pointed by OFAP.

9. Provision is made for disqualifying presiding officers.

10. Powers and duties of presiding officers are prescribed.

11. Prebearing conferences are provided for.

12. Rules of evidence are specified.

13. Provision is made for cross-examination.

14. Conditions of taking of official notice are prescribed.

15. Post hearing procedure—proposed reports, etc.—is detailed.

16. Procedure for reaching final determinations is detalled.

17. Rehearing, reopening, and reconsideration of decisions is provided for.

XTI, JUDICIAL REVIEW
Detalled provision is made for judiclal review.
H. R. 2802—GwYNNE BiLL
1. OBJECTS

1. Improve relations between private citizens and governmental authority.
2. Facilitate administration of justice.

8. Protect civil rights.
4. Preserve constitutional form of government.

II. PUBLIC INFORMATION

1. Publication of rules, including organization, in Federal Register, is required.

2. Agency rulings and orders are made available to public.
3. Releases are required to be filed with Division of Federal Register, and made

available to public inspeetion.

80600—46——~8
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III. PENALTIES AND BENEFITS

. Imposition of sanctions is restricted.

. Licensing requirements are restricted.

Exercise of investigative powers is limited.

Subpenas are made uavailable to private parties.

Right of appearance in person or by counsel is preseribed.

cub s

IV. JUDICIAL REVIEW
1. Right of judicial review is prescribed.
2, Powers of courts on judicial review are specified.

3. Interim relief is provided.
4. Scope of judicial review is prescribed.

v. SEPA‘RATION OF FUNCTIONS
Complete separation of prosecuting and adjudicatory functions is provided.
VI. RULE MAKING
PPublic notice is required.

Procedures are prescribed.
Provision is made for petitions for amendments, etc.

w e

Vil. ADJUDICATION
(Where hearing is required by statute)

1. Adequate notice is required.
2. Falr procedure is required.
3. Declaratory rulings are provided.

4. Hearings—
(a) By ultimate authority, or subordinate hearing officers.
(b) Evidence required to be in record.
(¢) General rules of evidence are pregeribed.
(d) Content of record is prescribed.
5. Decistous—
(a) Intermediate reports are provided.
(b) Briefs, argument, excepiions, ete., are provided.
(¢) Deeision based on record ig required.
(4) Findings and determinations are required to bhe in writing, accom-
panied by reasons therefor,

Mr. MrLLer. I have also prepared and had placed before your com-
mittee a chart which looks very much like a genealogical chart, and
I would like to call your attention to that chart very briefly. It is
headed at the top “Administrative law bills” and is a chart which
shows all of the bills introduced in the Congress from the first bill
on this general subject, back in the Seventy-third Congress, first ses-
sion, which you will note was S. 1835 and was introduced by the great
Senator Norris, “father of administrative procedure” as he is now
called.

Then there was a suceession of bills in the Congress down to and
including the bill in the Seventy-sixth Congress known as the Logan-
Wheeler bill, which is on that chart. In that column the committee
will note that the thinking was on the basis of an administrative court.
Then, during the Seventy-sixth Congress, S. 915 and H. R. 4236, also
known as the Celler bill, changed that idea, got away from the idea
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of an administrative court, so to speak, and went over to the subject
of administrative procedure.

My first purpose in presenting this chart to your committee is to
in discussing generally the proposition decided we did not want any
special courts.

Mr. MiLer. That is my recollection of about what happened. 1
think the folks who were considering that ultimately rcached the
conclusion it was not a workable idea.

My first purpose in presenting this chart to your committee is to
show the change in the thinking on the subject; but another major
purpose is to show the sequence of those bills and how they have
developed. So you will find at the appropriate place I am showing
where the Attorney General’s Committee on Administrative Proce-
dure intervened and I am also showing where the report on admin-
istrative management in the executive branch of the Government
intervened in 1937.

That chart, Mr. Chairman, if you think it wise and worth while,
may be incorporated in the record so far as I am concerned.

The Caairman. I think it should be incorporated.

Mr. MiiLer. I have also prepared and am going to present to you
another mimeographed statement which is entitled “History of
MecCarran-Sumners bills, S. 7 and H. R. 1203, with special reference
to the American Bar Association.” I do not intend either to read
that statement in detail or discuss it in detail, because it was mimeo-
graphed and presented to you in order to avoid that very thing. I
want to say to the committee, however, that this was prepared for
your possible benefit to show you, first, the exhaustive consideration
which has been given to this subject of reform of administrative pro-
cedure so far as the American Bar Association is concerned and so
far as the congressional bills are concerned. You will find that this
statement very largelv coincides with the genealogical or diagram-
matic chart wﬁich has been presented to you. That statement shows
in detail—and all based upon matters of historical and documentary
record—that this subject has been receiving consideration and serious
consideration of the American Bar Association for a period of 12
or more years—at least 12 years. That statement will show to you,
alco, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, that the con-
sideration by the American Bar Association has followed pretty gen-
erally what we call today the democratic process.

As the president of the American Bar Association told you, this
has not been the subject of consideration of a smull group of people,
but it has been receiving consideration of a large group of people
within and without the ﬁ.merican Bar Association, and every effort
has been made to give the subject a thorough study. Whether or not
sound results have been reached as a result of that study, of course,
is a matter of opinion that I will not debate at this time, to say
the least.

Here again, Mr. Chairman, I do not believe it is desirable that this
statement be read in detail. I think, however, it might be well for
the record to have it included at this point as a part of my statement,



62

ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

(The matter above referred to is as follows:)

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW BILLS

[ ADMINISTRATIVE COURT ]

l ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

|

8. 1835 (Norris)
73d Congress, 1st Session

S. 915 (Logan) — H.R. 4236 (Celler)
76th Congress, 1st Session

L

l

S. 3787 (Logan) — H.R. 12237 (Celler)
74th Congress. 2d Session

H.R. 6324 (Walter)
76th Congress, 3d Session

-

S—

1

I

L.

. 3676 (Logan) — 75th Cong., id Session
H.R. 234 (Celler} —~ 76th Congress, Ist Session

S. 915 (Logan) — H.R. 6324 (Walter)
Amended
76th Congress, 3d Session

[

S. 916 (Logan) ~— H.R. 4235 (Celler)

76th Congress, 15t Session

i

L

8. 674 — H.R. 4238
77th Congress, 1st Session
A.G.C. Minority

]

8. 675 — H.R. 4782
77th Congress, 1st Session
A.G.C. Majority

[

S. 918 (logan) — H.R. 3464 (Walter)
77th Congress, 1st Session

|

H.R. 4314 (Gwynne)
78th Congress, 2d Session

i

Report on Administrative Manag in
the Executive Branch of the Government.

January 8, 1937

S. 2030 (McCarran) — H.R. 5081 (Sumners)
78th Congress, 2d Session
A.B.A. Bills

Report of Attorney (eneral’s Commitiee

I

H.R. 5237 (Smith)
78th Congress, 2d Session

I

on Administrative Procedure

Sen. Doc. 8 — 77th Congress, 1st Seasion

S. 7 {McCarran) — H.R. 12038 (Sumners)
79th Congress, Ist Session
A.BA. Bills

[

H.R. 184 (Celler)—(A.G.C. Majority)
H.R. 339* (Smith)
H.R. 1117° (Cravens)
H.R, 1206 (Walter)~—~(A.G.C. Minority)
H.R. 2602 (Gwyune)
79th Congress, 15t Seasion

*ldentical
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so that the historical background will be as complete as it is possible

for me to make it.
The Cuairyan. That will be incorporated at this point.
(The matter above referred to is as follows:)

HisTory or MCCARRAN-SUMNERS BrrL (S. 7 anp H. R. 1203, 79ra Coxg., 18T S£ss.)
To IMPROVE THE APMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE BY PRESCRIBING FAIR ADMINISTBA-
TIVE PROCEDURE WITH SPECIAL REFERENCE TO AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

(Prepared by C. A. Miller, Washington, D. C., January 31, 1845)

The McCarran-Sumners bill is the product of long study of administrative
agencies, which have been defined as “something that looks like a court and acts
like a court but somehow escapes being classified as a court whenever you attempt
to impose any limitation on its power” (58 A. B. A. Rept. 197 (1933)). The
subject of administrative law necegsarily had to be studied along with the subject
of administrative agencies. It has been said that administrative law “results
from the reposing of what are essentially legislative or judicial funections (or
both) in an official or board, sometimes belonging to the executive branch of the
Government and sometimes independent” (58 A. B. A. Rept. 202 (1933)).

Genealogically speaking, the McCarran-Sumners bill can trace its ancestry
back to the time when Senator Norris, of Nebraska, introduced S. 1835 in the
first session of the Seventy-third Congress. This was a bill to establish a
United States Court of Administrative Justice, which would have been a con-
solidation of the Court of Claims and the Court of Customs and Patent Appeals,
with 5 additional judges, so that it would have been composed of 15 judges. 1t
was proposed to transfer to this court the adjudications by the courts of the
District of Columbia in mandamus and injunction proceedings ngainst Federal
officials, the review of decisions of the United States Board of Tax Appeals,
and the jurisdiction of the United States district courts over cluims agalnst the
United States and against collectors of internal revenue. This was the first bill
introduced in Congress looking to the improvement of administrative justice.
No action was taken on this bill.

At the meeting of the executive committee of the American Bar Association,
in May 1933 a special committee on administrative law was created (H8 A. I A,
Rept. 197 (1933)). That commitéee submitted its first report at the annual
convention of the American Bar Association at Grand Rapids (58 A. B. A.
Rept. 407 (1933) ). The chairman of the committee stated that:

“The committee is not prepared to make a definite proposal * * * 1T in-
cline toward the view that the ideal solution lies in the direction of a Iederal
Administrative Court, with appropriate branches so as to take over or review
the judicial functions of the multitudinous Federal administrative tribunals”
(58 A. B. A. Rept. 203 (1933)).

The special committee on administrative law submitted a report to the annual
convention of the American Bar Association in Milwaukee in 1934 (59 A. B. A.
Rept. 539-564 (1934)). The special committee was continned (50 A. B. A.
Rept. 148 (1934)). The following resolution of the committee was adopted:

‘“That, subject to the approval of the executive committee, the association
authorizes the special committee on administrative law to confer with the ap-
propriate Government officials and to appear before the appropriate committees
of Congress and to draft and urge the enactment of legislation in furtherance of
the special committee’s conclusions™ (59 A. B. A. Rept. 152 (1934)).

The executive committee of the American Bar Association, at its meeting in
January 1935, authorized the special committee on administrative law to draft
a detailed bill giving expression to the committee’s proposal for an Adminis-
trative Court. No bill was precented at the annual convention of the American
Bar Association in Los Angeles, in 1933, for reasons explained at that con-
vention (60 A. B. A. Rept. 136-143 (1935)).

8. 3787 and H. R. 12297 were introduced in the second session of the Seventy-
fourth Congress by Senator Logan and Representative Celler. These were
identical bills providing for the establishment of a Federal Administrative Court.

The special committee on administrative law submiited a report to the exec-
utive committee of the American Bar Association at its meetlng in May 1938,
detailing features of an Administrative Court bill. The executive committee
approved a resolution to be submitted at the annual convention of the American
Bar Association In Boston that year.
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At the annual convention in Boston, in 1936, the special committee on adminis-
trative law submitted a report summarizing the provisions of the Logan-Celler
bill, and recommended the adoption of a resolution approving in principle the
establishment of a Federal Administrative Court, but without approving or dis-
approving any then pending bill (61 A. B. A. Rept. 720-794 (1936)). The sub-
Ject of the composition, scope, and jurisdiction of the court was re-referred to
the committee for further study and consideration, with directions to report at
the next annnal convention (61 A. B. A. Rept. 235 (19368) ).

The Report on Administrative Management in the Executive Branch of the
Government of the United States, submitted January 8, 1937, by the President's
Committee on Administrative Management, through Louis Brownlow, Chairman,
Charles Merriam and Luther Guelick, and the accompanying study, The Problem
of the Independent Regulatory Commission, by Robert E. Cushman, contained
recommendations very closely parallel to one of the two alternative plans pre-
sented to the American Bar AsSociation at its annual convention in Milwaukee
in 1934 (59 A. B. A. Rept. 539-546 (1934)). These alternatives, eaclh designed
to segregate judicial functions so far as practicable, were (1) a Federal Admin-
istrative Court or (2) an appropriate number of independent tribunals having
judicial functions only and analogous to the United States Board of Tax Appeals.

In its report submitted to the American Bar Association at its annual conven-
tion In Kansas City in 1937, the speclal committee on administrative law stated
that it had concluded to drop any attempt to create an Administrative Court or
to consolidate existing legislative courts, and submitted, in lieu thereof, a pro-
posal similar in prineiple to 8. 916 and H. R. 4235, introduced in the flrst session
of the Seventy-sixth Congress by Senator Logan and Congressman Celler, respec-
tively. These bills, however, were not American Bar Association bills, and did
not have the endorsement of that association (62 A. B. A. Rept. 783%-850 (1937)).
The honge of delegates approved the recommendations of the committee sith
respect to intradepartmental boards of review and judicial review “as a declara-
tion of principle,” with the contents of the bill to be subject to approval by the
board of governors. A revised draft was approved by the board of governors,
and introduced by Senator Togan as 8. 3676, Seventy-fifth Congress, third session
(62 A. B. A. Rept. 334 (1937)).

S. 3676, Seventy-fifth Congress, third session, proposed to establish a United
States Court of Appeals and Administration to receive, decide, and expedite
appeals from Federal commissions, administrative authorities, and tribunals
in which the United States is a party or has an interest. The court would have
consisted of a chief justice and not to exceed 40 associate justices. This pro-
posal was not new. It was discussed in the Angust 1933 American Bar Asso-
ciation Journal, beginning at page 471. It had been commented upon by the
gpecial committee on administrative Taw in 1933 and 1934 (58 A. B. A. Rept. 203
427 (1933) : 59 A. B, A. Rept. 550 (1034)). Hearings on 8. 3678 were held by a
subcommittee of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary on April 1, and 5, 1938,
but no further action thereon was taken,

At the annual meeting of the American Bar Association in Cleveland. in 1938,
the only action taken on the report submitted by the committee on administrative
Inw was that of the house of delegates directing that a bill be submitted to the
house of delegates and the board of governors for congideration (63 A. B. A. Rept.
331-368 (1938) ).

On January 3, 1939, Congressman Celler introduced H. R. 234, Seventy-sixth
Congress, first session, to establish a United States Administrative Court to
expedite the hearing and determination of controversies with the United States,
and for other purpeses. Thig bill was similar to the Logan bill, 8, 3676, Keventy-
fifth Congress, third session. It was superseded by 8. 916 and H. R. 4237, Seventy-
sixth Congress, first session.

Up to this time all proposals had been directed toward the establishment of a
Federal Administrative Conrt, or the equivalent thereof, The first of the so-called
administrative law bills was K 915, introduced in the first session of the Seventy-
sixth Congress by Senator Logan, to provide for the more expeditious settiement
of disputes with the United States. An identical bill, H. R. 4236, was introduced
by Congressman Celler.

The Logan-Celler bill (8. 915 and H. R. 4236) represented the first introduction
in Congress of the American Bar Association legisiative proposals on this suhject,
these bills having received formal approval of the American Bar Assgociation by
action of its board of governors and Its house of delegates at their meetings in
Chicago in January 1939. (See American Bar Association Journal, February 1939,
pages 83-102.) The bill as submitted by the association’s special committee on
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administrative law was amended before being approved. The committee was
directed by the house of delegates to take such action as might be necessary to
obtain enactment of the endorsed bill (64 A. B. A. Rept. 281 (1939)).

S. 015 was reported by the Senate Commiittee on the Judiciury, with amend-
ments, on May 17, 1939 (S. Rept. 442, 76th Cong., 1st sess.). The bill was passed
by the Senate on July 1, 1939, but restorved to the calendar by adoption of a motion
to reconsider. H. R. 6324, practically identical with S. 919, as amended and
passed by the Senate, was introduced by Congressman Walter.

An annotated copy of S. 915 as passed by the Senate was published on Feb-
ruary 8, 1940, as Senate Document 145, Seventy-sixth Congress, third session. An
analysis of this proposed legislation was printed in the Congressional Record of
April 18, 1940, at pages 7225-7T228. An article discussing it was printed in the
Congressional Record of May 1, 1940, at page 8242-8248.

S. 915, H. R. 4236, and M. R. 0324 departed from the administrative court
bills by-providing for the *“implementing” of administrative rules.

The administrative court bills, however, continued to be presented to the
Congress. S. 916 was introduced by Senator Logan, and H. R. 4235 was intro-
duced by Congressman Celler. These bills, proposing an administrative court of
a chief justice and 10 associate justices were siwilar to earlier bills on that subject.

On Fcbruary 24, 1939, the Attorney General announced the appointment of a
committee to be known as the Attorney General's Committee on Administrative
Procedure, to study the practices and procedure of the various adininistrative
agencies of the Government, with a view to determining to what extent improve-
ments were desirable. The Attorney General's Committee reguested the com-
mittees of the respective Houses of Congress to defer action on any of the
administrative law or procedure measures then pending until after the Comimit-
tee had completed its study and made its report and recommendations,

H. R. 6324, which was practically identical with 8. 915 as passed by the
Senate, was reported by the House Cownmnittee on the Judiciary, with slight
amendments, on July 13, 1939 (H. Rept. 1149, 76th Cong., 1st sess.). 1t was puassed
by the House on April 21, 1940, by a vote of 287 to 97, and sent to the Senate.
T'he bill was reported by the Senate Committee on the Judiciary on May 9, 1940,
and passed by the Senate, with amenduents, on November 26, 1940. The Senate
amendments were agreed to by the House on December 2, 1940, This bill, which
had become known as the Logan-Walter bill, was vetoed by the President on De-
cember 17, 1940. The veto was sustained by the House by a vote of 153 to 127,
making Senate action unnecessary.

In view of the fact that the Logan-Walter bill, 8. 915-H. R. 6324, was pending
in the Congress, the report of the gpecial committee on administrative law was
received at the annual conveution of the American Bar Asgociation, at Phila-
delphia, in 1840, and no action taken thereon (65 A. B. A, Rept. 215-220 (1940)).

The final report of the Attorney General's Committee on Administrative Pro-
cedure was dated Junuary 22, 1941, and transmitted to the Senate by the Attor-
ney General on January 24, 1941 (8. Doc. 8, iTth Cong., 1st sess).

The report of the Attorney General’s Commnittee on Administrative Procedure
was followed by the submission to the Congress of three sets of bills, Bills to
carry out the recommendations of the minority of that Cominittee were intro-
duced as 8. 674 and H. R. 4238, In the tirst session of the Seventy-seventh Con-
gress.  Bills to carry out the reconunendations of the majority of the Committee
were introduced as S, 675 and H. R. 4782,

At practically the same time there were introduced 8. 918 and H. R. 3464.
This biil soon obtained the Iabel of “A. B. A. bill,” althongh it did not repre-
sent the views of the American Bar Assoclation. At the annual convention
of the American Bar Association in Indianapolis, in 1941, the special cominittee
on administrative law submitted, for adoeption by the house of delegates, a
resolution approving a “statement of principles” set forth in its report (668 A. B. A,
Rept. 439454 (1941)). Thig “statement of principles” was lmmnediately fol-
lowed by a paragraph stating that S. 918 and its companion bill H. R. 3464
“substantially comply with the foregoing statement of principles. The fact I8
mentioned here as a matter of record only, a8 we are not recommending the
approval of the exact terms of any of these bills.” A somewhat similar state.
ment is found in an article in the American Bar Association Journal of March
1941, at pages 151152,

The “statement of principles” was amended by the board of governors, the
amendment being concurred in by the committee. The amendment expressed the
opinion that 8. 674 “is the bill which up to this time best embodies the above
statement of principles.” The statement of principles, as amrended, was adopted
by the house of delegates (68 A. B. A. Rept. 404 (1941)).
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Then came Pearl Harbor, and the war. For the next 2 years the special com-
mittee on administrative law devoted its energies to the development of the
Conference on Administrative Law and other matters covered in its annual report
(87 A. B. A. Rept. 226 (1942)). .

The gituation was reviewed by the committee in its report for 1943. In a sup-
plemental report submitted at the annual meeting in Chicago, in 1943, the com-
mittee noted indications of renewed public and congressional interest in the
subject of administrative procedure, and submitted a tentative draft of material
for Federal legislation on the subject, and urged the perfecting of a comprehensive
proposal in order to provide detailed proposals upon which attention could be
focused, serve as mutual provisions for reference, and furnish a draft for con-
sideration in the adoption of a general administrative procedure statute (68
A. B. A. Rept. 249-253, 254-257 (1943)). The house of delegates approved the
recommendations of the committee (68 A. B. A. Rept. 148 (1943)).

At a meeting of the house of delegates of the American Bar Association, on
February 28-29, 1944, a comprehensive bill to improve the administration of
Justice by prescribing fair standards of procedure was approved without a dis-
senting vote. American Bar Association Journal, April 1944, pages 181-189.

On March 2, 1944, Congressman Gwynne introduced H. R. 4314, Seventy-eight
Congress, second session, which would give effect to many of the American Bar
Assoclation recommendations in the form in which they were embodied in earlier
drafts. The Gwynne bill was not, however, the American Bar Association bill
in the perfected form which was approved by the house of delegates.

The American Bar Association approved bill was introduced in the second ses-
sion of the Seventy-eighth Congress by Senator McCarran, as S. 2030 and by Con-
gressman Sumners, of Texas, as H. R. 5081. No action was taken on either of

these bills.
Also introduced in the second session of the Seventy-eighth Congress was H. R.

5237, by Congressman Smith, of Virginia, to carry out the recommendations of
his Select Committee to Investigate Executive Agencies, as contained in the sixth
intermediate report of that committee (H. Rept. 1797, 78th Cong., 2d sess.).

S. 7 and H. R. 1208, introduced in the first session of the Seventy-ninth Congress,
are similar to S. 2030 and H. R. 5081, and represent the latest recommendations
of the American Bar Association for legislation to improve the administration of

Justice.
(The following bills relating to administrative procedure have also been intro-

duced in the Seventy-ninth Congress: H. R. 184 (Celler), similar to 8. 675, H. R.
4782, Seventy-seventh Congress, to carry out recommendations of majority of
Attorney General’s committee. FH. R. 339 (Smith) similar to H. R. 5327, Seventy-
elghth Congress. H. R. 1208 (Walter), similar to 8. 674, I1. R. 4238, Seventy-
gseventh Congress, to carry out recommendations of minority of Attorney Gen-

eral’s committee.)

Mr. MirLer. I come now to a subject that I think I shall have to
discuss at some length, and I promise you, first of all, I am going to
be as brief as I possibfy7 can in all of my presentation and it may be
of some interest to say I hope to complete 1t this forenoon.

The Cuamrman. That is very gmti%zing.

The committee has, of course, full knowledge of the report of the
Attorney General’s Committee on Administrative Procedure. I would
like, with the permission of the Chair, to take a little time to discuss
that report.

Mr. WarTer. Which one of the reports are you referring to?

Mr. Muer. The Attorney General’s committee report on admin-
istrative procedure.

Mr. Wavter. There were four filed.

Mr. Mmier. I am thinking of it as a whole; and between the minority
and majority there were differences, but I am trying to deal here
with all of them. .

The CuAmrMaN. Mr. Miller, I am not quite sure what you have in
mind, but I am sure what the committee needs. The historical aspect
of this matter is of interest to the commitee and probably of general
interest, but what this commitee wants to know now is what sort of
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legislation in the judgment of the gentleman who is addressing the
committee, and his associates, ought to be enacted.

Mr. Warrer. If I may interrupt: Certainly, with regard to the
review of the courts themselves of decisions of administrative agencies.

The CaarMaN. I do not want to disturb what you have in mind as
to an orderly procedure, but what we are anxious to get is usable infor-
mation.

Mr. Mirer. Mr. Chairman, I think if I explained to you what I
propose to do, you will be able to judge as to whether you want it
discussed, bearing in mind that I am simply trying to be just as helpful
to the committee as I can.

The CaairmaN. I understand.

Mr. MitLer. In the consideration of this subject, quite naturally
since 1941, when the Attorney General’s committee submitted its re-
port, the consideration has been based upon what that committee did.

The Caamryman. We are not interesteg in going into that now; we
are interested in what you want us to do now.

Mr. MirLer. What I have progosed to discuss, what I had planned
to do, was to try to state what this committee pointed out it thought
should be done.

The Crrairman. We want you to point out what you think ought to
be done. A great deal of this has shifted; changes have occurred
along the road, and what we want you to do now is to discuss it from
the standpoint of what you think we should do.

Mr, MirLer. That phase of it will be discussed by Mr. McFarland,
and I will not attempt to repeat; and I do not want to put anything
in the record except what is agreeable to the committee.

Mr. Chairman, what I had planned to do was to give you the picture
as Fresented by the regort of the Attorney General’s committee.

The Cuammman. I do not believe we are particularly interested in
that at this time. What we want to kitow now is what the gentleman
who is here before us believes should be done. '

Mr. WavLrer. Some of us are aware of the reasons for the creation
of the Attorney General’s committee.

Mr. Mirer. I know that is true.

The Caamrman. I know that the committee is tremendously inter-
ested in what should be done now.

Mr. Murer. I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman, and that matter will
be the subject which Mr. McFarland will present to you.

The Cuamrman. That is what we want to get at.

Mr. Micier. I think that being true, Mr. Chairman, I would simply
state that we are trying to make our presentation as flexible as possible
as we did not know what the committee would want.

The CrairManN. We need help and we need help badly.

Mr. Miurer. In view of what the chairman has said, and in view of
the fact that Mr. McFarland is to discuss the details of the bill I will
give way to him now.

The CrairMAN. You have done a very helpful thing ; you have given
us for the record the history of the development of this bill and we
appreciate it, but we do want to get at the facts.

r. Murer. I appreciate that very much, Mr. Chairman, and as I
say, we were trying to make our presentation as flexible as possible,
and we do not have any written statements because we did not want
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to burden the committee with anything that it was not particularly

interested in.

The CHamrmaN. We are glad to have the history of the matter
presented to us but we do want to get down to the consideration of
what the gentleman appearing before thinks should be done now.

Mr. Micaener. Mr. Chairman, I do not want to seem discourteous,

but I must be on the floor at 11.
The CraairmaN. We understand that, Mr. Michener.
Mr. MiLLer. Mr. Chairman, I will give way and ask Mr. McFarland

to discuss the details of the measure.

I would like to have inserted in the record at this point the report of
the Attorney General’s Committee on Administrative Procedure.

The Cirairmaxn. It may be inserted in the record.

(The document referred to is as follows:)

REPORT OF ATTORNEY GENERAL'S COMMITTFE ON ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

The report of the Attorney General’s Committee on Administrative Procedure
was published as Senate Document No. 8, Seventy-seventh Congress, first session
(1941), and is captioned “Administrative Procedure in Government Agencies,”

The committee submitted its report to the Attorney General on January 22, 1941,
and the Attorney Genperal transmitted it to Congress on January 24, 1041,

I shall not attempt a detailed summarization of that report. However, in the
interest of proper orientation, I should like, at this time, to give the committee
a panoramic view of the report.

The committee was appointed in February and March of 1939. It consisted of
six law professors, two judges of our local courts, one from the United States
Court of Appeals and one from the United States District Clourt, the Solicitor Gen-
eral of the United States, and three lawyers in private practice.

Necessarily, in any group so constituted there are to be found conflicting
opinions and philosophies. The surprising thing in this report is that as to most
thiugs there was not a great deal of difference of opinion expressed. The com-
mittee did, however, divide into two groups, one as the majority and the other as
the minority. The majority mnsi,(s"tm] of five law professors, the United States
district court judge, the Solicitor General of the United States, and one lawyer
in private practice.

The minorvity was composed of one law professor, the United States Court of
Appeals judge, and two lawyers in private practice. I make this point in order to
dispel any idea that the difference in views, or the division, wasg between the
law professors and the judges and practicing lawyers as such,

It is well, I think, to keep in mind the specific duties that were assigned to
the committee. Ity first duty was to make a thorough and comprehensive study
of existing practices and procedures. Its second duty was to suggest improve-
ments, {f any were found to be advisable,

The committee studied 33 agencies. and submitted 27 monographs deallng with
the procedures of those agencies.

Any discussion of the report, dealing with coneclusions and recommend:ations,
must necessarily deal with the general recommendations which are applicable to
all the administrative agencies.

One of the first things we learn from this report is that administrative agencies
are not A8 new as we sometimes look upon them as being.

The report points out that three administrative agencies were created by the
Congress during its first session. These agencies were the predecessors of the
present Bureau of Customs and the antecedent of the present Veterans’ Adminis-
tration.

The report discusses the reasons for the creation of administrative agencles.
These reasons, as we all know, are varying.

The committee reached the conclusion that the administrative process is not an
encroachment upon the rule of law, but is an extension of it.

I should like to diseuss now, as briefly as I know how, some of the recom-
mendations of the committee.

The committee recommends that members of administrative agencies should
delegate functions to subordinates. so as to have the time to decide, fairly and
wisely, lmportant matters affecting publie Interest and private rights.
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The committee said that it has been impressed by the frequent reluctance of
high officers charged with serious policy-making funetiong, to relinguish control
over the most picayune phases of personnel and business management.

The committee recommends that agencies shoutd publish their policies and
internal structure and organization and their procedures.

The committee recommends that, except in unusual cases, decisions should be
explained by writing reasoned opinions.

The committee refers to the sentiment among lawyers that only members of the
bar should be permitted to practice before administrative agencies. I shoull
like to quote briefly from what it says on this subject :

“The committee doubts that a sweeping interdiction of nonlawyer practitioners
would be wise, nor does it believe that corporations or other organizations should
in all cases be forbidden to appear throungh and be represented by their officers.”

The nrajority of the committee would impose upon the Director of the Otffive
of Federal Administrative Procedure, an office proposed to be created by both
the majority and minority, the duty to investigate permission to practice before
the several agencies in order to determine whether it can be centralized and
controlled, with a view to eliminating needless delay and duplication in anthoriz-
ing members of the bar to appear before agencies; regularizing the cireumstances
in which other than members of the bar may properly so appeal. This majority
proposal recognized the right of nonlawyers to appear before administrative
agencies.

The minority proposged two things: First, that the requirements for admission
of attorneys or agents to practice, and the maintenance of formal registers of
practitioners be omitted wherever practical, Secondly. that the OFAP nray,
subject to certain conditions, establish and maintain a central method for the
registration for admission of attorneys and others to practice hefore the several
agencies. The minority thus provided for the nonlawyer practitioners.

The committee proposed that, where admissions to practice are deemed neces-
sary by any ageney, attorneys admitted to practice in the highest courts of any
State or Territory. or in any Federal court, should, upon written representation
to that effect, be admitted to practice before such agency excepting, of course, the
Patent Office.

The committee does not helieve public hearings are necessary as a condition
precedent to rule making, i. e, making of procedural rules. It does believe, how-
ever, that when possible, an opportunity shounld be given for persons to express
their views, and that existing use of informal conferences and public hearings
should be continued.

The committee says that regulgtions, as a general rule, should not be effective
for at least 45 days after publication in the Federal Register. The committee
takes the view that persons should have the right to petition for new rules or
amendments of existing rules, and that the administrative agencies should report
to Congress annually with respect to their rule-making activities. The commit-
tee opposed Judicial review of administrative rules and regulations in general.
The committee recommends the use of declaratory rulings as to the application
of a rule where a person has an interest actually affected by the rule.

The committee rejected the view that the rule-making process is essentially the
same as that of legislation, and that the legisiative technigue should he followed,

The committee reached the conclusion that there are four stages of rule
making:

1. The investigation of the problems to he dealt with;

2. A formulation of tentative ideas of regulations;

3. The testing of these ideas;

4. The formulation of the regulations.

The committee was very specific in its recommendation that those who are
affected by rules should have an opportunity to express their views with respect
to those rules. .

A considerable portion of the report is devoted to a discussion of the subject of
informal procedures. The comimittee states that over 90 percent of matters com-
ing before administrative agencies are informal procedures of one kind or an-
other. The committee recommends that these procedures be improved in many
instances.

The committee condersned the practice, in effect with some administrative
agencies. whereby a person has to admit past guilt before he ig allowed to consent
to not violate a law In the future.

The committee recommends that in many instances where the statutes now
require hearings, it would be enough to require the agency to give notiee of the
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proceeding, and If no protest is filed to then dispose of it without formal hearing.

Now, with respect to formal proceedings: The committee expresses the view
that formal cases have an importance out of proportion to their numbers. What
the committee says reminds me very much of what was sald about Caesar’s wife.
The report states that not only should the decisions of the administrative agen
cies he impartial, but that the public should be convinced that they are impartial.
Expertness and expedition are held by the committee to be essential.

The committee discusses and criticizes the length of hearings and the lengthy
records in some cases. It is strong in its recommendation for prehearing con-
ferences and stipulations of facts. The committee points out, however, with
respect to prehearing conferences, that adequate authority must be given the
representative of the agency who presides at such conferences.

The committee also recommends that all hearings be publie, except, of course,
where private and confldential matters are involved, such as in some of the
proceedings before the Veterans’ Administration.

The committee recommends the use by all administrative agencies of the so-
called shortened procedure which has been so successfully used by the Interstate
Commerce Commission.

The committee points out that the relaxation of common law rules of evidence
in jury trials is a necessity in administrative hearings. The committee condemns
the practice of some hearing officers in admitting evidence “for what it is worth,”
and says that such practices show indecision on the part of the presiding officer
and result in unduly swelling of records.

The committee recommends a more extensive utilization of what we have come
to call “official notice,” but, at the same time, it says that this must be accom-
panied by what it refers to as “safeguarding mechanics.” The committee says
the parties should be apprised of what the agency proposes to take “official notice,”
and sets up procedure to carry that into effect.

The comiittee recognizes that the heads of agencies cannot personally hear
testimony and make the initial decisions. It recognizes that examiners, or hear-
ing officers, are a necessity. As a matter of fact, they are referred to as “the
heart of formal administrative adjudication.”

The committee states that good men are attracted to these positions where
their importance is recognized-and adequate salaries paid; where authority and
independence of judgment are accorded; and where weight is given to their de-
cislons. Where this is true, the committee finds that proceedings are well con-
tucted and that the public has confldence in them.

The committee finds, however, that this situation does not exist throughout
all of the administrative agencies, and proposgs to correct that evil by setting
up what are known as hearing commissioners instead of examiners. 'The com-
mittee suggests that these hearing commissioners should be men of ability,
statute, and prestige. The committee says these men should be appointed
for deflnite terms. The majority says 7 years—the minority says 12 years.
The committee also says they should be paid substantial salaries.

According to the recommendations of the committee, these hearing commis-
sioners would constitute a separate unit in each agency organization. They
would have the same relationship to the agency as judges of lower courts have
to appellnte judges who review their decisions. Their functions would be limited
to pregiding at hearings or prehearing negotiations and to making initial decisions.
They would be neminated by the agency, be approved and appointed by the
OFAP. They would be removable only after hearing by a trial board independent
of the agency to which the hearing commissioner is assigned,

Findings and decision of a hearing commissioner would become the final
decision of the ngency unless an appeal is taken by a party or review i3 ordered
by the agency on {ts own motion. In reviewing the work of the hearing com-
missioners, agency heads would be limited to the specific grounds set out by the
party seeking the review, or to the terms of the order of the agency directing
the review. Conclusions and interpretations of law would be open to full
review. Findings of fact. the ecommittee says, should not be disturbed unless
contratry to the weight of the evidence,

The committee suggests that oral arguments should be made before the boards
or commissions, sitting as divisions when necessary. In the case of single-headed
departments or agencies, the committee suggests that all pretense of personal
consideration or decision should be abandoned. and boards of review or deciding
officers created, with appeals to the agency head, in his discretion, and then
personal decislon by him.
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The committee is in full agreement with the position that the same person
should not be prosecutor and judge.

The committee recommends the creation of the Office of Federal Administra-
tive Procedure, consisting of a justice of the United States Court of Appeals for
the District of Columbia, to be designated by the chief justice of that court, the
Director of the Administrative Office of the United States Courts, and the
Director of Administrative Procedure, who would be appointed by the President,
by and with the advice and consent of the Senate. Each agency would designate
one of its responsible officers to serve as an adviser to the Director.

Functions of the OFAP would be:

1. To examine critically the procedures and practices of agencies which may
bear strengthening or standardizing.

2. To receive suggestions and criticisms from all sources.

3. To collect and collate information concerning administrative practice and
procedure.

4. To appoint hearing commissioners.

The committee suggests seven subjects which the OFAP might very well study,
namely:

1. Admission to and contro] of practice.

2, The issuance of subpenas.

3. The use of depositions.

4. Forms of briefs and pleadings.

5. Answers.

6. The avallability of records, including the costs of transcripts of proceedings.

7. Reports required to be made of citizens—going into their necessity and
their duplication.

With respect to judicial review, the majority of the committee found existing
provisions for judicial review to be wise and recommended that they should be
maintained.

The majority believed that judicial review, generally speaking, should be
limited to whether the agency acted within the scope of its authority, whether
the procedure was fair, and whether the decision was based on substantial evi-
dence. The majority proposed, however, that if a wrong method of review Is
sought, or if action is brought in the wrong court, then the court (if it has juris-
diction) should grant review as if a proper method had been chosen or (if it does
not have jurisdiction) transfer the case to the proper court.

With respect to judicial review, the minority of the committee had a different
view. 'The minority said that the haphazard, uncertain, and variable results of
the present system (or lack of it) constitutes a “major deficiency,” angd that the
present scope of judicial review is subject to question by reasons of the inter-
pretation of what constitutes substantial evidence.

The minority expressed the opinion that courts should set aside decisions
clearly contrary to the manifest welght of the evidence.

In the view of the minority, present statutory formulas of judicial review fail
to take account of differences between various types of fact determinations.
The view is expressed that present standards of judicial review are unsatis-
factory because they are determined by the usual case-to-case procedure of the
courts. In this connection, the minority uses the statement: “Plecework process
produces patchwork results.”

The minority agrees that the recommendations of the majority, if carried out,
would go very far to effecting major improvements. The minority, however,
proposed a “code of falr standards of administrative procedure,” to provide u
“procedural pattern” to serve as a guide to admlinistrators.

The minority believes that the majority does not go far enough with respect
to the operation of prosecuting and judicial functions, the scope and practice of
judicial review, and the need for a legislative statement of standards of admin-
istrative procedure. The minority discusses the “formlessness” of present pro-
cedure, and the need for legislative guidance.

The majority believed it to be the better part of wisdom to be content at this
time with the several major steps the committee proposes, with future action
depending upon experience with the operation of thelr proposals, and further
studies by Congress, the agencies, and the suggested OFAP.

I appreciate, of course, that the foregoing is but a sketchy summary of the
report, but. in the light of discussions that are to follow, I think it fs perhaps
all that needs to be placed in the record on this subject at this particular point,
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STATEMENT OF CARL McFARLAND, WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. McFarLanp. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,
my name is Carl McFarland. I am a member of the D. C. bar, and
I am here as chairman of the American Bar Association’s special
committee on administrative law.

I shall attempt to assist the committee by discussing the structure
and the provisions of the various bills that are before the committee.
After all, most of these bills fall into a fairly standard pattern.

The CramrMaN. You are going to discuss the general subject?

Mr. McFarLaND. Yes.

The CramyaN. Rather than the individual bills?

Mr. McFarLaND. I am not particularly interested in “A, B, C” bills.

The Crairman. That is right.

Mr. McFarranp. All of these bills are drawn, and any intelligent
measure must be drawn, on a functional basis. They do not relate
to agencies by name. They relate to some of the specific kinds of
things that administrative agencies do, just as legislation which you
gentlemen have placed on the books refating to private individuals
ordinarily does not relate to individuals by name but relates to what
they do.

Furthermore, in this particular subject, no one has attempted to
draw a set of rules of practice for any administrative agency. The
whole idea has been to draw the skeleton, upon which administrative
agencies may adopt their own rules of procedure.

All of these measures fall into a simple outline of three main points.
'The three subjects which they contain are: No. 1, public information;
No. 2, administrative operation; and No. 3, judicial review. Every
measure contains a series of formal provisions, such as title, definitions,
effective date, and that sort of thing. Also, every measure contains
some further provisions respecting some of the various incidents of
administrative operation, the matter of appointment and status of
examiners, the nature of the hearing, and the method of rendering
decisions.

Administrative operation is the second of the three subjects, and
necessarily divides itself into two parts, one relating to the making
of generaf regulations, the second part relating to the determination
of particular cases. Administrative agencies, despite all that has
been said and all that has been tried, do nothing different than courts
and legislatures do. They have invented new words, but nevertheless
they legislate. 'They have invented new words, but nevertheless they
adjudicate. They issue injunctions just as they issue statutes, and
for those two different types of activities it is necessary that sharp
distinctions be drawn.

It falls to me to discuss some of the details, and in discussing the
operation of any measure
Mr. Warrer (1nterposing). May I interrupt for just a question?

Mr. McFaruanp. Yes.

Mr. Warter. Asa member of the Attorney General’s committee, you
participated in the preparation of a volume of research. I wonder
where those volumes are. I think our committee ought to have a com-
plete set.

Mr. McFarrayp. You mean the monographs?

Mr. WaLter. Yes.
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Mr. McFaruanp. I have a complete set and will be glad to let the
committee have them. I know of no higher purpose that could be
served by them. There are several volumes of hearings also, and there
are reports and Senate hearings, perhaps, that would be of interest.

Mr. Wavrrer. I think that we ought to have the monographs that
were prepared by the Attorney General’s committee.

Mr. McI arLanp., There are about 27 of them, I believe,

Mr. Wavter. Where could we get them?

Mr. McFarvanp. They are public documents, Mr. Aitchison points
out, and have been printed, although a good many of them are out of
print. I will be glad to see that the committee has a full set.

Mr. Wavrer. Thank you.

Mr. McFarvanp. As I go, I think it would be helpful to compare, in
a word or two, the previous proposals—chiefly the proposals that were
made by the so-called Attorney General’s committee.

All of these bills fall pretty much in the saume pattern: The defini-
tion of an agency is probab{y the only one that would cause some
difficulty to anyone that looks at it cold. The three initial definitions
are the definition of “agency,” the definition of “rule making,” and
the definition of “adjudication.” When you define an agency you
still are not indieating very much about what any bill can do. The
definition of an agency is merely an exclusionary device in all of these
bills; it is a preliminary matter.

The first real subject of bills is the subject of public information.
Most of the bills provide, and have in the last 5 or 6 years provided,
that the agency should make certain kinds of rules. The Attorney
General’s Committee on Administrative Procedure was in favor and
stated that one of the most serious aspects of the whole system was a
lack of common, ordinary, simple information.

It 1s a curious thing about information here in Washington. Many
people seem to have little interest in information. Dut west of the
Appalachian Mountains and further west you will find that people
are thinking about the problem of how to find out about administra-
tive operations. Americans generally do not like to ask somebody;
they want some official place where they can find out about the or-
ganization of the board or the committee or the commission. It is
of little comfort to the ordinary person to be told that while there
is no oflicial statement, they can ask and will be told what they wish
to know. The difference lies in a guarded oral statement and authori-
tative written information.

There seems to be no dissent from the provision respecting infor-
mation. There was at one time considerable comment about the pos-
sibility that legislation, if attempted, would force the agencies to
make substantive rules. In other words, the argument was that you
cannot require an agency to make all necessary rules to cover all
conceivable situations at one time. That is not proposed.

Mr. Warrer. Was not that a spurious argument, in view of the
efforts of the people who are opposed to the philosophy of this type
of legislation?

Mr, McFarLaxp. I personally thought it was.

Mr. Gwy~~e. People have asked me from time to time where to get
information as to the rules and regulations respecting the Wages and
Hours Administration, which from time to time does make rules and
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regulations. What, if anything, has been done about getting that
in%gmation to the public who is interested in it? ‘

Mr. McFarranD, Of getting it to the public? L

Mr. GwynNE. Yes. at 1s being done now to provide interested
parties in cases about the attitude taken by the Wages and Hours
Administration in certain distinct questions?

Mr. MoFaruanp. Of course, they have a distinction, in the first
place, between general rules and special interpretations.

Mr, Gwy~N~E. Yes,

Mr. McFaruanp. The general regulations appear in the Federal
Register.

. GwynNe. I am referring particularly to the interpretations.

Mr, McFarvanp. The interpretations of all Government agencies,
without attempting to relate them to the wages-and-hours provision,
are difficult to make sure of. They are not subject to the Federal
Register Act in the sense that they must be published. So, a good many
agencies have two kinds of interpretations; those which they let peo-

e see and those which they reserve. There are undoubtedly some
]I;inds that you possibly should not let people see—such as those that
relate to housekeeping.

Mr. Gwy~nNe. To what?

Mr. MoFaruanp. To housekeeping, to personnel, and that sort of
thing. There seems to be com(}) ete agreement, so far as I can dis-
cover, that if an agency intends to relate the regulation that is in
eﬁ'%ctdto the public there should be some central place for the public
to find it.

The CramrmaN. Mr. McFarland, what would be the objection to
publishing all of them in the Federal Register?

Mr. McFasrranp. I believe the objection you will find to it would
be that the volume would be too great.

The CHAIRMAN. I thought that would be the answer.

Mr. McFarLanp. I do not believe there is a great deal of objection
in the field of public information as long as it can be found, because
someone can compile that information and make it available.

I am sure that no agency has deliberately attempted to withhold
information. I do think in the business of Government there are times
when administrators rather neglect to think about the problem of the
fellow who is trying to find out.

The Criamrman. Mr. McFarland, T believe that the committee will
agree that there ought to be publicity. Now will you go to the point
about how you propose to get it to the publict

Mr. McFarLanD. The only suggestion that has been made, and the
only suggestion that seems feasible, is one which would require, under
positive mandate of law, that the organization send into the central
point a statement of their procedural rules and methods, followed b
publication in the Register. The Attorney General’s committee feels
that there is a very serious defect in the Federal Register Act because
it made no requirement that organizational and procedural rules
should be made,

_ It is admitted that you cannot require agencies to make rules for all
circumstances, but you can require them to formulate and publish their
rules and methods of procedure.
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The CHAlRMAN. Mr. McFarland, to get the matter clear in my mind
you say the Federal Register does not require the making of rules; and
of course if they do not make rules, they cannot publish them.

Do you mean to say that some of these departments and agencies
are acting without rules and regulations?

Mr. Wavrter. They make rules from day to day.

Mr. McFaRrLAND. { am not speaking of those.

Mr. Wavrter. Noj; no.

Mr. McFarLanp. I am speaking of the procedural rules.

The CaArMAN. You are moving somewhat now from the matter
of publicity into the discussion of what should be publicized, is that

right?

%Vlr. McFarranp. Yes; I am making my answer to the point that
only certain things should be required to be made and published.

I)t': would be impossible, impractical, for us to say to an agency,
to make all your rules, substantive and procedural for every case and
every circumstance today before you start operating. But it is fair
and it is feasible to require administrative agencies to make their
rules of procedure, give people guidance as to how they may proceed,
before the agency starts operating.

The second thing that can be done is to state, in the matter of
orders and decisions, that agencies shall either publish them or have
a central repository where people can get them. The repository, I
think, is sufficient, because various commercial publishing houses
take these things and get them around.

Mr. GwyNNE. In that connection would it not be possible to get
out a report something like the Attorney General’s statement { ge
gets out a volume of opinion which is very useful.

Mr. McFarLanD. Most of the agencies do that ; the Interstate Com-
merce Commission reports, for example.

Mr: GwyNNE. What about the Wages and Hours Administration?
There are & number of things that are passed on by them.

Mr. McFarLanp. It is the practice to get out such statements. The
Wages and Hours Administration publishes various interpretations—
you can get them in the looseleaf volumes of commercial publishers.

Mr. GwyNNE I mean something that would be helpful to the
businessman who wants to comply with the interpretations that are
laid down with respect to the Wages and Hours Act. He ought to
be able to find what those rules and regulations are.

Mr. McFagrranp. Of course, the Wages and Hours Division and
many other agencies get out pamphlets which people can secure
at a very modest cost, or none.

Now, we come to the main part of any statute, and that is the matter
of administrative operation. As I said a while ago, none of these
statutes propose to say precisely how agencies shall operate but they
do attempt and necessarily must attempt to lay down some skeleton
or framework.

I would like to epitomize this operation matter very briefly. There
are two kinds of operations as all studies have indicated and any prac-
titioner knows: Number 1, the issuance of a general regulation, which
is similar to a statute ; Number 2, the matter of an adjudication, similar
to the judgment of a court.

90600—46-——0
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Now with respect to number 1, the issuance of general regulations:
There seems to be fairly complete agreement that you can provide and
you should provide only for one thing. That is that, unless Congress
1n some other statute has required the regulation to be made upon hear-
ing, the only thing that should be required is for the agency to give
notice of making of any substantive rule and allow people to submit
at least in writing their suggestions and to consider them before the
issuance of whatever regulations are made.

Mr. Wavrter. Procedural regulations?

Mr. McFarLaND. Or substantive, prior to the issuance of such regu-
lations.

Mr. Warrer. May I interrupt you there ?

Mr. McFaRrLanD. Yes.

Mr. Warrer. What you are suggesting is the method that has been
followed by the Maritime Commission for a number of years and it has
worked out very satisfactorily.

Mr. McFarvLanp. Many agencies operate in that way. For instance,
the Interstate Commerce Commission will do a great deal by consulta-
tion. The industry being organized, they can call in committees and
go into any matter.

Incidentally, no proceeding ought to be required with respect to
procedural regulations, interpretative regulations, or statements of
policy. That is, the agency should be as free as it can be in that respect
for the simple reason that those types of regulations are the kind that
agencies should be encouraged to make, the procedural rules, inter-
pretative rules, statements of policy, and things like that——

The Cuairman. Mr. McFarland, let me interrupt you. The inter-
pretative regulations of substantive regulations become very definitely
substantive.

Mr. McFarvanp. The interpretative?

The Cuarman. The interpretative regulations of substantive regu-
lations, because the interpretation is what affects these people.

Mr. McFaruanp, That is right.

The CuarkmaN. What do you think can be done with respect to
that type of regulation; is it to be publicized ?

My, McFarranp. Yes; it should be publicized.

The Cuamrman. I think I misunderstood you.

Mr. McFarrLanp. In the issuance of regulations, the procedure re-
quired should be limited to substantive regulations and should require
no more than that the agency give notice to the parties in some way,
with an opportunity for them to present their views,

Now, there is another point that seems to be fairlly well agreed upon,
on that same subject, and that is that the rules of an agency, before
finally going into effect, should be deferred for, say 80 days, for two
principal reasons: One, so that if they have overlooked something
someone may call it to their attention so that an amendment can be
made before the effective date. Secondly, so that the parties have a
chance to adjust themselves.

Mr. Wavrter. Do you provide any way of attacking the regulations
thus made?

"~ Mr. McFareanp. By judicial review?

Mr. Warrer. Yes.

Mr. McFaruanp. Yes.
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Mr. Warter. That is very important because the regulations, of
course, become law, and it might very well be the result of arbitrary
or capricious action, and unless you can attack the interpretation there
would be little advantage in expressing your views on them.

Mr. McFarLaxp. Yes.

Mr. Gwy~nNE. You would provide, for instance, that the attack
might be made on a regulation, but do you provide that the person
making the attack may do so even though he is not a party to the suit;
for instance, where there is some regulation made that affects agri-
culture where the individual party is going to be affected, can there
be a provision whereby someone W{IO had an interest perhaps in agri-
culture could make some kind of an attack on that kind of regulation ¢

Mr. McFarranp. Of course, you are getting to my third subject; and
I might as well try to answer now. What you speak of 1s a case
where some person who is not drawn into the suit but who has a
general interest in the subject seeks to attack the regulation. I sup-
pose the taxpayers’ suit would be in point.

Mr. Warrer. I think Mr. Gwynne’s question is answered by the
case of Lukins v. Perkins in the Supreme Court, where the court held
that the Lukins company had no interest, despite the fact that it was in
position to submit a bid on certain Government work.

Mr. Gwyxne. What I have in mind is whether there is any pro-
vision made for the method of appeal to the court by a person even
though he would not be in the case in controversy in the court. Is
that situation in this bill ¢

Mr. McFarLanp. I do not believe it is.

The CHamrMaN. Mr. McFarland, you observe the interest the mem-
bers have in that particular feature, and if the committee has not

iven consideration to it, it scems to e that some consideration should
se given to the question of determining whether or not the person who
feels or knows that a situation is involved in which an operation in
which he is engaged may possibly be subject to penalty because of
some regulation that has been adopted, should have an opportunity
to attack that regulation in court.

Mr. Warter. I do not think that is what Mr. Gwynne had in mind.

Mr. GwynnNe. Take this specific case, where under the Wages and
Hours Act they had certain areas of production, and the Wages and
Hours Administration issued various interpretations and regulations
concerning that.

Now, that affects canners and farmers generally that are repre-
sented pretty much by an organization; they have a counsel and the
general consensus of opinion, we will say, is opposed to the interpreta-
tion put upon the act by the Wages and Hours Administration. Now,
could somebody representing that group or company go into court
or must they wait until some 1ndividual farmer is affected and takes the
case into court?

Mr. McFarvanp. I think that is very possible; that is done through
a representative suit.

Mr. Gwy~NE. Would they have to have an actual suit?

g{r. I\'Io?I*‘ARMND. That would come under the head of declaratory
ju ent ?

) Mr. Wavrter. That is dealt with in section 211 (a) in H. R. 12086,
Mr. Gwynne. That is what we were trying to do when we wrote that
section.
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Mr. Cravens. If you let anyone make an attack on a regulation,
would that not permit someone to make an attack on some regula-
tion that may never have any effect on him at all?

Mr. McFaruanp. Well, that is true. I think it is a question of
where you are going to draw the line. If you have a regulation which
is going to affect you and if you are able to do something and you want
to do something and you are in the position where you are threatened,
the standard equity law says, with the legal consequences if you pro-
ceed, you are, under present law, entirely capable of going into court
and having an adjudication.

The Cuairman. May I suggest, Mr. McFarland, that I think pos-
sibly that particular feature has been pretty well covered, and that you
pass to the next matter?

Mr. McFarLanp. Now to get back to the matter of general regula-
tions, I would like to repeat again that the present agreement seems
to be that parties ought to be allowed to submit their views in those
cases where more formal procedures are not required by present statute.
Secondly, that there should be a deferred effective date provided, in-
sofar as may be practical, in a given case.

Then there is a third proposal which I think you will find in almost
all bills, and in which the Attorney General’s committee was particu-
larly interested, and that is that the right of petition should be ac-
corded to private parties in administrative procedure, the same as the
Constitution accords to citizens in connection with congressional proc-
esses. That is the right to ask to have the regulation modified; the
right to petition; the right to ask an agency to modify or to rescind a
rule.

That is about all anyone has proposed in connection with rule mak-
ini,[and there is no great area there for difference.
r. Gwy~nNE. What about the retroactive effect of regulations?

Mr. McFaruanp. That is quite a subject in itself.

Mr. Gwy~NNE. Do these bills provide that the individual is protected
against that?

Mr McFarranp. Yes; there is provision respecting that in one or two
of the bills. In connection with retroactivity, there are various prob-
lems. One is the retroactivity of curative regulations.

Now, to repeat, there are two kinds of administrative operations,
the legislative operation called rule making which we have discussed,
and adjudication which is sometimes called an accusatory procedure.
That is a procedure where an agency comes forward and points its
finger to a given person or to a company and says, “You have sinned
and we will proceed to try you.”

In connection with adjudication, all these measures provide that
notice shall be given; and there is no dissent to that. The Attorney
General’s committee gives a great deal of attention to administrative
notice. It thought that administrative notices were rather seriously
deficient and made recommendations for greater specificity. None
of the measures attempt doing more than point out that persons
should be notified of the time, place and nature of the proceedings,
the authority under which the agency is acting, and the issues. '

Secondly, in connection with the accusatory proceedings or adjudi-
cation, all the measures provide that the procedure shall be twofold:
First, an opportunity for informal settlements, so far as the nature of
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the proceeding may permit, and if that does suffice, then a hearing.
But none of the measures, I think, with one exception, provides that
the procedure in respect to adjudication shall apply to any case unless
Congress has specifically, by some other statute, required an admin-
istrative hearing. But 1f the case is required by statute to be heard by
an administrative agency, all of the various bills provide that the hear-
ing shall be conducted in a certain way. First, upon notice; second,
upon specified procedure.

The thing that causes most comment in this field is simply the matter
of separation of functions. That is the old question ot the judge-
prosecutor-investigator combination. There are a great many miscon-
ceptions about the judge-prosecutor combination. In the first place,
it 1s not applied in some of the bills to the formulation of rules as dis-
tinguished from accusatory procedure. But all of them apply it to the
latter. The same may be said respecting license applications.

Several proposals have been made. The first is that there be abso-
lute separation of the administrative prosecution arm from the judicial
arm—in other words, that the agency should be constituted on the
model of the old Board of Tax Appeals and the Bureau of Internal
Revenue: Let one do the investigating and the other do the deciding.
The minority of the Attorney General’s committee differed mainfy
on that one point. The late President Roosevelt, in 1937 I believe it
was, also made a rather sweeping proposal to the Congress to take
all agencies and separate the deciding from the prosecuting and ad-
ministrative functions. None of the bills here attempts to adopt that
technique, but they do adopt what is known as an “internal” separa-
tion of functions. That is, they rely solely on an injunction to the
agencies that in all accusatory proceedings the prosecutor-investigator
should not take part in the decision process other than in open court,
as 1t were,

The last incident of adjudication is the matter of declaratory
orders. There seems to be general agreement that the agencies ought
to have no authority to issue declaratory orders. But there has been
one field of difference in connection with declaratory orders, and that
is whether or not they should be mandatory or discretionary. How-
ever, declaratory orders will necessarily be given or withheld in the
sound discretion of administrative agencies. They may be improvi-
dentially granted. They may be improvidently refused. The whole
(ﬁlest.ion is simply what form of language would best express the au-
thority that ought to be conferred.

I have mentioned the first main subject of “information” and the
second main subject of “operation.” Now, there are a series of what
you might call subsidiary matters. There is the question of appear-
ances, the question of subpenas, and things of that kind. I think
it 1s unnecessary to take the time of the committee on those subjects
except to say one thing: There seems to have been a great deal of
misconception about the matter of appearances.

A great deal of complaint has been received from two sources.
Number one is the lay practitioners before the various agencies,
chiefly the Interstate Commerce Commission, who are afraid some-
thing might be said that would oust them from practice. On the
other hand, there is a great deal of protest from the committees on
unauthorized practice of the law in various State, local, and munici-
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pal bar associations who are just as vehement in saying that these
measures fail to recognize that legal procedure must be confined to
lawyers. But these bills do not eliminate the lay practitioner, if
the administrative agency feels they have a function to perform and
desires to admit him to practice.

Mr. Warter. You say “if the agencies feel they have a function
to perform.” Do you mean by that you would require members of
the bar in good standing in the court of last resort in the State to
submit an a&plication to practice before people who are probably not
qualified to be admitted to the bar, as are their members?

Mr. McFarLanp. I was not speaking of the bar at all; I was speak-
ing of nonlawyers, On the subject you raise, Congressman Walter,
we do not feel we should take any position on that, either.

Mr. WavLter. Do not you think it might be well to incorporate in
this law a provision that would make it possible for any member of
the bar in good standing to practice before any agency, without be-
ing required to submit a formal application?

I ask that question for this reason—not because it has happened
to me two or three times, because that is immaterial; but I know of
instances where members of the bar, very reputable men of high
standing and great ability, have come here with clients and been re-
fused permission to practicce and have been compelled to go into
Washington and hire some specialist only because somebody had
passed on the qualifications of this alleged specialist.

Mr. Cravens. Let me say that H. R. 339 and H. R. 1117 provide
against that situation. They provide that any attorney in good stand-
ing in any Federal court, or the highest court of a State, do not have to
make application.

Mr. McFarLanp. Congressman Walter, there is a question whether
or not that might be included ; but, as a group of lawyers, we do not
wish to be in the position ef asking for any special protection for
lawyers.

The CaHAIRMAN. You do not want to do that in this bill?

Mr. McFarLanNp. That is right.

The CrairmaN. What is to be done about it does not concern this
hearing,

Mr. Cravens. The provision to which I refer does not exclude any-
one else from practicing besides lawyers; it merely says if a man is a
lawyer, then he does not have to go through the routine and rigmarole
that lots of those fellows do, and get a little card.

Mr. McFarranp. Now, all of these measures have defined the oper-
tions of the agencies in two respects. All of these measures contain
sections on hearings and on decisions. The hearing section usually

rovides—I think they all provide—that the case may either be heard
vy the top men of the agency or by examiners who may have certain
powers, and so on, for reducinfg the matter to record. The only serious
question in all of the bills relating to hearings is the question of the
rules of evidence. The rules of evidence furnish material for more
debate, almost, than any other subject in this field.

Mr. Wavter. Inthat connection, I have always felt that perhaps the
way to meet this situation would be to provide expressly that the rules
of evidence in the District of Columbia shall be the rules.

Mr. Cravens. No:; do not impose that on us.
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Mr. WavLter. Well, they have very good rules.

Mr. McFARLAND. Thinging on that subject has gone through a good
many stages. There isa good deal of suggestion that the equity rules
should apply, because that means a court without a jury, and I believe
some of the agencies, either by statute or by their own rules, apply the
equity rules as they exist in the District of Columbia. Then there has
been another distinction some people have attempted to draw between
the rules of evidence and the principles of evidence, and some have
even mentioned “standards” of evidence. The difficulty is, however,
that you can find no body of Federal rules, standards, or principles
of evidence.

The Attorney General’s committee took the position that the agency
should admit or should rely only on relevant, probative, and reliable
evidence. Those are the three words which they use to make up the
standard, and the courts have used them. Wae are inclined to believe
that is about the best formula that can be devised.

On the matter of decision: As I say, all of these measures contain
sections on hearings and sections on decisions. In connection with
decisions, there is an interesting difference between measures that are
now pending and those which grew out of the Attorney General’s
committee. The Attorney General’s committee had the idea that if
a subordinate official were to hear the case he should absolutely make
the decision. The theory of that was that, having heard the case,
he was the logical party to decide it. The second theory was that
only by giving the examiner the deciding function could you give him
enough stature o that he would become a real figure in the operation
of administrative justice.

The bills, those that have been introduced subsequently, do not
adopt that absolute requirement. They provide that the agency can
decide whether the examiner should decide the case or merely recom-
mend a decision. That seems to us the sounder approach because we
are not prepared to say that there may not have to be adjustments and
there may not have to be differences in different kinds of cases; and
furthermore we think that it is probably immaterial whether the sub-
ordinate official who heard the case makes the decision or whether he
simply recommends a decision.

There are various proposals regarding sanctions, which T think
we could pass over because no particular controversy has developed.

Most people are somewhat puzzled about just how the examiner
should be selected and how his tenure should be secured. The separa-
tion of functions, I think, can be reduced to a formula. The selection
of an examiner has not reached that stage of agreement.

Several proposals have been made. The Proposal in many of the
bills is for a simple civil-service status. The Attorney Generals
Committee on Administrative Procedure proposed a special oflice to
approve examiners and to exercise the power of removal. That
officer, called a director, was to be appointed by the President and
confirmed by the Senate; and there are to be two ex-officio nilembers.

Mr. Warrer. On the other hand, is there not the danger of the
man having in mind possibly that Le can be removed ; might be subject
to the influence of somebody in the office of the Administrator?

Mr. McFarrLanp. This question lias been discussed, I suppose, with
more sincerity and less heat than almost any other question.
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The third proposal has been made recently, and that is that either
the selection or the approval of the examiner be vested in some official
appointed by the Judicial Conference. That was put forward as a
rather good solution because it would fit into what was conceived to be
a nonpolitical office and therefore would require less provision concern-
ing how 1t should operate. However, that presents a very serious con-
stitutional question as to whether you could have the Judicial Con-
ference make the appointment of an executive official when the Con-
stitution vests the power of appointment only in the President, the
head of a department of a court. The Judicial Conference is not a
court.

Perhaps the solution will be ultimately either civil service or some
official or officials appointed by the President with the consent of
the Senate if you are going to have a special group where selection of
examiners is made or approved.

The CrarMAN. Mr. McFarland, may I ask a question before you
leave that subject: I believe everyone regards it as one of the most
important suggestions proposed. If you are going to guard the selec-
tion of the examiner as is proposed, would you be able to get before
any court that reviews the matter a finding of fact made by the ex-
aminer as distinguished from the determination of the facts by the
agency itself that makes the determination ?

Mr. McFaruanD. I believe all the bills anticipate that the ex-
aminer’s decision or recommendation shall, including the finding of
facts, be a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Anyhow that can be taken care of.

Mr. McFaRrLAND. Yes.

Mr. Cerrer. Do I understand the Attorney General’s committee
wants all decisions or determinations of the agency to be filed before
the court?

Mr. McFarLanp. As I mentioned, they might not be decisions, they
might be tentative decisions or recommendations.

r. CeLLer. It would be an agency, a tribunal of some sort, to pass
upon and make a determination. Iyunderstood ou to say that you
wanted that; but that would be the contrary view VY

Mr. McFarcanp. I must have expressed myself incorrectly. The
Attorney General’s committee, which ceased to function 4 or 5 years
ago, recommended that the examiner make the final decision forth-
with. We felt, and I think the bills provide, that the agency should
itself determine whether or not the examiner should make the decision.

Mr. Cerrer. Then I misunderstood you.

The Crairman. In the event the agency itself has functioned, or is
to make a determination, is it contemplated that the agency, if it
appears from the record that additional facts are needed, shall take
additional testimony ¢

Mr. McFarLanD. Yes.

The CHarMaN. Under such a situation is there an arrangement in
the bill that the findings of fact by the examiner will go up as a part
of the findings of fact of the agency itself rather than the final judg-
ment to be considered ?

Mr. McFarLanp. I am positive that should be done.

Mr. GwynNe. Mr. McFarland, I notice that H. R. 12038 does not
cover temporary wartime agencies. Is it not true that those are the
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agencies that really are giving rise to the thing that you are trying
to correct? This does not cover temporary wartime agencies.

Mr. McFarranp. No.

Mr. Gwy~NNE. Such as the OPA. T cite that as exhibit A to the
statement I just made. Do you think it would be impractical to
ap&ly this bill to special agencies of that kind ¢ )

r. McFarLanDp. Well, personally I used to think that the bill
should apply across the board. I was dissuaded from my view, and
the view of our committees is that they ought to be exempt. I think
there are some practical reasons for doing that. I think perhaps
exemptions ought to be of a definite determination, as of a certain time.
No measure of this kind can be put into operation over night and by
the time it really gets to operation, presumably, the war-agencies
problem will be moot.

Mr. CeLLEr. Some agencies may continue after the war. Some
people think the OPA may have things to do for some time after the
war, and do you not think there ought to be some provision with
respect to such agencies as the OPA or the WPB if their activities con-
tinue beyond the war?

Mr. McFarranp. I think if you examine this measure very carefully
you will find that the OPA and other war legislation fits into it very
nicely, and that their operations will not be unduly injured in any way.

Mr. Warter. This is not for the record.

(Off the record discussion.)

Mr. Gwy~NNE. It seems to me that the support for some of this
legislation comes from the general public who are dealing with the
very activities you li)ro ose to exempt, such as the OPA, the ODT,
and these agencies which now touch everyone.

Mr. Warrer. With the cessation of hostilities whatever measures
remain after the war can be covered.

Mr. McFarLanp. Now I might get to my last subject in these bills.
I started out—I hope I am not burdening you by repetition—by saying
that we have three divisions: Information, Operation, and Review.

Ondjudicial review, I think th]ese statutes ailld roposals would })e
ve isappointing to most people. I persona ave never thought
thfla'y field g judici%l review gvfzas the WE(():]G contht of administrat%ve
law. Comparatively few people can reach that stage—-

‘Mr. Warrer. Of course, Mr. McFarland, the possibility of re-
view——

Mr. McFarraxnp. I was just about to say that of course, it is nec-
essary, because it stands there as a sentinel, you might say.

Mr. Warter. And has a very salutary effect, you might say.

Mr. McFarvanp. But T still make this point, that review is just
one part of this subject. If you had only a provision for review and
no provision for administrative operation, you would have very little
for the courts to review. No court couig say a certain procedure
should be had, if no statute or no constitutional provision says a certain

rocedure is required. Review does not provide procedure. We do
need these other things if you are going to have a rounded system of
administrative operation.

But any provision for review will be disappointing to many people.
We think there must be a section on judicial review within the statute;
we think it will be very helpful: we think it will simplify the subject
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to the extent of indicating to the lawyer or businessman or farmer or
laborer who may be involved that his rights of review are of such and
such a kind ; but we do not believe the principle of review or the extent
of review can or sheuld be greatly altered. We think that the basic
exception of administrative discretion should be preserved, must be
preserved. We believe that about all the statute should or could do
would be to state the form of action, the type of acts that are reviewable
in accordance with the present law, the authority of the courts to grant
temporary relief so that review may be useful, but that the scope of
review should be as it now is.

Mr. Warrer. You say “as it now is.” Frankly, I do not know what
it now is; and I do not know whether the rule as laid down in the
Consolidated Edison case is the law, or what the law is. I am not
saying that because the Supreme Court apparently changes its mind
daily, but what is the rule?

Mr. McFarLanD. Well, there are several different aspects of review.
Most people think the substantial evidence rule is the only rule that is
imlgortant. That is only one of the several aspects of the rule on review.

he Cramman. I am going to have to go directly and you are going
to have to go directly, too, but could you indicate to the committee
the judgment of you and your associates as to what would be reviewable
by the courts under the provisions of this bill ¢

Mr. McFaruano. What would be reviewed?

The Crairman. That is right; what would be reviewed. And it
has been suggested that I add to my query the extent of review. For
instance, here is.an individual or business that hds gone through the
administrative mill and is dissatisfied with what has happcne(T. He
believes the determination in his matter was against the facts and
against the law, and you have this record of the determination by the
investigator and possibly some supplementary evidence. Now, when
the court sits in judgment, is the court to be limited more than the
courts ordinarily are limited when they are determining the facts of a
disputed situation?

Maybe I could illustrate what T am talking about. A great deal of
{)ublic complaint is that when people finally reach the courts the courts
ook around to see if there is any sort of evidence to support the de-
termination of the agency and, if it does find somne evidence to support
the determination of the agency, the determination of the agency is
upheld. A good many people believe the courts ought to consider the
whole field and weight of the evidence in determining the question in
controversy, if it is reviewable.

Now, how far toward the latter or how close to the former do we
propose to go in this regard?

Mr. McFarranv. I assume you are thinking of a situation in which
the review takes place on the administrative record; that is, the agency
has heard evidence, has heard witnesses, received the documents, and
made up the record. The court’s review is therefore confined to that
record. There are other cases, of course, where the agency does not
make a record and the court tries the thing denovo. We are not speak-
ing of the latter.

he CuamrMaN. Not at the moment; no.

Mr. McFarranp. We are speaking of the case where the agency has

made up the record.
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The Crairman. Just there: Is it proposed to have the court make
an examination to determine whether or not the record, the structure
of the record and the action of the agency in making the record, is in
itself a fair thing to the person who has to make the getermination?

Mr. McFarvLanp. It is. That is one of the categories of review, I
think, in all these bills.

The Cuairaan. Then when you get into review, how does the court
weigh the evidence in reference to the determination ?

r. McFarLanD. 1 assume you are not asking me as to the mental
processes of the court.

The Ciammman. No, sir; I would not like to do that. I would not
like to ask anybody to try to find the mental processes of some of our
courts.

Mr. McFarLanp, The standard rule, of course, with respect to the
review of administrative agencies is the review by the district court or
the circuit court of appeals of whether or not there was substantial
evidence to support wﬁat has been done.

Mr. Wavrter. Now, there are two schools of thought. On the one
hand, you have those who would permit a decision of an agency to
stand where it is based on evidence, maybe evidence that is a mere
scintilla of evidence; on the other hand, there are those who would
have the decision given the same weight as 1s given that of an examiner
in chancery.

Mr. Cravens. And the third

Mr. Wavrrer. Oh, no; they are the two positions.

Mr. Cravens. There is the third position that we give the review
court the right itself to weigh the evidence and reach an independent
conclusion.

Mr. Wavrter. That follows necessarily.

Mr. McFaruanp. The word “substantial” is a perfectly good word.
If people do not give it its due weight, that is their fault. I do not
think you can improve on that language.

The other rule that is so often discussed is the preponderance-of-
evidence rule, or the weight-of-evidence rule. But the difficulty there is
that it would cause about as much dificulty as help. Suppose you have
the preponderance-of-evidence rule. As far as we can make out, that
means weight of the evidence, the number of

The Cuairyan. Not the number of witnesses.

Mr. McFarranp. It does not mean the number in the narrow sense.

The Crairyman. In Texas, where I used to practice, we always argued
that way.

Mr. McFarraxp. I do not see what you can possibly gain.

The Crrairyan. Well, is not that the function of tfle court in ex-
amining with reference to the evidence; that is, to determine which way
does the scale break when they weigh the evidence?

Mr. McFarLaxp, To be sure, it 19 the function of the trial court to
weigh the evidence, because it has to make the decision; but any review-
ing court has a different problem.

r. Gwy~NN~NE. You could not substitute his opinion for the opinion
of the first trial court.

Mr. McFarvanp. Naturally.

Mr. Cravexs. I think what we are trying to find out is, in your judg-
ment, based on your experience, is judicial review adequate which is
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based upon a finding by the reviewing court that there was substantial
evidence to support the facts as found by the agency below ¢

Mr. McFarLanp. That is right. That does not mean, as we some-
times hear it said, that they look only to certain pages of the record.
You might have in the record something which would sustain the judg-
ment ; on the other hand, there might be incontrovertible evidence 1n the
remainder of the record which utterly destroys it. The review must be
of the whole record in the sense that any part of the record can be
called upon. ‘

Mr. Warter. What do you think of the scope of review in H. R.
1206, altwpage 53 of the billt ’ :

Mr. McFarLanD. 1Ishould say that reflected the present judicial rule.

(At this point the bell rang for a call of the House.)

The Cuairman. Mr. McFarland, you have made a wonderful pres-
entation on the subject of administrative procedure, but if there is
anything additional you could add to the statement you have made
that would give additional information to the committee, we would
be glad to have it.

r. McFarranp. May I submit in writing an additional state-
ment ¢

The CairmaN. You certainly may; yes, sir; but, before we adjourn,
do you feel there is something additional you ought to say at the
moment?

Mr. McFarranp. I do not.

The CuairmMan. It seems to us you have covered the field and have
done a wonderful job.

(After informa] discussion the committee adjourned until tomor-
row, Friday, June 22, 1945, at 10: 30 a. m.)
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MONDAY, JUNE 25, 1945

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met at 10 a. m., Honorable Hatton W. Sumners
(chairman) presiding.

The CaamrMaN. The committee will be in order, please.

We have this morning, I believe, as the first witness, Dr. Splawn, of
the Interstate Commerce Commission. Dr. Splawn, will you be good
enough to favor us with your observation about this matter.

STATEMENT OF WALTER M. W. SPLAWN, COMMISSIONER,
INTERSTATE COMMERCE COMMISSION

Mr. Sprawx~. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, I shall
detain you only for a few moments.

My name is Walter M. W. Splawn. I am Chairman of the legis-
lative committee of the Interstate Commerce Commission. On behalf
of the Commission I express our deep appreciation that you have met
this morning to hear the Commission and the representatives of the
Practitioners’ Association of the Commission.

We have in the Interstate Commerce Commission two committees
interested in the subject matter of the bills which are now under con-
sideration: The Legislative Committee and the Committee on Rules
and Reports.

When you sent the bills down to the Commission the Chairman re-
ferred them to the Legislative Committee and we recognized that we
had on our committee one member, Commissioner Mahaffie, who is
also a member of the Committee on Rules and Reports, and by asking
for the two senior commissioners, whom we would have asked for,
for reasons that will be obvious, we expanded the Legislative Com-
mittee to include also the Committee on Rules and Reports. I will take
just a moment to tell you who this expanded committee of five are.

The experience I have had in a&ministrative procedure has been
acquired as a member of the Railroad Commission of Texas, special
counsel for the Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, and
2s a member of the Interstate Commerce Commission.

Chairman John L. Rogers, member of the Legislative Committee,
began his career in the Commission in the Bureau of Locomotive In-
spection. He was later an examiner in the Bureau of Service; then
executive assistant to the Federal Coordinator, and was the first Direc-
tor of the Bureau of Motor Carriers, and as a member of the Commis-
sion he is the Commissioner through whom that Bureau reports to
the Commission.

87
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Commissioner Charles D. Mahaflie was, at one time, for a period of
years, Solicitor of the Department of Interior; about 10 years he was
the Director of the Bureau of Finance, which Bureau, as you know,
aids particularly division 4. To that division is assigned the group
of statutory reglations dealing with securities, directorates, the issu-
ance of certificates of convenience and necessity to extend lines or
permit the abandonment of lines, and various other allied statutes, all
of which involves various procedures. As a member of the Commis-
sion for about 15 years, Commissioner Mahaflie, among his other duties,
lias been a member of the Committee on Rules and Reports; and the
Commissioner in charge of the Bureau of Finance and the Bureau of
Accounts.

Commissioner Claude R. Porter, one of the senior Commissioners,
is a member of the Committee on Rules and Reports. At one time in
his young manhood he was an Assistant Attorney General of the United
States. For a period of years he was general counsel for the Federal
Trade Commission where he assisted them in working out their pro-
cedures, and for almost 20 years has been a member of the Interstate
Commerce Commission. He has, for a good part of that.time, been
on the Committee on Rules and Reports; the Commissioner in charge
of the Bureau of Law and the Bureau of Inquiry, and has been in-
terested in the matter dealt with in these bills.

Our senior Commissioner, Clyde B. Aitchison, was appointed to the
Commission in 1917; he is perhaps the dean of all administrative offi-
cials in the Federal Government. Before he came to the Commission,
some 28 years ago, he was solicitor for the Association of Rallway
Commissioners, and during that time the State commissions and the
Interstate Commerce Commission were working together in adminis-
tering the recent act to make an evaluation of the railroads of the
United States.

Commissioner Aitchison, as solicitor for the State commissions,
went through all of the conferences working out the procedures for
the administration of that important statute. For seven and a half
years before he was retained by the State commissioners he was a
member of the State Commission of Oregon. As a member of the
Interstate Commerce Commission he has handled every variety of the
Commission’s work, and is chairman of the Committee on Rules and
Reports. For many years he has been most active in all matters
pertaining to the organization of the Commission and the allocation
of the work of the Commission. He has been a constant and construc-
tive student of administrative procedure. He was a member of the
Attorney General’s committee to which reference was made here last
Thursday, and the Attorney General made him a member of his
subcommittee.

He is, by selection of the Judicial Conference, headed by the Chief
Justice of the Supreme Court, assigned to a committee of that con-
ference to study judicial reviews, and possible changes in the reviews
provided under the Emergency Deficiency Act of 1913.

In the Seventy-seventh Congress, first session, when the Senate
Committee on the Judiciary was considering their bills 674, 675 and
918, Commissioner Aitchison was the spokesman for the Commission,
and during the time in which he analyzed those bills for the subcom-
mittee he expressed what was then the hope of the Interstate Commerce
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Commission that the bills might be amended so as to exclude the Inter-
state Commerce Commission. At that time he expressed on behalf
of the Commission the thought that it should be excluded, but he also
voiced our hope that if we were not excluded some possible amendment
might be made under which we could work.

fter further study and particularly the study of your revised and
improved bill, H. R. 1203, we have reached the conclusion that we were
correct in asking Commissioner Aitchison to voice our views in the
Seventy-seventh Congress to request the exclusion of the Interstate
Commerce Commission from whatever bills you may report, and to
that end we have addressed to you a letter prepared by our legislative
committee to which I have referred. A copy of this letter is already
before the members of the committee, and at this time we respectfully
request that the letter be incorporated in the record.

The Craikman. It will be incorporated in the record.

(The letter referred to follows:)

Hon. HATTON W. SUMNERS,
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

MY Dear CHAIRMAN SUMNERS: Responsive to your request for comment on
H. R. 1203, introduced by yourself, may I advise that this bill has been considered
by the Legislative Comnittee of the Interstate Commerce Commission. Upon
request of that Committee, the Commission added to its membership for the
consideration of bills pertaining to administrative procedure our two senior
Commissioners, Clyde B. Aitchison and Claude R. Porter. These two Commis-
sioners with Commissioner Mahaflie also constitute the Commission’s Conmmittee
on Rules and Reports. On behalf of the Legislative Commitiee the following
comments are offered :

On the general question of the need of something in the nature of a code of
procedure to govern the various agencies of the Federal Government which
exercise administrative functions, we express no opinion,  We assume that yon
seck from us an expression with respect to the probable sffect of a measure of
this kind on the work of this Commission in its administration of the Interstute
Commerce Act and related statutes.

We respectfully request of your committee that the Interstate Comtnerce
Commission be excepted from any bill such as this which your committee migit
see fit to report favorably. There is a precedent for sueh an exemption in the
complete exclusion of the Commission from the Logan-Walter bill some yeurs
ago. Likewise, it will be recalled that the earlier administrative procedure pro-
posals sponsored by the American Bar Association and its Administrative Law
Committee excepted proceedings before this Commission. We reached this ¢nn-
clusion after careful consideration of H. R. 1203. The possible changes referred
to yesterday during the course of the statement by Mr Carl McFarland, as set
forth in a committee print of 8. 7 of May —, 1945, if adopted, wonld still make
difficult the work of this Commission.

The Interstate Commerce Commisgion igs the oldest of the administrative agen-
cies of the Government. Throughout the B8 years of its existence it has given
continuing study to its procedure, ag a result of which It has devised and put into
effect a number of procedural methods which are well understood and which
have, we believe, the support of those who have dealings with this Commission,

The Commission is not merely a kind of court for the gettlement of controversies
between individnals or thoge to which the Government is a party. It is an admin-
istrative tribunal with the broader responsibility of carrying out the national
transportation policy declared by Congress in the Transportation Act of 1940, It
has numerous other duties under (ivers acts of Congress. In functioning it is
called on to perform numerous and varied duties demanding widely different
forms of administrative procedure, each suited to the nature of the particular
circumstances. Some of these procedures have been used for many years, others
are comparatively new, and some are yet in the experimental stage, but ail have
proved reasonably satisfactory, and their operation is understood by those who
must use them. That this is so may be judged by the fact that the Commission’s

JUNE 22, 1645,
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General Rules of Practice adopted July 31, 1042, have been in effect for nearly 3
years since we promulgated them, having had the benefit of much consideration
by our bar, and that no weakness has developed that required amendments. If
the lawfulness of these procedural methods must now be judged by a code not
designed simply to supplement the jurisdictional requirements of the Interstate
Commerce Act, but to cover as a blanket all agencies of the Government having
administrative powers, many of which differ substantially in nature and purpose
from those committed to this Commission, inevitably, there will be a long period
of uncertainty and confusion while the effect and meaning of numerous statutory
provisions susceptible of varying interpretation are being judicially ascertained.
If there is anything in the bill which would better our practice, we would be swift
to adopt it. But no one has made any such suggestion to us,

Throughout its history the Commission has striven to obtain the broadest and
most accurate possible factual basis for its official acts, generally through the
quasi-judicial device of a hearing and argument on issues of fact presented, even
when by statute a hearing is not mandatory. Our experience has not indicated
the need for a more elaborate body of rules to insure fairness. We see a danger
in a code which would center attention on matters of form and detract from the
fmportant objective of reaching a sound conclusion on facts,

Our study of H. R. 1203 leads us to the conclusion that its enactment in eithter
its original or revised form would have an adverse effect on the performance of
our functions. In fact, it apparently would make impossible the performance of
some of our important duties. Under the Interstate Commerce Act the Com-
mission now has flexible powers ‘“to conduct its proceedings under any provision
of law In such manner as will best conduce to the proper dispatch of business and
to the ends of justice.” Section 17 (3). We regard this flexibility in procedure
as of highest value in the public interest. A code of rigid requirements would
forbid it.

A recital of the obscurities, ambiguities, and fmpractical requirements of this
bill would make too long a letter. One feature, the scope of review in enforcement
proceedings, seemingly would put the Commission back where it was in the
impotent stage preceding the Hepburn Act of 1908. 'The review provisions run
counter to the ideas which are being worked out by the judicial conference. We
mention these as merely lllustrative, We, therefore, earnestly request that the
Interstate Commerce Commission be excluded from this bill.

Respectfully submitted.
[S] Warter M. W. SprawR, Chairman,

CLYDE B. AITCHISON,
CLAUDE R. PORTER,
CHARLES D. MAHAFFIE,

Jorx L. ROGERS,
Legislative Committee.

Mr. Sprawn. In that letter we asked to be excluded from whatever
bill you may report.

Commissioner Aitchison, in presenting our views, will point out the
long g_eriod of time you have given to the consideration of statutes
g‘rovi ing for procedures for the Interstate Commerce Commission.

or more than half a century the Congress has been continuously
enfguged, from time to time, in prescribing those procedures. We
believe those statutes to be satisfactory when tested under the head-
ings discussed here last Thursday: Public Information, Operation,
and Court Review. We believe you have already attained, insofar as
the Interstate Commerce Commission is concerned, the objectives
announced last Thursday.

I do not believe you want to pass mere repetitive legislation, a
sort of fifth wheel procedure. If that were the only result it would
not be so bad, but as Commissioner Aitchison and Mr. Ames of the
Practitioners’ Association will point out, we believe the consequences
are much more serious. Mr. Rosenbaum, representing a group of
nonlawyer practitioners, also has a statement.
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I know, and other members of the legislative committee know
substantiahy what Commissioner Aitchison will say to you and may
I af{iviSe that we are in agreement with the statement he is going to
make.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CaamrMaN. Thank you, Dr. Splawn.

Commissioner Aitchison, we will be glad to hear you.

STATEMENT OF CLYDE B. AITCHISON, COMMISSIONER, INTERSTATE
COMMERCE COMMISSION '

Mr. ArrcaisoN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
should say that I have been more than identified by Dr. Splawn.

The CHairMAN. You are very well identified.

Mr. ArrcHisoN. As this statement has not been subrmitted to the
Bureau of the Budget, the usual reservation is made that I do not
know if it is consistent with the policies of the President. -

Virtually seven bills are pending, as we understand H. R. 1203 has
been tentatively revised. Their numbers are in the record.

Time has not been available, consistent with other duties, for me
“to study all of these as I should, nor, as we understood the chairman,
does the committee wish now to go into the details of the bills.
These details are of great importance as they affect the administra-
tion of the many laws as to which we function as an arm of Con-
gress. Many of these details were discussed in my testimony before
Senator Hatch’s subcommittee of the Senate gommittee on the
Judiciary, Seventy-seventh Congress, first session, on S. 674, 675, and
918, pages 412-474, if the committee wishes to refer to that state-
ment, made on behalf of the Commission of which I am a member.

The CuaikmMaN. What is the date of the statement, Mr. Aitchison?

Mr. Arrcuison. I believe it was April 29, 1941.

;I‘he Cuammyan. What was the purpose of the bills to which you
refer?

Mr. Arrcuison. One, No. 675, was the so-called majority bill of the
Attorney General’s Committee on Administrative Procedure.

The Chairman. Yes.

Mr. Arrcuison. No. 674 bore the lower number, was the minority
bill of that committee; and No. 918 was a mysterious bill. We never
were able to find out who fathered it, although there was a suspicion;
it was a matter of common repute.

The letter which Commissioner Splawn has mentioned specifically
is directed to the chairman’s bill, with the amendments which last
Thursday we understood were suggested by the office of the Attorney
General. Naturally I speak only for and of the Interstate Commerce
Commission and its work, and I do not know how these bills would
affect any other agency.

What often is lost sight of in discussing this subject as a generality
is the great variety of matters which have been entrusted to the Com-
mission. The Interstate Commerce Act itself is in four parts. The
original act, passed in 1887, has been amended more than 40 times.
Each of the four parts comprises many diverse functions. In addi-

90600—46-——7
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tion to that act, the Interstate Commerce Commission has duties under
many supplementary acts.

Let me call to mind some of these functions, all specific require-
ments of the Congress. The Elkins Act; joint Board action in con-
nection with the Civil Aeronautics Board; audit of sums due certain
carriers under the Transportation Act of 1920; coordinate and coop-
erative functions with the bankruptcy courts in reorganization or debt
adjustment proceedings as to railroads ; enforcement and implementa-
tions of certain provisions of the Clayton Act; fixation of boundaries
of the standard time zones; approval of loans of certain kinds to be
made by the Reconstruction Finance Corporation; formulation of reg-
ulations for the safe transportation of explosives and dangerous arti-
cles by common carriers; giving consent to reforms in parcel post
zones, rates, etc., suggestef by the Postmaster General; fixation of
compensation to be paid railways, and urban and interurban electric
railways, for carriage of the mails; construction and operation stand-
ards for railway vehicles to be observed by railroads; enforcement of
the Safety Appliance, Power Brake, Ash Pan, Locomotive Inspection
Acts and the block signal resolution; Hours of Service Act; and (un-
der the regulations promulgated by the President), the Medals of
Honor Act; and classifications of employees and subordinate officials
under the Railway Labor Act and other acts.

All of these mentioned are completely outside the Interstate Com-
merce Act, and they each involve the making of rules or of adjudica-
tions, as I now understand those terms are meant, or both.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you operate nnder rules in each of those respon-
sibilities to which you have referred, a set of rules that preceded the
activity ?

Mr. Arrcaison. T think so. T can answer that in more detail when
I come to answer your Honor’s question with respect to the matters
which T expect to deal with.

The Crratrman. Thank you.

Mr. Arrcrison. Within the Interstate Commerce Act there is an
equal variety of functions, relating to many different types of trans.
portation agencies and to their patrons; matters concerning the records
of carriers; uniform accounting practices; depreciation charges: uni-
form bills of lading and livestock contracts; contents of annual and
periodical reports of financial and operating statistics; issnance of
certificates of public convenience and necessity or permits for construc-
tion, extension or operation by rail, highway, or water, or common or
contract carriers, or brokers, or as a freight forwarder; proceedings for
abandonment of line or operation; control of numerous types of finan-
cial matters—consolidations, mergers. leases, acquisitions or control
and transfer of operating rights; interlocking directorates, approvals
of stock and bond issues; approval of the insurance offered by motor
common carriers; forms of traffic, and relief from the rules governing
them ; credit to shippers; the long-and-short-haul clause; valuation of
carrier property ; safety regulations for motor vehicles and their oper-
ators; emergency service orders as to railroads, motor carriers, and
water lines; car service rules; these are all subjects which are within
the act itself; they involve rule making or adjudications, or both, and
they are additional to the general powers of the Commission with re-
spect to rates.  And by no manner of means is this a complete list, or
even an adequate summarization of the functions.
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With respect to a great many of these diverse functions, Congress
has specificaly laid down a form of procedure which it considered to
be adequate and adapted to the type of function. As these functions
are different, the procedures which control them are quite naturally
and necessarily different, and they must be different 1f administra-
tion is to be efficient and fair. To the extent that it is possible to
subject these all to a general procedural rule, we believe this has been
done by the Commission’s general rules of practice, and we do not
know how we can go further. We think the rules are adequate and
satisfactory.

The CHairMaN. May I ask if there is any difference in these rules
as they apply to the various subheads of your responsibility?

Mr. Arrcuison. Oh, yes.

The CrairmaN. They affect the right of appeal to courts?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. The right of appeal to the courts is provided by
the Urgent Deficiencies Act of 1913, sometimes referred to as the Dis-
trict Court Jurisdiction Act,-and there have been many decisions by
the Supreme Court with respect to various types of orders, growing
out of that act.

The CratRMAN. My question is has there been any variation in the
right of appeal on the part of the aggrieved person who is affected by
these different activities which you mention?

Mr. Arrcarson. Yes. I think I can answer that best by saying that
in a number of cases the Supreme Court has said the nature of the
subject matter is such that the order is not really reviewable at all,
as you find in the fixation of compensation to be paid for the trans-
portation of the mail, as my friend Mr. Miller no doubt remembers,
in the case of United States v. Griffin (303 U. S. 206). That is per-
fectly sensible; there should not be any review, beeause if it goes to the
Court of Claims the matter is tried there and it is not upon review
of the Commission’s order.

Mr. Warrer. Suppose the matter is arbitrarily or capriciously han-
dled, should there not be a review allowed first?

The Cuamrman. What Mr. Walter is driving at is this: Should not
the matter be inquired into before damage 1s sustained about which
the matter is taken to the Court of Claims?

Mr. Arrcuison. If the matter is arbitrarily handled or capriciously
handled, there is a deprivation of constitutional rights, and of course
the complainant would not recover in the Court of Claims.

Mr. WarLter. Suppose a damage has been suffered before?

Mr. Arrcison. The damage would be good only if there is a review.

Mr. Wavrter. If the appeal was a supersedeas.

Mr. Arrcuison. But the determination of the Commission, in the
case I have mentioned, is retroactive; it goes back to the time of the
filing of the petition.

Mr. Warter. We understand that, but still damage has ben sus-
tained and the only redress then comes through the prosecution of a
suit in the Court of Claims.

Mr. Arrcuison. May 1 say, Mr. Walter, as far as I am concerned
I do not believe that 1t makes one bit of difference whether review
comes then or following the presentation by the carrier against United
States for compensation for carriage of the mail.

Mr. Warter. If it does not make any difference then why are you

objecting to 1t ?
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Mr. Aircuison. I am not objecting. I say with regard to that it
is only a question as to how far the Congress wants to make the Urgent
Deficiencies Act go. The Urgent Deficiencies Act speaks of any orders
of the Commission, but Justice Brandeis pointed out that an order of
that character is not reviewable in the absence of a congressional dec-
laration, as are other orders which are of the character such as I
mentioned.

Another is the fixation of the status of employees of a railroad, to
inquire whether or not for the purposes of the Railway Labor’ Act, on
the one hand, or the Social Security Act on the other, an electric
interurban common carrier falls within the exception of the Railway
Labor Act. Now, the Congress has left it to us to make that deter-
mination. It could have left it to somebody else.

The Crarryman. The notion is that if it was left to the court, with
respect to the making of such orders the court would be making rail-
road rates?

Mr. ArrcursoN. There would be a great deal of difficulty about it.
We function both in a legislative and in a judicial capacity in the
treatment of these rates, and very often in just a few moments. As
I say, we think the rules are adequate and satisfactory. We know
of no additional general procedural regulations which could be
adopted for the benefit of our practice, covering all of these diverse
functions. If any should be brought to our attention we will change
our rules very quickly so as to incorporate them.

The CHarMaN. Do you have any semipublic hearings with refer-
ence to these rules?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. Yes; I shall go into detail with reference to that.

The CHamrMaN. I do not want to interrupt your presentation.

Mr. Arrcuison. I shall go into that in detail.

Mr. Wavter. May I ask you a question at this time: Several years
ago when the subject matter of this type of legislation was under
consideration, Mr. Gwynne and I looked at these rules and we had
an idea if the amendment were adopted that we followed pretty
closely your procedure.

Mr. Aircuison. I think it is much of the same tys)e.

Mr. Wavter. And if we are following very closely the procedure as
it applies to the Interstate Commerce Commission why are you
objecting to the legislation ?

Mr. Arrcuison. I am not objecting to the legislation; our feeling
is, as Commissioner Splawn has already stated with respect to the
Interstate Commerce Commission, that the subject has already been
anticipated by the Congress and that these bills which you have
before you have provisions in them which will make our work much
more difficult, and will not facilitate it at all.

Mr. Warter. We had an idea that we were flattering you.

The Cuamman. Making it applicable to all of these other people
and I suppose you had the notion that you did not want to exclude
the pacemaker.

r. ArrcHison. Well, T simply can say that careful study of the
bill prepared by the American Bar Association does not persuade us
that it contains a single new feature which could help by being added

to the general rules of practice.
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Mr. Gwy~NE. In that connection, H. R. 1203, as I understand the
purpose, is to lay down certain minimum requirements of procedure.

Mr. ArrcHisON. Yes. -

Mr. GwynNE. And if you meet those minimum requirements al-
ready how are you injured?

Mr. ArrcuisoN. We do not meet the general requirements in their
entirety and we could not, and that is what I want to deal with before
I %t through.

he Cnamman. May I suggest, Mr. Aitchison, that you take up
that matter now. The questions of the members indicate what 1s
troubling our minds and 1if you can get quickly to the matter that is
causing difficulty to the committee it would be very helpful.

Mr. Wavrter. I think one question might clarify the whole situation
if I may be permitted to ask it: Do you object to the elimination of
your present practice of conferring with the examiner before he makes
a report ?

Mr. ArrciuisoN. We do not do that.

Mr. Wavrter. You do not do that?

Mr. ArrcuisoN. No. But the bill goes a whole lot further than
that, Mr. Walter.

Mr. WarLter. Yes.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. That is not the thing that is bothering us at all.

Many features of the American Bar ﬁssociation bill are distinctly
inapplicable, as we regard them, and some would definitely impede
our work. "

T would like to say this, with reference to the general approach of the
bill. Congressman Walter had indicated that in earlier legislation
they were copying as much as possible the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission’s procedure, for which I am humbly grateful, and yet with
all due respect I want to say a couple of things about the general
approach of the Bar Association’s bill. I can be frank, I think, because
I have been a member of that association for 20 years. I think quite
probably and naturally the draftsman was thinking of rate controver-
sies, or fights over certificates of convenience and necessity or grand-
father rights, or possibly he had other agencies of the Government
chiefly in mind, and he drafted his bill on the theory that the adminis-
trative functions to be dealt with are controversies between the agency
and private people, or controversies between private people. Not
minimizing the fact that there is often plenty of controversy, the basic
theory of the whole Interstate Commerce Act is that the main function
of the Commission is one of investigation—a search for facts, in
order that the proper standard of Congress then may be applied.

The CuairmaN. But you act on the findings of the Examiner.

Mr. Arrcuison. Yes. That is merely one part of my discussion.

The CuarMaN. A determination must be made upon findings; the
findings are used as a basis of your determination.

Mr. ArrcaisoN. But I want to point out, Mr. Chairman, that last
Thursday we were told when we investigated we pointed our finger
at a person and said, “You have sinned,” or “You are guilty.”

The Cuarman. Well, we do not pay any attention to those things.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. The whole theory of the bill that is drawn %;
the American Bar Association is——



96 ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

The CaalrMAN (interposing). Mr. Aitchison, if you will permit
an interruption, we hope to hear the subject matter discussed. The
matter has been considered by Mr. Gwynne and Mr. Walter, and they
have introduced bills and they know much more about it than the
chairman, whose name is attached to the -particular bill. We are just
trying to find out what should be done about the subject matter.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. Without going into all the details, Mr. Chairman,
I would like permission to have the reporter, if he will, copy into
the record a few references with respect to which we do adjudicate
controversies after having been investigated with reference to the
public interest, and, if I may, I ask permission to have that copied.

The CaarmMAaN. Yes; we will be glad to have you do that.

Mr. ArrcaisoN. I even have a reference to the statute that goes to
the matter of payment of our expenses.

(The matter above referred to is as follows:)

I quote (the references are to U. 8. C,, title 49) :

“Section 13. (1) That any person * * * complaining of done or omitted
to be done * * * in contravention of the provisions [of this pt. I of the
act] may apply to said Commission by petition, * * *. [Then follow pro-
visions for service of the commplaint with directions to satisfy or answer.]
If such carrier * * * shall not satisfy the complaint within the time speci-
fied, or there shall appear to be any reasonable ground for investigating said
complaint, it shall be the duty of the Commission to investigate the matters
complained of in such manner and by such means as it shall deem proper.

“(2) Said Commission shall, in like manner * * * |nvestigate any com-
plaint forwarded by the railroad commissioner * * * of any State, * * *
and the * * * Commission shall have full nuthority at any time to institute
an inquiry, on its own motion, in any case and as to any matter or thing concern-
ing which a complaint is authorized to be made * * * or concerning which
any question may arise * * * or relating to the enforcement of any of the
provisions of this part. *» * *~

The same language—*“investigation”—is used in section 13 (8) and (4), when
State rates are concerned; section 15 (1), which authorizes orders by the Com-
mission; section 4 (1), relief from the long-and-short-haul provisions of the
act “in special cases, after investigation”; section 19a, valuation of carrier prop-
erties. -

To show how all pervasive is this concept, I find that it appears even in making
provision for allowance and payment of “necessary expenses for the transpor-
tation incurred by the Commissioners, or by their employees under their orders,
in making any investigation, or upon official business in any other places than
in the city of Washington * * *" (sec. 18 (2)).

These are all from part I of the act. Corresponding language appears through-
out, in the other parts of the act, This has been the traditional point of view
of Congress from the begiuning of the act, in 1887, and it is the view of its func-
tions which the Commission holds. It has to be that way, for proceedings before
the Commission are not matters of private litigation, but of public concern.
(A. J. Phillips Co. v. Grand Trunk, ete., R. Co., 236 U. S. 662; Pennsgylvania R. Co.
v. Stineman, ete, 242 U, 8. 208). And the Commission represents the public
(Sacramento Merchants Association case, 242 U. 8. 178, 188) which can never
be defaulted by a procedural lapse by a private person or even by his lameness
of presentation, let alone by his agreements (Proctcr & Gamble case, 295 U. S.
282). Congress and the Supreme Court have emphasized this over-all view by
the importance which now attaches to the national transportation policy declared
by Congress, in the light of which all the provisions of the Interstate Commerce
Aet are to be administered. I repudiate absolutely for my agency the suggestion
that “investigatlon” Is “accusatory action.”

The Crameman, Does this bill or do any of these bills hamper you
in the discharge of your duty as an investigator ?

Mr. ArrcrisoN. Yes; because they say anybody who investigates
shall not perform other functions.
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T?e Cuairman. Won’t you come to that point of how they hamper
you

Mr. ArrcHisoN. Why, it would take the entire Commission in. That
is our whole job—to investigate.

The CrarrMan. We understand that.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. We are all ruled out, therefore. The only way
we could act would be to make ourselves counsel and get on the other
side of the table

The Cuairman. You mean this proposed legislation would create
some board of investigators other than those you select ¢

Mr. ArrcHisoN. No, not that; but the language of the bill is drawn
with the intent of excluding investigating functions entirely from the
functions of adjudication.

Mr. Warter. That is because some of us dislike having one person
be prosecutor, judge, and jury.

Mr. Arrcuison. Quite right, and we do not want to be prosecutor,
judge, and jury, and we think under the Interstate Commerce Act our
duty, as specified over and over again—no less than seven times, I thing,
in the last act you passed, the Freight Forwarders Act—to investigate
matters that are brought to our attention carries with it the duty to do
so with an open mind. And that is the way we approach these sub-
jects. For my agency, I want to repudiate the idea that on an inves-
tigation which the Yaw requires us to make we are prejudges or
prosecutors; we are inquirers.

The Caairman. I think everybody appreciates the high type of
service rendered generally by your Commission, Mr. Aitchison. We
are trying to find out what we are to do here with our job.

Mr. Arrcaisox. Passing that, then, my second observation is directly
connected with the last statement, the one we have just been discussing.

First, the whole tenor of H. R. 1203 is negative; it Is restrictive
as to what the agency must do and what it shall not do. It is a retro-
grade step from the theory that has applied generally in the Inter-
state Commerce Act, which has favored flexibility of procedure in
the sound discretion of the agency of Congress in which responsi-
bility has been lodged. And remember we take pride in the fact
we are an arm of Congress. With the exception of two lines, 12
and 13 on page 18, which are absolutely unnecessary because the law
implies them anyway, there is nothing in the bill even hinting at
facilitating the work of the administrative agency. 1 should also
except the somewhat indirectly expressed authorization of the agenc
to delegate the power of initial decision to subordinates. This
should prefer to see expressed directly and not inferentially. But
even this leaves in doubt the question whether the relatively recently
adopted similar provisions of section 17 of the Interstate Commerce
Act will be repealed by necessary implication, for they cover the
same subject in a different way and provide what may be delegated,
to whom, how the delegates shall act, and how their acts shall be re-
viewed, and it is a different procedure from what is contemplated
by H. R. 1203.

The CrrairMaN. When your investigators conduct an investigation
and come to make a report, do they receive any assistance or direction
from any other person or any other part of your organization with
reference to the type of report they should make?
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Mr. Arrcuison. Now, you might just substitute me for “investiga-
tor.” That is what I do. When I go out to hear a case, I investigate.
I have tried many cases. I investigate the facts, and do not think I
am beyond the bounds of the regulatory powers of the Commission,
at all. It is my job to go out and get the facts. As I told one young
gentleman who objected to my questioning, I told him the story of
Judge William Gaslin, of Nebraska, who set aside a verdict of a jury
for a loan shark who had a quitclaim deed when, in reality, it was a
mortgage. He set that aside and said, “It takes 13 men to steal a man’s
farm in this court.”

The Cramrman. I do not know from that just what the answer is
to my question.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. I do not myself take directions from anybody.

The CrHamrmMan. That was not quite my question.

Mr. Arrcrison. Nor does our examiner when he writes a report.

The Cramuan. Why should anybody be directing him as to what
sort of a report he should make ¢

Mr. Arrcuison. They do not. But this bill would prohibit him
from talking the subject over at all in the same general way that judges
do when they come 1nto a lawyer’s office on a hot Saturday afternoon
in the suinmertime and say “I have a case that is bothering me,” not
telling what it is, and discuss the general subject.

The CHaRMaN. Maybe I do not have the picture well in my mind,
but I thought these investigators who went out for your organization

erformed a service somewhat similar to that performed by a master
in chancery, who goes out and investigates the facts and submits for
the guidance of his principal some finding of facts and probably of
law, and then the principal takes that and determines from that what
ought to be his judgment.

Mr. ArrcHisoN. en a report is made, then, of course, there is
opportunity for the parties to file exceptions to it and those exceptions
are heard before the agency itself.

The CHAIRMAN. Dezﬁing, however, with the making of the report
and what transpired before this report was filed.

Mr. ArrcaisoN, May I perhaps Slustmte by a recent experience of
of my own which would be forbidden, by the way, by this bill. I
heard the case involving the rates on coal from certain areas to
Youngstown, Ohio, a very important case because it was claimed it
was a key rate. I had assisting me an examiner of the Commission.
The case was on my docket and I presided, and at the end of the sub-
mission of the facts I stated that the proposed report would be pre-
pared by the examiner who sat with me, and he would prepare exactly
the sort of report he wanted to prepare and would do it without con-
sultation with me and on his own responsibility, because I wanted to
keep my mind open until I had had the benefit of the examiner writing
up the facts, telling what conclusions he thought ought to be drawn,
letting the parties except, and letting the matter be argued before
the Commission, as it finally was. I wanted to keep my mind open.

The Cramman. Is that the practice?

i Mr. ArrcHison. That was satisfactory to all concerned and was
one.

The CHarMaN. You, see, that is what people who have matters
pending before these various agencies seem to want to have done, and
we have had a good deal of complaint, whether justified as founded on
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facts or not, that these examiners are not free to make an independent
report, but they have a good deal of “coaching” from their superiors;
they feel they would get into a lot of trouble if they did not report
like their boss wanted them to. ,

Mr. ArrcuisoN. I can only speak with respect to my agency, and with
respect to my agency I quote from the witness stand Mr. Dean Acheson’s
testimony before the Senate committee, in which he went into this very
question Your Honor is addressing himself to, and said the examiner
of the Commission was entirely free, if he wanted, and there would be
no reprisals, to put out a report holding that the Commission was an
unconstitutional body. They have many times suggested that decisions
of the Commission in the past should be reversed.

The CuammaN. Then if we should have legislation which would
require that sort of procedure, it would not handicap any agency to act
under it ¢

Mr. ArrcuisoN. It would not, only that the law goes further and says
because I sat in that case up in Pittsburgh trying to find out something
first hand in respect to the facts, I ultimately had to assume the respon-
sibility, and I and I alone, unaided by anybody else, had to draw the
report in that case. That is too much.

The CaalrMAN. You mean you were sitting asa commissioner ¢

Mr. ArrcuisoN. That, sitting as a Commissioner, I would be a sub-
ordinate official under this act.

Mr. Gwy~NE. In connection with that very case, you were sitting
as a judge if you were going to make the decision, but did you have to
go und round up evidence and present the case?

Mr. ArrcaisoN. No.

Mr. Gwy~NE. Do not you have people to do that sort of thing ?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. I did not need to 1n that sort of case, because, when
we get a hot coal case, they all see that the facts get before you.

Mr. Gwy~NNE. Of course, a judge sitting in an equity case for an
mjunction is really conducting an investigation, is he not%

Mr. ArrcuisoN. Certainly.

Mr. Gwy~NNE. Except that someone represents one side and someone
represents the other side, and finally the judge decides what the result
should be through his investigation. Cannot you do that in your
organization—receive the facts from one side and leave the other party
tobring the facts on the other side, and you decide it.?

Mr. Arrcaison. Oh, yes. But is the public interest to be defaulted
because of the lameness of the presentation? I do not think it ought
to be before the ICC.

Mr. Gwy~n~e. Right there——

Mr. ArrciisoN. Now, wait a minute. When we discover, in one
way or another, when in cold blood we sit down and study this record,
or the examiner studies the record as he did in this Pittsburgh case,
and see that by inadvertence, a material fact has been omitted, and
that the parties had not addressed themselves to it, we try to get the
facts complete in the record. The examiner in that case brought the
matter to my attention, and I caused a letter to be written to each
party and asked them to endeavor to stipulate with respect to that
fact. If they cannot stipulate with respect to the fact, the case may
be reopened and they will be heard on it. But it was our responsibility
to get all of the facts.



100 ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

‘The Cuamman. Surely. That is a commendable thing to do.
Would there be anything in this proposed legislation that would pre-
vent that procedure?

Mr. Arrcuison. There would.

Mr. Warter. Where?

Mr. Arrcuison. In that case, the examiner would not have been
permitted to have gone to the documents where he found all that out.
. The Cuamman. Where is that, because I would not want anything
that has my name attached to it to have that result?

Mr. Arrcrison. Because it was a matter of the exact mileage from
one particular district to another district where a given rate was in
effect, and the question was largely one of rate comparisons.

Mr. Warrer. Just point to the section in these several bills that
would make impossible the thing you have done.

The Ciramrman. And, if you can do that, that is helpful. I want you
to know the questions I am asking are not asked in any antagonistic
attitude at all. I am trying the develop the facts that I do not know
about from the people who do know.

Mr. Ha~cock. 1 think it is page 7, line 13, subsection (c).

Mr. Arrcutson. There are two places in there that will have to be
brought together section 5 (b) on page T——

Mr. GWYNNE. No; section (c).

Mr. Arrciison (reading) :

The same officers who preside at the reception of evidence pursuant to section 7
sha‘ll L.nalie the recommended decision or initial decision pursuant to section
8 .

That would have forced me to have written the report in that case,
although it was eminently better that I keep my mind open and let
the examiner, a thoroughly competent man, study the record and give
the parties something to shoot at.

Mr. Sprincer. Is there any provision in any of the bills, other than
the one to which you are now referring, that relates to this same

subject ?
Mr. Arrcuison. Yes; what I call the more monastic segregation

provision. I think I will come to that.

Mr. Warrer. Is it a usual practice for a commissioner to conduct
investigations?

Mr. Arrcurson. In many of them we do—as many as we can. We
should conduct more, if possible. And, Congressmman Walter, in that
same connection, while we are talking about this examiner, he happens
to be in the room here, and he is the assistant to Commissioner Splawn
on the legislative committee, and he also is assistant to Division 1 with
respect to administrative matters. He keeps thoroughly posted on
matters of this sort and as I interpret this bill he would be forbidden
to perform those duties.

_Mr. Seringer. Do I understand that you, as one of the Commis-
sioners, go out and interview witnesses, prepare the case, and so forth?

Mr. Aircuison. No.

Mr. Serineer. How far do you go in that respect?

Mr. Arrcaison. I go out and hear what the parties have to say.

Mr. Seringer. But do you participate in collecting the evidence
or getting it ready for presentation?

Mr. Arrcuison. Most assuredly. Of course, in valuation cases we
do the whole thing, and the statute uses exactly the same language
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with respect to valuation as it does with respect to hearing complaints.
The difference, of course, is that normally the pros and cons can be
developed in the particular kind of thing that the people who drafted
this bill had in mind—can be developed by an adversary proceeding.
But when you come to draw one act, and take into consideration mat-
ters such as evaluation, safety appliances, and the like, you are doing
more than I would like to try to do. :

The separation of functions is on page 8.

Mr. Frigaan. To what bill are you referring?

Mr. Arrcurson. H. R. 1208.

Mr. Fereuan. At page 7.

Mr. Arrcurson. If you will indulge me, I will endeavor, before 1
finish, to get to that. I think I have that a little later here; if not, I
will find it before I leave the room. But clearly the minority of the
Attorney General’s Committee, in its bill 674, had definitely in mind
when a man heard a case he was to take that record and that record
alone and talk to nobody. Of course, he should not talk to the parties.
If they come in and try to talk to me, they go out of my office in a
hurry. Baut the intent of the bill is that he should not even talk to
the people around the building ; he should not consult our chief counsel
with respect to a question of law; he should not consult the Director
of the Bureau of Traffic, or one of our tariff experts with respect to an
interpretation of a tariff, or how to find his way around one of those
thick documents, and the like.

Mr. Cuerr. They should not do it, but do they do it is the question.

Mr. Arrcitison. We have the word of Mr. Dean Acheson, [p. 818,
his testimony] which fortifies mine that they do, and that was after
a very long examination made by the Attorney General’s Committee.

I do not understand that there is any claim with respect to ICC
examiners having gotten illicit information. What good would it
do them? They have to put it in the report and that report is only
a prol)osed report and the parties can except to it. And if he has gone
outside the record or has said anything that is not substantiated by
the record, they can point to it and have a chance to argue, both in
writing and orally. And if a division, even, goes off wrong on that,
they have a right to ask for a review by the entire Commission with
respect to it.

Mr. Warrer. This whole question was very thoroughly disenssed by
yourself in conference with the Attorney General’s committee when
1t made its inquiry some time ago, and I was under the impression that
H. R. 1206, which is the recommendation of the minority of that
committee, adequately dealt with this very thing. )

Mr. Arrcison. T feel, Congressman, I would not be doing myself
or yourself, as author of that bill, justice if I attempted to discuss the
details of the bill; because, fx-ank?y, since I was told I was expected
to appear before the committee, T have not had an opportunity to
study these bills as I should. L

I understand in general that H. R. 1206 is similar to S. 674.

Mr. Warter. Yes;itis.

Mr. Arrcusow. To the extent it is similar, I can simply refer you
to the testimony which I gave before Senator Aiken’s committee, and
the statement filed on behalf of the Commission. _

Mr. Gwy~ne. This provision about the separation of functions
simply restates the law which the conrts have been following for 1,000
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years, does it not? In other words, the courts have been functioning
under that program of prosecution being separate from decision., Do
I understand you cannot function under that

Mr. ArrcuisoN. What I am calling attention to is the fact that
the word “investigate” is a word which in the Interstate Commerce
Act is used probably 30 times as comprehending the whole scope of
the duties of the Commission under tf)e act, and I do not thinﬁethe
draftsman means to have in mind the same meaning for it; he means
probably the prosecuting functions. And if you go into the prosecut-
ing functions, I can have no objection. But with respect to “investi-
gate”, when the law casts on every one of us and on every man we
send out as our delegate the duty of making an investigation under the
act, I just do not see how that Wiﬁ work there.

Mr. Warrer. May I call your attention to the language which I
understood was drawn as a result of the statement you made at the
Attorney General’s Committee hearing on page 34 of H. R. 1206
where it is provided :

Those heads, members, officers, employees, or representatives of any agency
engaged in presiding at hearings or formulating findings and decisions in the
course of formal proceedings shall not consult or advise with agency, counsel,
investigators, representatives, or employees except upon motice to all affected
parties and in open hearing or otherwise as provided herein.

Now, what can hamper the functions of your agency if that lan-
gulz:fe 18 written into law ¢

r. ArrcaisoN. In the first place, I think there is a little mis-
unctuation there that ought to l‘))e straightened out. I suppose what
18 intended is “agency counsel.”

Mr. Warrer. Yes.

Mr. Arrcrison. But passing that and taking out the comma, does
that mean I cannot cali) in our chief counsel and ask him what his
general view of the law is?

Mr. Warrer. No, sir; it does not mean that. Ybu have a perfect
ri%&t to do that.

Ar. Arrcaison. He is the agency counsel.

Mr. WaLter. You have a perfect right to do it after you tell the
other side you are going to sit down and make inquiries.

Mr. Arrcuisox. £Knd “employees”: When the parties have cited a
mass of tariffs, that I have to be omniscient enough to read through
them all, to go into the file myself and find them, or can I ask his
advice to dig up rates for me?

Mr. WaLrer. You can do that under this language.

Mr. Aircaison. By asking everybody to come in

Mr. WavLter. No; by telling them you are going to have a hearing
on a certain day for the purpose og inquiring into whatever it is.
And T doubt very much if everybody who is notified or anybody who
is notified would appear; still they would have a right.

The CHAIRMAN. KF: Aitchison, your notion is that in the perform-
ance of your duties you are an agent of the Congress and in ascertain-
ing facts the nature of the job is such that you cannot proceed too
much as a court; you have to be less formal than a court.

Mr. Arrcason. I think we must be less formal than a court.

The CHalrMaN. And you have to have freedom of action and
liberty of judgment as to where you get the facts when you need
them to supplement your own information{
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Mr. Arrcuison. That has been the settled principle since the act
to regulate commerce was enacted in 1887,

The CrarMan., What this committee is trying to do, and it is a
hard job—it does not want to handicap any agency, of course, but
there is a good deal of complaint that in these inquisitorial agencies—
and yours is largely of that sort; you do that which amounts to a ren-
dition of judgment resulting in shifts of ownership, or infringement
of interest and right—that those people who ascertain the facts ought
to make the reports and ought to make reports that are matters of
record and those reports ought not to be made at the suggestion,
directly or indirectly, to any degree of those who finally have to sit in
judgment to determine what ought to be done under the report.

That is the complaint that comes to us, that in these agencies too
frequently those who are to act as judge influence the type of report
that goes into the record. .

We are right at the point now, as I understand from those gentlemen
who are more familiar than I am with the matters in controversy,
that gives us the trouble and where you can render us the most
assistance.

Mr. Warter. Mr. Aitchison, as I understand it, in each of these
inquiries the decision affects only the parties to that particular
proceeding ?

Mr. Arrcaison. Noj they affect the whole public.

Mr. Warter. But 1f the same question or a similar question arises
in another case, is not there another hearing, or are you bound by
precedent ¢

Mr. Arrcuison. Noj they are not,

Mr. WarLTer. Are you bound by precedent, having decided the
issue in A, B, and C, that that is the law with respect to D, E, and F¢

Mr. Arrcrison. When we recently had Ex» parte 1/8, an applica-
tion of all the railroads and the motor carriers of the country for a
10 percent increase in rates, we had certain applicants who were partic-
ipants, but 1t affected everybody in the country whether he was there
or not, and we represented the public. The gupreme Court said so;
they told us that is our duty in the Sacramento case with respect to
the long-and-short-haul clause.

Coming to this question about the man who hears and the writing
of the report, this is my observation on that: In the first place, I do
not believe that before the Commission they have exactly the situation
which has given trouble with respect to some of the other agencies.
I am speaking from hearsay, of course; but to a most considerable
extent what comes before us is statistical and documentary testimony.
Oftentimes it is reduced to writing, submitted to the opposing parties
in advance of the hearing; frequently it goes in without a single line
being read out loud, even, and the question being asked “You prepared
this statement #” “Yes.” “Is there objection to this being copied in
the record?” “None at all, Your Honor.” “The reporter will copy
it in.”

Now, what is sacred about the man who sits in the chair making
the decision in a case of that sort when the record is made up that

way?
Xgain I want to ask a very practical question. You take one of
these great rate cases, such as that, not little cases, but in one of
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those cases where they have 500 counsel appearing and where they
have 1,000 witnesses, and where 1,000 other witnesses take advantage
of the rule of procedure we announced and have submitted verified
statements in lieu of personal appearance, cross-examination being
waived, when it is necessary in short order, Decause perhaps $2,000,000
a day is involved, for us to cover the entire country, and when we
have several simultaneous hearings going on, by everybody’s consent,
as the only practical thing to do—and not alone with their consent,
but approval—a hearing going on on the Pacific coast, on the Atlantic
coast, and in the South, and four of them in some central place, and
then we adjourn to other places, covering the entire country in a
short time: Who is the oficer who hears those cases; what officer
is going to write the report?

The Caarman. Now, what does happen with that report, and
go forth? Does that simply come in and then the Commission has
to takeit up?

Mr. Arrcurson. In a case of that sort, in the last one we had, Com-
missioners Mahaflie, Splawn, and myself were the committee—

Mr. Warrer. Before you go into that, may I answer the question
you asked ?

Mr. ArrcrisoN. Yes.

Mr. Warrer. The report would be written up by the four, five, or
six examiners, each dealing with the particular phase of inquiry he is
acquainted with,

Mr. ArrcrsoN. The probabilities are the only acquaintance he got
was a one-sided one by hearing certain witnesses who say something
in the testimony, and not hearing the other side of it. The other
side will probably be going on before another examiner, and neces-
sarily so. We do not clean these things up—-

Mr. Wavrer. The answer to your question is very simple, as I see
it. Certainly there would be a, conference between all of the ex-
aminers; if one man heard one side of the question and another man
the other, obviously the two men who heard both sides would sit
down together and write their recommendations.

Mr. Arrcrison. I am afraid that is forbidden.

Mr. Wartur. Just point out where that is forbidden.

Mr. Arrcuison. Because they are forbidden to confer with each
other,

Mr. Warter. Oh, no.

Mr. Arrcuison. They—
shall not cousult or advise with agency counsel, investigators, representatives,
or employees except upon notice to all affected parties.

My, Warrer. That is right.

Mr, Arrcnison. When they come to drafting the proposed report,
to which parties are going to be entitled to file exceptions, or when
it 1s an emergency matter of this sort as the Commission itself has
to accept the responsibility of making the initial decision, like that
big rate case I talked about, do they have to call people in to sit down
and have 500 people before them, helping them to write the report?

The CuairMan. What you do in that case, Mr. Aitchison, you take
the reports which have been made to you, as yvou said, each of the
investigators perhaps covering some p%mse of the matter, and they
come to you and are considered by you in their consolidated form?
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Mr. Arrcuison. That came to the committee constituted by Com-
missioner Splawn, Mahaffie, and myself, and together we prepared
the draft of report which was submitted to the Commission. But,
before that, the entire Commission had heard argument on that.

The Cuairman. Would the entire Commission hear argument on
it before they had the consolidated facts before them?

Mr. ArrcuisoN. Before they had the report? -

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Arrcuison. That gives me a good opportunity to say what I
think is the thing that has given a great deal of concern to our prac-
titioners, and so on.

In cases of that kind that we handle, it is oftentimes quite a good
thing in the public interest to let people tell their story and get it
off their chest and let it be understood, whether or not it would com-
ply with the strict rules of evidence; and we do get lots of that kind
of thing in.

The CHairman. In that sort of situation, you take the argument
and the facts presented in the course of argument and consider them
together with the reports made to you by the various examiners,
and base your conclusions upon all of those

Mr. Arrcuison. Yes. What the record is is really an armory of
facts, and when they come to the presentation before the division,
or before the Commission as a whole, the parties draw out of that
armory the facts they want to use, and they do that either in their
briefs or oral presentations.

The CramraaN. When that matter then reaches the court, what
constitutes the facts that are considered by that court? I am afraid
I have a rather involved question, because the situation scems to me
rather involved.

Mr. Armrcuison. Under the Urgent Deficiencies Act, you mean?

The Crairman. I do not know

Mr. Arrcuison. That is the one which governs the majority of our
cases.

The Cuamraan. I think I will stand on that question. Under any
act, when you get to the court, what would the court consider with
reference to the finding of facts?

Mr. ArrcuisoN, The court in the case of the Urgent Deficiencies Act
does not go into the facts unless the party moving for a review puts
the entire record before the court. And then the court examines for
the purpose of seeing whether the well known standards have been
met ; otherwise it does not go into the facts.

Now, with respect to other classes of cases where there is no record,
there obviously we have quite a different situation and there seems to
be a line of authority that in a case of that sort the court can take
testimony de novo, to inquire whether the order of the Commission
was a reasonable one.

The CrarrMan. Is that in a case where there is no record?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. Yes; and there are many, of course, that have to be.
For instance, all of these emergency orders that are made from day to
day, they are made out of the air from our general knowledge of the
transportation situation. They have to be.

The CaarMaN. On that particular point, would you have any diffi-
culty in operating under the provisions of this proposed legislation ?
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Mr. ArrcaisoN. With respect to judicial review ¢

The Cuammman. No, sir; with respect to the applicability of the
general provisions in this proposed legislation ?

Mr. Arrcuison. 1 am not wholly certain whether they have gotten
this out or not, but there is a rather curious thing. I notice, I believe,
that in one of the sections of H. R. 1203 certain acts are entirely ex-
empted ; that is, wartime acts and acts which do not go beyond a given
date in 1947.

The Caamman. My question was do you think that the making of
those emergency determinations dealing with emergency situations
would be either prohibited or the agency would be handicapped in
doing its work if it feels it is necessary to do it quickly and based on
your jud%ment as to what you do upon your general knowledge, as
you have heretofore indicated ?

Mr. Arrcaison. It certainly would in these great rate cases I have
mentioned.

Mr. Warrer. Well, those decisions that are made without a hearing
are in the nature of preliminary decisions, are they not?

Mr. Arrcaison. Noj; they are final.  'When you tell a carrier to put
on an embargo at a given point, and not move anything in there, that
stops movements instantly; or if you have a flood and they tell the
carrier to disregard the shippers’ routing instructions. They could
complain about such an order. But we have collected more than a
quarter of a million dollars in fines for violations of them. Three
cases went to the Supreme Court—one, the P. Koenig Coal case, the
other the Avent case, and the Michigan Portland Cement case.

Mr. Warrer. Do you have the citations?

Mr. Arrcrirson. Not at the moment.  Justice Holmes, T believe, said
“But the order of the Commission must be reasonable.” But the of-
fense there was a discrimination because they did not obey the order
of the Commission with respect to one person and did obey it with
respect to the others.

The Ciaikman. What I am trying to get at myself is, Are the re-
quirements of this proposed legislation such as to interfere with the
quick exercise of your discretion?

Mr. Arrenison. In Ex-parte 148, for instance, we took testimony in
a case which involved applications for a 10 percent increase in rates,
fares, and charges. We took the entire amount of testimony in 414
days, and the following Monday the Commission was out in St. Louis
to hear arguments, and heard the arguments and the arguments took
longer than it did to take the testimony for the reason I have already
indicated. That could not be done under this.

The Ciramrman. We have the picture of that case. Now, what pro-
vision in this proposed legislation would interfere with that character
of procedure?

Mr. Arrcuison. The provision, for instance, that the proposed re-

ort should be issued by the agency before it decided. We would have
Had to come back here to Washington and, instead of deciding the case,
would have had to decide what kind of proposed report we would
make.

Another thing: You have authorized us, in order to avoid these dis-
criminations between State and interstate, to avail ourselves of the
advice, cooperation, and assistance of State commissions. Now, is
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that to be cut out so that these officers will be not permitted to avail
themselves of that, in order to avoid conflict between State and
interstate ¢ >

The CrammaN. I do not think this committee would knowingly
recommend legislation which would prevent you from availing your-
selves of any assistance. That is what we want to try to avoid.

Mr. WavLrer. A moment ago, Mr. Aitchison, you testified in a pro-
ceeding recently you were not satisfied with the evidence that had
been adduced and you personally conducted an inquiry. Is that
because you had an idea of what the decision should be and wanted to
get the evidence in order to substantiate your conclusions?

Mr. Arrcuison. Not at all. But it was a question of what was a
fair rate and that question was very largely dependent upon com-
parison of rates.

We found a case where there was an opportunity to amplify cir-
cumstances and conditions, but the matter was not in the record.
If we were the Supreme Court of the United States we would take
judicial notice of the fact. But under this bill we are required to take
official notice of facts but we are forbidden to ask anybody what those
facts are.

The CralrMAaN. I would expect you have notified everybody.

Mr. Arrcuison. If an examiner should find it necessary, in con-
nection with his proposed report, to find out some things, why should
he notify that individual in advance?

There is a long article published in a law journal, written by Mr.
Davis, in which he strongly takes us to task because that sort of thing
has not been done.

The CHAIRMAN, Who is Mr. Davis?

Mr. ArrcrisoN. That is Professor Davis, now with the University
of Texas. He was an investigator for the Attorney General’s com-
mittee and for the Board of Investigation and Review.

Mr. Gywyx~e. Would you agree that the prosecuting functions
should be with the court?

Mr. Arrcuison. In general, when it comes to the making of a
decision. Of course we cannot simply set up a burean and let it go
without any administrative supervision at all.

Mr. Gwy~~E. You are objecting principally to the use of the word
“investigator”.

Could not some amendment be put in that section which would make
it very clear that that is limited only to the prosecuting part of it?

Mr. Arrcaison. Or, say, investigation with a view to prosecution.

We investigate matters for Congress. The House will pass a resolu-
tion asking us to investigate.

Mr. Gwy~NE. Could not an amendment be offered which would

overcome that objection?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. I think possibly it could be done. But I am taking
the bill as I find it.

Commissioner Splawn has spoken of the very long consideration

which has evolved this procedure. )
I do not feel like taking the time of the committee to ¥o through
each of the items in the first part of my statement and evaluate them.

90600-—46—8
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The Cramman. You have been very helpful to me, personally, and
I am sure to other members of the committee in discussing these matters
with reference to your procedure. :

‘Mr. Arrcaison. The respective procedures prescribed in the Inter-
state. Commerce Act govern a considerable body of the Federal ad-
ministrative law business of the country. And those procedures have
grown to be what they are over a very long period as the result of co-
operation between Congress and the courts and the Commission for 60
years, aided by numerous outside official and private surveys and
critiques. Other than acts relating to the Judiciary and to pubfic rev-
enues, it can be doubted. if any procedural questions have been con-
sidered in Congress as. frequently, as earnestly, and as ably as the
procedures of the Commission«as treated in the succession of acts
which changed the experimental act to regulate commerce into the
present Interstate Commerce Act with its four parts. Saying nothing
of the many bills which were presented and received earnest considera-
tion by the committees of the two Housges, but failed of adoption, and
omitting minor acts, we have successiveiy the original Collom Act,
based on the experience of the States and of Great Britain under the
common law ; the amendments two years later, 1889 ; the Hepburn Act
of 1906, with five volumes of hearings; the Mann-Elkins Act of 1910;
the District Court Jurisdiction Act of 1918 ; the LaFollette Valuation
Act of 1913; the Car Service and Commission Organization Acts of
1917; the many proposals for reorganization of the functions of the
Commission ‘made to the committees of both Houses near the close of
Federal control; the Transportation Act of 1920; the Hoch-Smith
Resolution; the Emergency Transportation Act of 1933; the studies
and three long reports of the Federal Coordinator of Transportation ;
the Motor Carrier Act of 1935; the TranS{)ortation Act of 1940; the
Freight Forwarder Act of 1942; and, finally, the bill now favorably
reported and on the Senate calendar, which will make some minor
procedural changes in the act.

The Interstate Commerce Act, amended more than 40 times, has had
a prolonged general legislative overhauling on an avex;g;e every 5
years, and it will probably be continued to be overhauled.

As I have said, at the present time there is a bill pending in the
Senate, favorably reported, which makes some modifications in that
procedure. I think the same bill was passed by the House at the last
session. . .

I think it safe to say, Mr. Chairman, without exaggeration, that in
the sitting time of the House and Senate, in the aggregate, more than
a year has been spent in the development of the procedure of the Inter-
state Commerce Commission and the substantive portions of the act.

With respect to the supplemental acts already mentioned, either
Congress has subjected them automatically to evolving changes or
procedures in the main act, or they are governed by special procedures
which have been considered suitable for the precise subject. Nobody
has suggested changing them except in this series of administrative

- law bills, the history of which was given last Thursday. I should also
mention the more than 400 decisions of the Supreme Court which have
gone far to shape the Commission’s procedure. h

I wish now to advert to the Commission’s general rules of practice,

which are applicable to these processes of rate-making, investigation,
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or adjudication. They likewise are a growth, from the original code
framed by Thomas M. Cooley and a former distinguished member of
the House, affectionately called “Horizontal Bill” Morrison, and their
colleagues. _

Mr. Warrer. You say your Commission has been overhauled once
every 5 years. These amendments that have been adopted were largely
procedural, were they not ¢

Mr. Arrcnison. Procedural?

Mr. WaLteR. Yes.

Mr. Arrcuison. Both procedural and substantive.

Mr. Warrer. If Congress found it necessary to overhaul your
agency as frequently as it has been overhauled, do you think a general
law might obviate the necessity of our passing legislation such as
this which is before us? ,

Mr. Arrcuison. There could not be a general law that would have
obviated the necessity for amendments which are pending in the
Senate bill which is now on the calendar.

But the question is as to the adequacy of the present rules. The Com-
mission’s rules are intended to be helpful, and the Commission’s prac-
titioners so regard them. They contain many ‘“shoulds” and as few
“musts” as possible. They are just the sort of a manual of procedure
that would have helped me when as a young lawyer I went from Iowa
out to Oregon and started practice, as I dig, in an untried field.

We wrote them having always'in mind that many of our prac-
titioners are not professionally trained in the law. Their spirit is
shown by rules 1,2, and 3, reading as follows:

Rule 1. Scope of rules—These general rules govern procedure before the Inter-
state Commerce Commission in proceedings under the Interstate Commerce Act
and related acts, unless otherwise directed by the Commission in any proceeding.

Rule 2. Liberal construction—These rules shall be liberally construed to secure
Just, speedy and inexpensive determination of the issues presented.

Rule 8. Information; special instructions.—Information as to procedure under
these rules, and instructiong supplementing these rules in special instances, will
be fix)rné?hed upon application to the Secretary of the Commission, Washing-
ton, D.

I do not believe that is the spirit the American Bar Association fol-
lows. I regret to say.

Now, to answer the question of Chairman Sumners, for light on
how the directives of the agencies were established. T answer with
respect to my own agency. The method employed in formulating the
Commission’s general rules of practice is, in general, that which has
been followed by the Commission in the formulation of many of the
re%ﬂations which the law requires shall be made.

‘Of course, if the statutes provides a particular method, or requires
a hearing, or any other procedural step, that direction is followed.
When a hearing is not in terms require(f, it is always ancorded if the
nature and importance of the matter makes it desirable. There are
cases, such as those growing out of conditions of emergency, when the
Commisgion has to act without hearings; informal conferences are held
when possible. Sometimes the Commission must act on the basis of -
its own knowledge, and act quickly. The criticism which has come to
us if of “formalism” in the conduct of these investigations which lead
to the conclusion.
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The Cuamman. When you do act in emerﬁmcies, you base your
action upon general knowledge, and do you file a statement of the
facts on which you base your determination ¥

Mr. ArrcnisoN. In fact, the act permits that in a case of that sort.

But to recur to the manner in which most recent revisions of the
rules were accomplished, as typical. ]

The general specification laid down in the act is significant. The
Commission may adopt— : ,
such general rules or orders as may be requisite for the order and regnlation
of proceedings before it, or before any division, individual commissioner, or

board, including forms of notices and the service thereof, which shall conform,
as nearly as may be, to those in use in the courts of the United States.

That is section 17 (3).

I call particular attention to this language—
which shall conform, as nearly as may be, to those in use in the courts of the
United States. '

Mr. Currr. That is no guide, is it? It does not guide you, does it ?

Mr. Arrcaison. I think it does. With respect to the matter of evi-
dence, we are authorized to make rules with respect to evidence. I
think evidence is comprehended within the scope of procedure, and I
think there is authority for it. '

Mr. Currr. You say you follow their rules of evidence in the courts
as far ag you can. Who determines what “how far” is, or when it shall
be available, or how far these rules follow.the procedure ?

Mr. Arrcnison. That is a question that has to be determined by
somebody.

Mr. McFarland is in error when he says there are no Federal rules
of evidence. There are statutes of the United States which prescribe
how matters that shall be established.

Mr. Warter. I do not think he said that. I think he said there are
no equity rules. N

Mr. ArrcuisoN. There may be no equity rules but there is, as I re-
call—I believe the new civil rules of procedure provide for the rules
formerly in equity,.or the rules of the State where the hearing is being
held, whichever is the more liberal, shall be applied.

Mr. Warter. That is the substance of the rule?

Mr. ArrcuisoN. That is the substance of the rule. That, Mr. Con-
gressman, we have woven into our rules of practice.

Mr. Cugvr. That rule does not give you much of a guide. Who will
dlqgermine that? You and I might disagree on the question of liber-
ality. .

i Mr. Arrcaison. Somebody has to decide that. . When the Commis-
sion sets a procedure it gives the parties a focus on which they can
argue the question.

e undertook a revision of our rules after the passage of the new
Code of Civil Procedure. Following the Transportation Act of 1940
there was a somewhat general desire that the rules of procedure
last published as an entlrgitvg in 1935, be consolidated and revised, and
we undertook the task. e proceeding is carried on our docket as
ex parte No. 55.

ently there had been three searching outside examinations of
the Commission’s rules as they stood and had been administered: (1)
By the staff and members of the Attorney General’s Committee on
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Administrative Procedure, (2 by the long hearings of the subcom-
mittee of the Committee on the }udiciary of the Senate, headed by
Senator Hatch, and (3) by the results of a wholesale canvass of
members of our bar,

I will call some witnesses in reference to that matter. The Asso-
ciation of Interstate Commerce Commission Practitioners had a very
competent standing committee on procedure headed by Mr. McFar-
land, who testified here last Thursday, and who as a member of the
Attorney General’s committee had become familiar with the Commis.
sion’s practice. _

A special committee consisting of Mr. La Roe, Mr. Turneg, and
Mr. Miller, who also testified on Thursday, was appointed by the
association, and gave generously of time and skill to aid the Commis-
sion’s Committee on Rules and our staff examiners, who, by the way,
H. R. 1208 would have forbade us to utilize for this purpose, in draft-
ing a proposed revision, because they performed under me.

%Ir. %WYNNE. Are you not stretching that a little?

Mr. ArrcarsoN. I do not think I am; if I am stretching it, let us
take it out.

Mr. WaLTER. Leave it in the record.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. I am willing for my statement to stay in.

I understand that Mr. McFarland’s report that it was informally
agreed by his committee should function upon the request and in aid
of the special committtee so far as the new rules were concerned and
to that end collected views as to the proposed rules of practice and
transmitted them to the chairman of the special committee, on which
Mr. Miller was sittin%.

In passing, I note from this report of Mr. McFarland’s committee
that—

the imminence of war as It developed in the fall of 1841 and culminated early In
December effectively suspended all legislative and most other activity on the
subject of ndministrative procedure. While some investigations in the States
proceeded, most associations of practitioners properly felt impelled to turn thelr
attention to wartime legislation and administration. In common with the general
movement, the committee on procedure of the Assoclation of Interstate Com-
merce Commission Practitioners deemed it impracticable to do more than answer
inquiries and perform such ineidental functions us might be referred to it.

The proposed revision was given widest publicity, and comments
were invited.

I do not wish to tire the committee, but I ask indulgence to quote
from two general comments made responsive to the Commission’s
request : One statement was, in part:

The present rules of practice of the Interstate Commerce Commission have
worked satisfactorily over the years, have operated fairly as to all parties before
the Commigsion, and are familiar to and understood by the large body of persons
dealing with the Commission. For these reasons it is not believed that any sub-
stantial change or revision in these rules is necessary, except as additional pro-
visions may be required by reason of the enlarged functions of the Commission.

However, if u complete revision 18 to be undertaken, the task should be approached
in the light of the satisfaction given by and workabllity and practicability of

the present rules,

That statement was made on behalf of the American Association of
Railroads and the American Short Line Railroad Association, and
among tht:;ls%ners was Mr. Miller, who testified before the committee
on last Thursday. :
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I believe the comment filed by a member of the Attorney Generals
Committee on administrative procedure, Prof. Ralph F. Fuchs, is
relevant: v

In general I am impressed with the well-knit character of the rules, which

are sensibly organized. 'They are also well expressed and easy to understand,
at least for one who has familiarized himself with the functions of the

Commission. K

But the Commission did not consider this sufficient. The proposed
rules and comments were set down for oral argument on the remaining
narrow points of difference, and were argued for a full day, before
Commissioners Porter, Mahaflie, Splawn, and myself. Then the entire
Commission considered them and adopted them July 81, 1942, to be-
come effective 45 days later. All this was in a proceeding as to which
the law did not require any notice at all,

What was the result? ,

The rules have been in operation for nearly 3 years, and no one
has moved for any change.

So much for the statutory and commission-made rules of procedure.

The CrsmrmaN. As a matter of fact, Mr. Aitchison, does this pro-
posed lisgxslation greatly change your functionsin any way? ;

Mr. Arronison. Not our functions, but it does undul}; change our
customary practice in some respects, some things that we think are
working well,

The CramrMaN. Your rules and regulations have developed under
legislation enacted by Congress and as the result of your broad ex-
perience, have they not ¢

Mr. Arrcaison. We think so.

The Caamman. It has not been entirely without some legislative
direction ?

Mr. ArrcaisoN. We set these rules down for hearing before the
Commission and the Committee on Rules and Reports, and as Com-
missioner Splawn explained to you, there is a full day’s argument
on the question of objections, and that gives us an opportunity to know
just what the situation is.

What has been the result? The rules have been in effect for 3 years
and there has been no proposal for any change in them.

Mr. Waurer. What rules would be nullified through the enactment
of any one or all these bills? :

Mr. ArrcHisoN. All the rules which deal with the manner of getting
out a proposed report, and I think might have the effect of repealing
by implication section 17 of the Interstate Commerce Act.

The Cramman. May I make an inquiry of Dr. Splawn? We have
to close thig hearing in a few minutes because the House will be in
session.

Dr. Splawn, do you have some witnesses from outside of the District
whom you want to present so they can go home ¢ . .

Mr. SeLawN. Mr. Ames, who will follow Commissioner Aitchison
resides in Washington, but Mr. Rosenbaum, who is from outside of
the District and who represents the nonlawyer practitioners, may
want to leave ; I do not know about that. ) _

He has a statement which he would like to put in the record, which
be will make to the committee. .

The Caamman. If he has a statement which he would like to put
into the record he may file that statement.
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Mr. RosenBauM. I donothave any written statement. I just wanted
to call attention to certain matters that we consider an oversight on
the part of the authors of these bills, Iam notalawyer, Mr. Chairman.

The CrarrmaN. I do not think we could properly interrupt Mr.,
Aitchison’s statement now, but if you could submit to me a brief writ-
ten statement of these matters that you think you want to mention, the
oversights that you have indicated, it would be very helpful.

Mr. RosenBauM. I will be glad to stay here a day or two if necessary,
Mr. Chairman.

The CrarMAN. That is up to you.

Mr. RosenBaum. I came prepared to do that.

The CuarMaN. You want to appear as a witness in this matter ¢

Mr. RoseNBAUM. Yes,sir.

The CHARMAN. You can arrange that with Dr. Splawn. We can
meet tomorrow morning. '

Dr. Splawn, you can determine that and arrange it in any way you
like. We have to go to the House now. _

Thereupon the committee adjourned, to meet tomorrow, Tuesday,

June 26,1945, at 10a. m.)
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TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 1945

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON J UDICIARY
Washington, D.c.
The committee met at 10 a. m., Hon. Hatton W. Sumners (chair-
man) presiding. A
The CoamMan. Mr. Aitchison, will you continue with your
statement ?

STATEMENT OF CLYDE B. ATTCHISON—Resumed

Mr. ArrcaisoN. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee
shortly before adjournment yesterday, Congressman Walter asked
me for citations to the three Supreme Court decisions involving emer-

ency orders of the Commission. They are Avent v. United States
?}266 U. S.127); U. 8. v. P. Koenig Coal Company (270 U. S. 512);

nited States v. Michigan Port Cement Company (270 U. S. 521).

These cases, as I recall it, were decided by a unanimous court. The
first was by Justice Holmes, the last two were by Chief Justice Taft.

. There was a fourth case which was cited in 270 United States, the
Peoria and Pekin Union case, which involved the question as to
whether certain operations were within the language of section 1,
paragraph 15, of the act, and they held they were not. I did not have
that case in mind when I spoke of the three cases yesterday to Con-
gressman Walter.

Mr. Seringer. What was the page of the 270 U. S. case?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. There were two cases, pages 512 and 521.

I then wish to make clear that under E . 1203 the exclusion of
certain functions by section 2 (a), such as those which by law expire
before July 1, 1947, and certain others, would have the curious effect
of leaving these emergency powers that were involved in these three
cases still within the scope of operation of H. R. 1203 as respects
railroads; but, as to motor carriers and freight forwarders, to which
the provisions of the emergency section mentioned were extended by
the Second War Powers ﬁct of 1942 temporarily—those functions
would be excluded from the operation of H. R. 1203. Certain service
orders of the Commission would then be governed by H. R. 1203; cer-
isiinRot}Ix;(x;%as to a different type of carrier would not be governed by

In my testimony yesterday I spoke of the many cases in which the
Commission is required to 1ssue & rule to hold a hearing. That is
required by the practicality of the situation. The question was raised
why in such cases the party affected should not be permitted to take

115
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his testimony into the court at once. Now, under section 17, para-
graph (6) of the act, he has a very broad right to come to the Com-
mission, to make application for rehearing, reargument, or recon-
sideration of the same or any matter determined therein. And it seems
to me this is the proper course; because, if there were facts which the
interested party desired to have cogsidered which were not available to
the Commission within the limited time during which it had to act,
the right to ask the Commission to consder them being saved to the
party by section 17-6, it is only fair he should come to the Commission
and ask that the rule be modified not only for his benefit, but for the
benefit of all others who may be concerned, and that the administrative
discretion be brought to bear upon a true, accurate, and full knowledge
of the facts. If he has relevant facts which make a continuance of tﬁe
rule unreasonable, the general ¥olicy of law has been he should exhaust
his administrative remedies before going into court.

Of course, we are talking here about extreme cases—theése emergency
cases. The court, in such a case, finding an administrative question

resent, would be likely to stay its own proceeding until the complain-
g ]})larty at least had offered to show the Commission by its rule,
., which we are postulating the law permitted them to make without a
formal record, should be considered and heard.

Mr. JENNINGS. Sup({)ose you just give us an instance where such a
rule as you are now discussing must be made on the theory it is to
meet an emergenecy—just one 1llustration. I want the facts.

Mr. Arrcaison. There have been hundreds of them made. They are
being made almost daily during the present war—the routing of freight
around particular terminals. ’%he very first order that ever was entered
by the Commission under that emergency provision happened to be one
which I drew and it authorized the carriers to disregard the routing
instructions which the law permits the shipper to give and which the
law makes binding upon the carrier—to disregard those instructions in
cases where the prompt and direct movement of freight would other-
wise be hampered. -

Mr, JenninGgs. You would have congestion on the line of the certain
road in question and you could order the routing changed ¢

Mr. ArrcuisoN. Yes. And the second order under that was one
which required the movement of 65,000 empty freight cars, as I recall
in one direction, and up into the tens of thousands of another type of
car in the reverse movement.

The Koenig cases involved priority in the use of coal car equipment.
The only way at that time whereby the social end of seeing that hos-
pitals and Government buildings and common carriers and utilities
were kept going could be carried out was by the use of the Commis-
sion’s car service provisions. And Koenig and the Michigan Port-
land Cement Co. put in a priority claim, I believe, that they wanted
priority coal for a hospital, and the Michigan Portland Cement Co.
used it for making cement.

That is the type of order I have in mind.

Now, since yesterday, I have reread sections 7 and 8 of H. R. 1208,
to which I am principally addressing myself, in the light of section 17
of the Interstate Commerce Act as it stands at the present time' I
have also read section 10 on page 16, paragraph c, lines 15to 19. And
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I am convinced that those two sections mentioned are designed to cover
completely, with one possible exception, the provisions of section 17
of tke Interstate Commerce Act as it relates to the delegation of its
work.

You have before you the sections I have referred to and doubtless
are more familiar with them than I am. Section 17 is wholly too long
for me to read it to you. If you are interested in following it directly,
may I throw out a valuable suggestion, that if there is anything you
want to find in the Commerce Act, it is title 49 of the United States
Code; so this is the United States Code 49, section 17.

The first paragraph permits the Commission to divide into divi-
sions. That is a feature which is not within the present act except
perhaps by reading it in. The word “divisions” 1 do not believe 1s
mentioned in H. ﬁ 1208. The second paragraph authorizes us to
assign particular work of functions to partiular divisions, or to mem-
bers of the Commission individually, or to a board to be composed of
three or more eligible employees of the Commission to be designated by
such order, for action thereon, and of course gives the Commission
power to supplement and modify those assignments at any time. I
call attention to this: By the present law, “the following classes of
employees are eligible for designation by the Commission to serve on
such & hoard : Examiners, directors, or assistant directors of bureaus,
chiefs of sections, and attorneys.”

Now, H. R. 1203, if it authorizes us to create a board at all, says that
that board shall be composed of individual members of the Commis-
sion and examiners, and it eliminates the authority which we have to
set up a board which shall consist in part or wholly of directors or
assistant directors of bureaus, chiefs of sections, and attorneys.

When we come to a matter like the revision of our tariff rules, we
have a most highly complicated matter. Of course, particularly if
H. R. 1208 became a law, the Commision would be presumed collec-
tively to have full and final knowledge of the technique required for
a revision of those rules—and we will have to revise them pretty soon.
But there is nobody better qualified to do that job in the first place and
to write the recommended decision than the director of the bureau and
his assistants, who are laboring with the code of tariff rules and have
been laboring with it all these years.

Mr. JEnNINGs. Do I understand you are discussing subsection (c) on
page 7 of H. R. 1208—separation of functions?

« r. ArrcHisoN. No; I am not. I am referring now particularly to
sections 7 and 8 which relate to hearings, and wEich provide who can
hear proceedings. There is not any provision there that we can set up
a board for one of those technical questions such as that, or for the
revision of the safety appliance rules, or for consultation to help us
when we make regulations for the safe transportation of explosives.

For one, I disclaim any such omniscience as to entitle me to sit in
judgment without the advice and aid of the experts we have gathered
around us. Inthe case I mentioned of the tariff rules—

Mr. JenNINGs. Just what particular language is it you think would
hamper you in the discharge of your duty, or hamper the Commission
in the dischar;_ze of its duty; what particular language is it you think
would do that ,
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Mr. Arrcnison. Section 7, paragraph a, page 10, “in a hearing pur-
suant to sections 4 or 5”—section 4 relating to “rules” and section 5 to

“adjudications”:

Sec. 7. In a hearing pursuant to section 4 or 5—
(a) Presiding officers.—There ghall preside at the taking of evidence (1) the
agency or (2) one or more subordinate hearing officers designated from members

of the body which comprises the agency, * * *

That is the Commission, I take 1t.

Mr. JenNincs. Does not that clearly mean that either the whole
Commission would hear the matter, or else some designated represent-
ative of the agency?

Mr. BrysoN. Or one member of the Commission.

Mr, Jennines. Yes; one member of the Commission.

Mr. Arrcuison. Why, certainly it does. The point I make is that
under the present law we can make a board, which consists of Director
Hardie and his two Assistant Directors, to take up the matter of
tariff revision and give us a code of rules which we can put out as a
proposed réport and let everybody shoot at. That is forbidden.

Mr. JenNINGgs. It seems to me there is nothing here that would
hamper you in the discharge of your duty.

Mr. Arrcrison. If you will permit me to complete the sentence—
you have not the whole sentence in mind yet—

There shall preside at the taking of evidence (1) the agency or (2) ome or
more subordinate hearing officers designated from members of the body which
comprises the agency, State representatives as authorized by statute, or exam-
iners appointed as provided in this act.

In order to make this parallel with section 17, you have to put in
there at that point “directors, assistant directors, cfylliefs of sections, or
attorneys” and those words are out. It may be this is better; I am
not arguing that at the moment ; but I do want to point to the conflict,
because it was intimated to me yesterday that I could not tell a conflict
when I saw one.

Mr. Gwy~n~yE. That only has to do with who shall preside; this
does not prohibit people sitting in with and advising you.

Mr. Arrcirson. It would prohibit the examiner who sat at that
hearing taking testimony from consulting with those gentlemen, in
the other portion of the act.

Mr. Warter. He would have a perfect right to consult with them.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. I am glad to hear you say that, because we have
not been able to so read the rule. And, Mr. Walter, we are going
to take this (and I think everybody will) in good faith and try to
make it work ; but we have to feel when Congress uses language which
says “he shall not consult” with respect to any matter with anybody
else except in a formal way, that Congress means that.

Mr. V&ALTER. That is exactly what Congress means and we also
mean to make it impossible for star chamber proceedings to be held
and rights to be determined without the parties interested having
an opportunity to participate in the discussion.

Mr. Arrcurson. I am not talking about a star chamber proceeding,
Mr. Walter.

Mr. Warter. Oh, you are.

Mr. AircaisoN. I am talking about a case where we set up a board

under the statute, and what that board should do is provided by the
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statute. If there was a public hearing involved, it would be required,
just as this bill requires, to put out a proposed report and let that be
served and let the parties except to it. But why should we be de
prived of the opportunity to use our experts in that manner?

Mr. JEnNINes. Now, does it deprive you of that right and oppor-
tunity? Suppose you send an expert out and he makes an investiga-
tion and is 1 possession of the facts: Do you make insistence that
under this act the Commission could not put him on the stand, or
use the result of his investigation

Mr. Arrcuison. Not at all.

Mr. JENNiNGs. To enable them to arrive at a correct conclusion?

Mr. Arrcuison. Not at all. 'We have put many of them on and it
is our polic¥ whenever our people have facts of that sort, to do so.
But I am talking about a case where we are setting up a board which
is to take the testimony, and I am simply addressing myself to the
sole question as to whether H. R. 1203 is so necessarily Inconsistent
with the present section 171 as to repeal it by implication—necessary
implication.

ir. SeriNger. Under that section 7 to which you just referred a
little while ago, that section provides that “there shall preside at the
taking of evidence,” that is, tﬁe ascertaining of the facts, “the agency
or one or more subordinate hearing officers.” It does not attempt to
set up who shall hear or take the evidence; that section just provides
as to the presiding officer. .

Mr. ArrcaisoN. Well, I do not know how the whole agency is to
preside. When the whole agency is there, I suppose the chairman
presides.

Mr. Springer. It does not say the entire agency.

Mr. ArrcmsoN. Noj; but it says “there shall preside at the taking
of the evidence (1) the agency.”

Mr. Seringer. The agency or one or more subordinate officers des-
ignated by the members of the body. You can designate one.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. Naming who they are.

Mr. Springer. That is right.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. We can set up a board consisting of Director Hardie
if we wanted to?

Mr. SpriNger. That is right. And do not you do that at éyour hear-
ings—designate one to preside at the taking of testimony?

Mr. ArrcuarsoN. Yes; but H. R. 1203 wou%d forbid our designating
Director Hardie, because he is not an examiner; he is not a member
of the Commission; he is not a State commissioher.

The Cramrman. Mr. Aitchison, what additional or amendatory lan-
guage would you suggest to the provisions of the bill in question, or
whichever one you want to consider, which would give you the oppor-
tunity to use your personnel and your whole facilities to the best ad-
vantage, and yet help to avoid some of the practices which the com-
mittee evidently has in mind it would like to have avoided

Mr. Arrcaison. That is a very broad question, but I shall confine
my answer, if I may, to the specific points we are discussing, which
would, of course, involve a reconciliation of the language of section 7,
paragraph a, with the language of section 17, paragrapﬁ 2. But there
are other things besides that.
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The whole theory of sections 7 and 8 of the bill is that the special
procedure which is provided there shall result in a proposed report,
or recommended report, being made by the officers who heard it even
if there were a full division, I suppose, of the Commission—three of
the Commissioners—before the entire Commission acts. I think that
is a fair summary of the final provisions of sections 7 and 8 of
the act.

Now, that is not our present practice, and it is not required by sec-
tion 17 at the present time. Section 17 does require proposed reports
in certain types of cases; it does not require any proposed report when
a division of the Commission, consisting of three—of whom two are
a quorum—hears a matter, or when the entire Commission hears the
case. So,tothat extent,again sections 7 and 8 go beyond the provisions
of section 17 of the act at the present time.

Mr. Jennines. Just reading from section 8, it seems to me that that
plainly confounds you in the statement you have just now made, be-
cause subsection (a) of section 8 provides that where some subordinate
officer of the Commission takes the testimony, that person may make
the initial decision.

Mr. Arrcuison. Right.

Mr. JennNings. And if the board of Commission do not undertake
to review it and lets that initial finding by this subordinate official
stand for a certain period of time, then it is just like the report of
a master in chancery which is unexcepted to within the time allowed
by law; it automatically becomes final. And if the interested party
is not satisfied with it, then there may be a hearing, upon proper ex-
cey}tion, by the whole board.

t seems to me you are sticking to the bark in some of your criticisms
of this language.

Mr. Arrcuison. Perhaps I am, but it is my duty— '

Mr. Jexnines. I am glad to hear your views about it. Go ahead.

Mr. Arrenitson. May I point out this: You, I think, have correctly
stated the tenor of section 8, but subordinate officers are defined, and
subordinate officers by section 7, paragraph (a), line 9 on page 10
would include the Chairman of the Commission and the two senior
Commissioners, or three juniors, or anybody else. It would include
a division of the Commission

Mr. Warrer. Oh, no.

Mr. Arrcutson. “Subordinate hearing officers designated from
members of the body.” Now, if that is sticking to the bark, I have
just got to stick to the bark. And I do not like to be called subordi-
nate when I happen to have been Chairman of the Commission and
preside with certain of my colleagues at the taking of testimony.

Mr. JenNings. If you are a member of the Interstate Commerce
Commission

Mr. Arrcizson. Why, I have been for 28 years.

Mr. JenwiNes. I beg your pardon; I just had in mind you were
counsel for the Commission here.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. No: T am a member of the Commission.

. Mr. Jennixes. All right ; T apologize for not having you properly
in mind. I was not here yesterday.

o

Mr. Arrcuison. T am probably the one who ought to apo]ogize.r
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Now I want to ask the Congressman if he will be kind enough to
turn to section 10 on page 16, paragraph (c), line 15 to 19:

* * * Any agency action shall be final for the purposes of this section
notwithstanding that no petition for review, rehearing, reconsideration, re-
opening, or declaratory order has been presented to or determined by the
agency.

I want to contrast that, if I may, with section 17 of the act, para-
graph 9. And, mind you, this amendment is one which Congress
enacted September 18, 1940; it is nothing very old. Section 17 says:

When an appliecation for rehearing, reargument, or reconsideration of -any
decision, order, or requirement of a division, an individual comiissioner, or a
board with respect to any matter assigned or referred to him or it shall have
been made and shall have been denied, or after rehearing, reargument, or
reconsideration otherwiise disposed of by the Commission or an appellate divi-
sion, a suit to enforee, enjoin, suspend, or set aside such a decision. order, or
requirement, in whole or in part, may be brought in a court of the United States
under those provisions of law applicable in the case of suits to enforce, enjoin,
suspend, or set aside orders of the Commission, but not otherwise.

Now, if I am sticking to the bark in this as being contradictory, 1
cannot be helpful to this committee—-

Mr. Gwy~~E. Is it your position that nothing in this law shall in
any way affect the conduct of your agency?

Mr. Arrcinison. Not at all.

Mr. Gwy~n~e. I think we have a right to change the law, do we
not?

Mr. Arrciison. Certainly.

Mr. Gwy~x~e. That is what we are doing.

Mr. Arrciiison. I am not at all sure but what you are suggesting
here is better. But it was suggested here yesterday and urged with
considerable emphasis from the bench, that after all you are just taking
our practice and our law, and if there is nothing inconsistent with it,
why, well and good.

Mr. Gwy~xe. If this bill does not change the existence procedure
of these bureaus, I think it had better be thrown in the wastebasket,
That is the purpose of it, as T understood.

Mr. Arrcuisox. I am not saying our procedure is the last word,
but I hope with the flexible powers which Congress has given us we
can still do some experimentation and pioneering in the matter of
correct procedure.

Mr. Gwyx~e. Do not you think we might as well stick to some of
the old formulas and say that the prosecutor and judge cannot be the
same person? You do not care to experiment witg) that, do you?

Mr. ArrchaisoN. No: I do not.

Mr. Jex~inas. Frankly, I have not had your Commission, or the
Commission of which you are a member, so much in mind in my con-
sideration of this proposed measure; but I think we have ome other
governmental agencies that have offended egregiously in this matter.
I have not had in mind and have never heard any criticism, as I recall,
of the Interstate Commerce Commission being arbitrary or lawless,
and disposed to trample on people’s rights; but there are some agencies
under the present set-up that have been on the rampage. )

Mr. Arrcrison. I thank Your Honor for that observation. It is a
little consolation, considering that only last week we were reversed
by the Supreme Court because certain testimony had been excluded
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from the record by one of the State boards, and we had sustained
its ruling.

Now, my opinion is—and I think, having been called to the bar
nearly 50 years ago that I can state it for whatever it is worth, and
it seems good to me if it does not to anybody else—that the pro-
visions of sections 7 and 8 of this bill and section 17 of the Inter-
state Commerce Act cannot possibly stand together. It may be, as
Congressman GW{;nne suggests, that section 8 1s better; but certainly
there is going to be confusion; it is going to require court decisions.
We do not know, except by implication, what of section 17 is re-
pealed, and I direct the attention of this committee to the fact that
in this bill it is provided that future legislation in future Congresses
shall not be construed to affect this legislation unless it expressly says
go. I ask the same privilege with respect to the Interstate Commerce
Act. Ifitisto be amended, if it is wrong, set your legislative refer-
ence people to work, your legislative counsel, and let us talk the thing
over with them and let us come to a proper repealing clause, and know
exactly what the law is we are required to enforce, and not to have to
take it to the Supreme Court.

Mr. JennNinas. Of course, you are fully familiar with the principle
that repeals by implication are not favored.

Mr. ArrcaisoN. I understand. And I am also thoroughly familiar
with the principle that where a subject matter is treated as a whole
by a legislative body subsequent to earlier, more specific legislation,
and the two cannot stand together, that the later expression of the
legislative will controls.

ow, I hate to throw any aspersions or “asparagus” at the drafts-
manship of this bill. It comes from eminent authority, and I know
1 am myself subject to criticism as being meticulous—— ’
The é,HAmMAN. That is all right; { ust go after them.
Mr. Arrchison. All right: with the chairman’s permission, I will
do so. And I am going to start with the first paragraph of the act,
other than the one which says that this act may be cited as the “Ad-
ministrative Procedure Act.” Section 2 defines “agency” and says:

“Agency” means each authority of the Government of the United States other
than Congress, the courts, or the. governments of the possessions, Territories,
or the District of Columbia.

Then follows certain functions which are excepted, which I think
I need not go into. I have already, probably tediously, summarized
the provisions of section 17 of the act. I should have called attention
also to the Motor Carrier Act which provides for State boards being
given jurisdiction in a “noble experiment” of the decentralization of
Federal power, which is working and has worked out very well. But
now I want to ask when the Congress says that a division of the Com-
mission shall have all of the powers, duties, and responsibilities of the
Commission when it acts, is it an “authority”? And, for that matter,
when an individual Commissioner acts under a delegation of power
under section 17, he acts under authority of the Congress and he is
given the same authority as the Commission, and the word “authority”
is used in the bill, is he an agency or not ¢

Mr. WavLTER. Well, you are certainly splitting hairs pretty thin
when you raise that question.
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Mr. Arrcarson. Well, what is the answer; what is an agency sup-
posed to be?

Mr. WavLrer. The answer is “Yes”; no question about it.

Mr. JeNNINGs. Just like a court meets 1n banc and hears argument
and the case is assigned to one member of the court and he goes off
and later brings in an opinion : The other members have not read that
record, but they concur in his opinion and it becomes the opinion
of the court. Your procedure is analogous to that.

Mr. Arrcuison. All right. If “agency” means the entire Interstate
Commerce Commission, then 1 submit, as you go through this act and
read it, you will find where “agency” as used throughout the act has
a different meaning.

Mr. JeENNiNGs. 1s it your position that the Congress ought not to
pass an over-all statute

Mr. Arrcuison. Not at all.

Mr. JenniNgs. Undertaking to hold these various numerous gov-
ernmental agencies within the limitations of the law of the land ¢

Mr. Arrcuison. Not at all, Congressman. I am not talking about
anybody except the Commission of which 1 am a member.

Mr. Warrer. May 1 direct your attention to the definition of
“agency” made by the Attorney General’s Committee on page 4 of
H. R. 1206, paragraph (a):

“Agency” means each oflice, board, commission, independent establishment, gu-
thority, eorporation, departuent, burcau, division, or other subaivision or unit
of the exeeuiive brunch of the Federal Government, and wmeans the highest or
ultimate authority therein.

Mr. Arrcaison. That certainly is more precise than section 2 as we
have it in H. R. 1203.

Now, 1 want to ask this and split hairs again: I find the courts are
excluded from section 2. Isthe Fresident? He makes rules; he makes
adjudications of the type which are referred to in this act. Now,
that is none of my busmess; I am just a citizen and just throw that
question in for whatever it is worth. I do not know what the intent
1s, of course.

Mr. Jesnings, Well, if it operates to forbid the President from
operating as a legislative agency, I would say it is good law.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. 1 cannot debate that, because that is out entirely of
my sphere. But I want to mention one more obscurity which 1 would
be giad to have the committee help straighten out, for 1 may have
a complete misunderstanding of what this act is.

Take the definition of “rules” and “rule making.” That is page 2
paragraph 2 (c). It seems to me obvious that the word “rule” would
not include the rate as made, unless it is brought in afterward.

The CuairmanN. What addition would you make in the language to
which you refer in order to make it clear?

Mr. ArrcmisoN. Well, they have tried to do that in the Senate
revision by inserting this language

Mr. Warter. Where does that appear?

Mr. Arrcuison. It is at the top of page 3 of the Senate revision,
where they say “‘rule making’ means agency process for the formu-
lation, amendment, or repeal of a rule.” That is what is in the House
bill, and then they add in the Senate bill “and includes rate making,
or wage or price fixing.”

90600—46——9
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Mr. Warter. That is at the top of page 3, column 2.

Mr. Bryson. That is 8. 7, is it not ?

Mr. ArrcursoN. S. 7. Now I shall mention just some practical dif-
ficulties about that for your consideration, for whatever they may be
worth—little or nothing, possibly,

Mr. Warter. If that language “rate making,” then, were included,
you would have nothing to object to? )

Mr. ArrcinisoN. I think T will ask that the Janguage be further clari-
fied in respect to some matters I will bring to Your Honor’s attention
in just a moment, because it seems to me obvious that rate making
is anomalously included under the term “rule making” when the rate
is not a rule. It is just a matter of English. But passing all that,
now, we make rates for the future: we make rates for the past; we
fix rates as reasonable in the past. We are performing there the func-
tion of a common-law jury.

Of course, our orders are only prima facie evidence and the matter
has to go before a jury if there is more than $20 in dispute. T refer,
of course, to reparation cases. But it is clear and it is well worked
out by Justice Roberts in the Arizona Grocery case—Arizona Grocery
Company v. Atchison, Topeka & Santa Fe—that the Commission acts
in the one case, when it reviews these past rates, in a quasi judicial
capacity and, for the future, it is performing a legislation act.

Now, I have no objection to your calling that a rule, Congressman
Walter., Pardon me for addressing you personally, but you raised
the question yesterday with respect to whether or not, after all, we did
not have controversies between A and B concerning a rate and whether
C conld not later come along with another case,

Assume we find in the case of A versus B Railway Tompany that
the rate is unreasonable; as was held by the Supreme Court of the
United States in A. J. Phillips & Co. v. Grand Trunk Western Ruil-
way, anybody can take advantage of that finding, whether a party to
the proceeding or not, and there we are acting with respect to a past
rate. T wonld like to ask if you cannot clarify that for us.

The word “order” as we find it a little later seems to go back to the
original idea of the Attorney General’s Committee and the American
Bar Association, that “‘rule” is a legislative matter of general appli-
cability, while “adjudication” refers to particular matters. Yet when
the revised section 2 (¢) puts rate making in with rule making, even
such matters as our shortened procedure cases which are tried virtually
on affidavits where there is no hearing at all; the hearing is dispensed
with—all those things, that sort of procedure against one carrier with
respect to one commodity from one point to another point—all of
those things become rule making and are governed by principles which
apply when we are laying down a legislative rule for the future.

It does not seem to me that is good administration. The term lacks
precision to those of us who are going to be compelled to administer
this law. Does it mean only rates for the future, these cases T have
mentioned. as was held in Baer Bros. v. Denver & Rio Grande Ruil-
way (233 UL 8. 479)—that rates for the future and for the past may
legally be brought together before the Commission and disposed of
upon the same petition? That vule is settled. But when we do that
with respect to the past and substitute ourselves for a common law
jury, is 1t an adjudication, or rule making: or is it rate makine? I
do not know and I would like to have it clarified. °
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Mr. Serincer. How would you suggest that that be clarified so as
not to cause you any confusion ¢

Mr. Arrcinson. I think the original intent was better, to let the

“rules” speak with respect to those matters of general applicability
which necessarily have to be expressed in move or less general terms as
a substitute for the specific will of Congress. 1 do not think it will
work out 1 the long run to attempt to assimilate the proceedings of
the kind T have just mentioned, lmt it 18 the same process as the one
of prescribing the form of carriers’ accounts to be kept uniformly. as
the statute provides. There are many questions which are more or
less directly connec ted with rates, but not with the price itself.  This is
not restricted to “price.”

Take the terms of bills of lading which we prescribe under authovity
‘of law “to prescribe a uniform bill of lading™: or the making of a
classification of {reight, which is a most intric ate and voluminous job;
and then take a case where we find pu*fcu*n(o and prejudice and do
not fix any rate at all, but simply say the rate from point A to point B
should not exceed the rate from poxnt C to point B, and leave it to the
carriers—and arve compelled to leave it to the carriers according to
some counsel—to adjust the one or the other; we do not fix the price
at all, do not fix the rate at all; we simply fix the relation. Or take
the interpretation of contlicting or obscure tarifis to determine what
the rate 1s or was—and that is one of our most diflicult questions-—;
or the division of throngh rates hetween the participants.

You might say. mavbe, that T got off wrone a minute ago when [
said those are primarily matters of adjudication, but T run my head
up against the New England Divisions case which went ups to the
‘\upume Court, where Justice Brandeis in a most s sterly opinion
concerning the Jivision of throngh rates as between the carriers, hield
it is not a matter of private concern to them alone: it is one of very
grave ‘public concern,  In that caxe it involved the whole question of
the solvency of the New England railroads, and the Supreme Court
sustained the decision on ver v broad grounds with merely typical
testimony. because of the character of the issue and the public interest
which was mvolved. That is more analogous, I would say, to rule
making, yet it Iaid down a preeise formula applicable to an individual

rate—cvery individual rate.

The Ciamyan. What sort of formula, if vou can tell us briefly, was
laid down with veference to the division of rates?

Mr. Arrcirson. They simply gave the New England lines u greater
share than they were getting.

The Ciramrymaxn. I asked what formula did they lay down.

Mu. Arrcisos. The matter was covered by division sheets between
the carriers themselves.

The Crairaan. Maybe a railroad man would know what that
means, but it is not clear to me.

Mr. ArrcuisoN. You might say “contracts”; it was covered by con-
tracts between the railroads. But we said “You have to modify your
existing contracts by ;nvmg the New England lines 15 percent more
than they are getting.”

The CratraaN. By what formula did you arrive at that conclusion?

Mr. Arrciison. That was done by a study, as the law provides, of
the revenue needs of the carriers.

The Cuairyman. I am trying to get at the formula, though.
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Mr. ArrcHison. The standards for the prescription of divisions are
paid down in the statute itself and, among them, is the amount of
money which is needed by the various carriers involved, and their im-
portance to the public.

Mr. Wavrter. Why could not that case have been decided under the
provisions of this proposed law?

Mr. Arrcuison. It could; but I do not know whether it could be
decided as a “rule” or “adjudication” case.

Mr. Warrer. What difference does it make?

Mr. ArrcuisoN. It makes considerable difference; because we were
told on the opening day that normally “rules” are things that do not
require notice, except as required by law.

‘he Caamman. Who t(;{d you that?

Mr. ArrcarsoN. Well, I may have misunderstood counsel, but it
seems to me that is what counsel said.

Obviously there are some rules which cannot be made except in that

way.
1\)/’11'. Jennings. Certain conclusions are reached in a case, which
you affirm, and they are upheld by the Supreme Court. Of course, the
Commission has been operating a long time. It has covered a broad
field and a multitude of steps. It has adopted certain rules, practices,
and methods of procedure that have become part of the law of the
land. Do you really think that this measure will strike down all
those accomplishments made over the years?

Mr. ArrcaisoN. Why, of course not.

Mr. Jenninegs. And that you will be wandering around on an un-
charted sea and be unable to reach your objective?

Mr. Arrcuaison. Oh, of course not. I have completely failed if I
have given any such impression. But I am going to suggest to your
Honors, if it is not lese majesty

The CuairmMaN, No, sir; it 1s not. ‘

Mr. Arrcuison (continuing). That a bill which has been amended
as many times as this has been by the Senate committee after informal
discussion with some of the agencies, would probably be better if there
were discussion with all the agencies and some further amendment.

The CuamrMan. I will tell you what I believe would be helpful, Mr.
Aitchison. If you could take this Senate amendment, or one of the
others that you have in mind, and could give to the committee the
benefit of suggestions as to how that language might be amended in
order to give you as much liberty as can be had in the discharge of
your responsibilities without hmn})ering you, I believe it would be
very helpful to the committee. The committee appreciates that you
and your agency want to be helpful—and I know the committee does—
in dealing with this general question. I believe that that perhaps
would be as helpful a thing as you could possibly do in this situation.

Mr. ArrcarsoN. That is a large order, and I shall present it to my
collengues to do what we can do toward complying with the chair-
man’s suggestion.

The Cuamrman. I believe that that would be a very helpful thing.
There is a gentleman from outside the Government, Mr. W. E. Rosen-
baum, to whom I believe the committee would like to give an oppor-
tunity to speak.

Mr. ArrcaisoN. I am almost completed here.
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The CaHAIRMAN. I do not mean to interrupt vou.

Mr. Arrcuison. T had intended, but I do not now think it is neces-
sary, in the light of a good deal of the discussion, to spend some time
on a discussion of the chairman’s question as to who or what machin-
ery shall be assigned to hear matters in dispute.

The Cuarrman. That is one of the things we are having discussion
about. Let me put it this way: Do you consider that if the agency
personnel that sits in judgment in the first instance here, who hear
discussed the facts on which the record is made, are appointed by
some agency other than yours, it would interfere with the scope of
your activities? My question is involved, but I hope I have been
able to indicate to you what we have in mind.

Mr. Arrcuison. It is a question of whether, if the examiners, for
instance, who hear our cases were appointed by some other agency
our work would be impeded?

The CrairmAN. That is right.

Mr. Arrcaison. Well, I find it a little difficult to answer that cate-
gorically. If we are going to have responsibility for results, and if
at the end of our term the President is going to throw us out because
he does not like the way we have functioned during our terms, we
ought to have a very great deal of latitude with respect to the people
that we employ as our confidential assistants, and people we trust,
The examiners whom we sent out are oftentimes the only persons
whom the general public see. They are, as far as the general public
are concerned, the Commission. On their tact, their skill, their
demeanor, and their honesty depends our honor, the success or failure
of our work, and the future of our professional careers as members
of the Commission. In the light of that, I submit that we ought to
have the utmost freedom which good administration will permit.
Now, we are tickled to death—and I think the Congressmen are—
to have to go to the Civil Service Commission for these examiners,
It takes a tremendous burden of pulling and hauling pressure off

ol—-—
Y The CuairMaN. I think we have the picture you have in mind.
You do not need to go further into that. How many examiners do
you have there?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. I cannot answer that directly.

The CHAIRMAN. Approximately?

Mr. ArrcuisoN. You will be surprised to know—I happen to know
this—that at the present moment in the highest grade we have there
are only two men who are presently available to hear cases. I know
that because I have one of those highest grade cases assigned to me,
and I cannot get an examiner to help me. ‘

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know how the others are engaged?

Mr. ArrcHisoN. The others are assigned to other work. T think
there are only four under the total grade—unable to function with
respect to the hearing of cases. It is a situation we have to correct.
We shall have to have more men. But that is not the entire story.

Mr. Srringer. Could you not approximate the number of employees
and examiners you have in your agency ?

Mr. Arrcuison. Of all the employees, there are more than 2,000.

Mr. SpriNGer. Yes; now, could you approximate for us the num-
ber of examiners you have, so that we will have some idea?
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Mr. Arrcnison. Including motor carriers, finance, those on the
formal cases, and those who are assigned to the handling of these
shortened pmcpdure cases, approximately 200 of all grades,

The Cuatrsan. What my colleague is trying to get at 1s how many
really exercise, may I call it, quasi judicial I‘Pbponﬁlbllty

Mr. Arrenisos. Well they all do within the ambits of their delega-
tion and responsibility.

The Cramman. Some of them you merely send out to get some
isolated facts, do you not?

Mr. Arrcrirson. That is a different proposition.

The Criammax. They are not classed as examiners?

Mr. Arrcinison. No.

The Cramrman. All right.  We have that.

Mr. Arrcinson. We have always been very careful to keep our
organization operating in such a way that it is completely public.
I pass up to the bench—perhaps the members of the committee might
-are to glance at it—a copy of the organization make-up of the Com-
mission,

I might call your attention to the matter of judicial review. I
have here a page and a quarter that I have read over the telephone
to Judge Phillips, who is chairman of the committee of the judicial
conference considering the matter of review. That conference 1s still
wrestling with the question of review of orders of these administra-
tive agencies which are heard before three-judge courts and are ap-
poqlab!o to the Supreme Court as of right. I merely make that sugges-
tion.

I must mention the matter of judicial review—obviously one of
great importance, As 1s well known to the members of this com-
mittee, and as appears in the proceedings of the judicial conference,
for nearly 3 years a committee appointed by the Chief Justice has
been considering the matter of judicial review of orders of adminis-
trative agencies which by law are heard before three judges and
are flppmlahlv as of right to the Supreme Court. A bill has been
drafted and circulated m(lolv by the committee, of which the Hon-
orable Orie L. Phillips is chairman, and comments of the bench and
bar have been invited thereon, That draft relates particularly to
review of orders of the Interstate Commerce Commission, but, as
appears by the minutes of the judicial conference, that body has in
mind the possibility of making it a model bill for other agencies.
While T am a member of that conmmittee by the courteous invitation
of the Chief Justice, I am not speaking for the committee, But I
deem it my duty to direct your attention to the work Whl('h the judicial
conference is doing upon this subject of judicial review and suggest
that you give my sugqestu)n whatever consideration is qppropuute.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E. ROSENBAUM, ST. LOUIS, MO.

The Cuamraan. Mr. Rosenbaum, I dislike putting it this way, but
we can give you just qbout 10 mmutes.

Mr. Rosexravm. That is all I asked for, Mr. Chairman.

The Crameyan. All right. You may proceed.

Mr. Rosexpavy. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, my name is Wil-
liam Edward Rosenbaum. My address is 952 Cotton Belt Building,
St. Louis, Mo. I happen to be what is generally known as a traflic or
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transportation consultant. I am not a lawyer, but I have been prac-
ticing before the Interstate Commerce Commission, as many others
who are not lawyers have been.

Mr. WarLter. Maybe we can - save a little of yvour time by calling
your attention to the language in the bill as oru.rnmllv introduced and
also in the revised text of the Senate bill, in which it is provided that
any person compelled to appear in person before any agency or repre-
sentative thereof shall be accorded the right to be munnpmncd and
advised by counsel, or, if permitted by the agency, by other qualified
representatives. So you have no reason to fear algtlnllg in this

legislation.
Mr. Rosexpatar. That is, provided the House adopts the same

revised text.

My, Wavrer. The same provision is in the other bill.  Every inter-
ested person shall be accorded the right to appear in person or by coun-
sel or other qualified 1(\1)1‘0&0111(1( e,

Mr. Rosensava. But I should like to eall your attention to this,
Congressman: In 11. R. 1203, while I see what you just quoted in lines
5 and 6, 1n section 6, page 8, vou have failed to make that provision in
line 11. You say there, h{‘gmnmg on line 9:

Every person appearing or summoned in any ageney proceeding shall be freely
accorded the right to be accompanied and advised by counsel.

We would like to have added thereto what you just read in line 5.

The Cramaan. T think you may depend on that being taken care of.
I understand that Mr. McFarland, in lnx statement the other da v, said
there was no disposition to disturb the existing arrangement.

Mr. Rosexrava. T understand that, but 1 should like to eall your
attention to what I think is au oversight in having failed to include in
line 11 “or other qualified representative.”  All we want is that
addition.

I am speaking not only for myself here, Mr. Chairman, but T am
speaking also for 50 other nonlawyer practitioners. I shall leave here
a list of those who have authorized me to appear for them.  You will
notice we have covered chambers of commerce, transportation agencies,
and agricultural interests thronghout thee ()mmy

The Criatraean. That will be i mcorporated with your statement ; and
you may file a more complete statement in licn of your remarks,

Mr. Rosexpava. 1 should like to have permission to extend my re-
marks. I have here also a telegram from the Southern Industrial
Traflic League, signed by O. H. Weaver, president, which T should like
toread. It is dated Griffin, . Ga., June 20, 1945 , and reads as follows:

Understand you will appear before House Judiciary Committee in opposition to
bili TI. R. 1203. As the rights of nonlawyer practitioners are in jeopardy, the
league is on record opposed to this bill.  Will appreciate you also speaking for us,

Now, I understand that the niembers of the Southern Industral
Traflic Le: ague control at least 95 percent of the shipping of the South-

ern States,
I have also a similar statement from the North Carolina Traffic

League.

Mr. Gwy~NNE. You are satisfied with the wording of the Senate
committee print?

Mr. Rosexpauns. Yes; T am.

Mr, Gwy~~NEe. That is satisfactory?

Mr. RoseExpauM. Yes; it is.
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The CrHammaN. T am afraid we are going to have to go to the floor
of the House. I have not consulted with my colleagues, but we shall
have to recess now subject to call at a future date.

We are very much obliged to all of you. We are sorry that the com-
mittee is unable to remain longer today, but there is much work that
we must all attend to now. We cannot say when we will conclude or

continue the hearings, but you will be notified.
(The list of parties for whom Mr. W. E. Rosenbaum speaks is as

follows:)
STATEMENT SHOWING LIST OF PARTIES FOR WHoM MR. W. E. RoSENBAUM SPEAKS

Charles E. Blaine, American National Live Stock Association, Phoenix, Ariz.

C. C. Dehne, Arkansas Rice Traffic Association, Stuttgart, Ark.

W. A. Rohde, Chamber of Commerce, 8an Francisco, Calif.

E. 1.. Hart, Atlanta Freight Bureau, Atlanta, Ga.

E. T. Hayes, Container Corporation of America, Chicago, Il

C. F. Real, Topeka Traflic Association, Topeka, Kans.

W. E. Whelpley, Chamber of Commerce, Boston, Mass.

H. D. Fenske, Great Lakes Steel Corporation, Ecorse, Mich.

Allen Dean, Board of Commerce, Detroit, Mich.

A. W. Dahistrom, Chamber of Commerce, Muskegon, Mich.

C. E. Elerick, Chamber of Commerce, Grand Rapids, Mich.

C. E. Berg, Association of Commerce, St. Paul, Minn.

H. Mueller, Port Authority, St. Paul, Minn.

Carl Giessow, Chamber of Commerce, St. Louis, Mo.

W. E. Rosenbaum, St. Louis, Mo.

B. €. Kinman, Daniels Freight Lines, Butte, Mont.

L. F. Van Kleeck, Brown Co,, Berlin, N. H.

C. F. Fagg, Newark Central Warehouse Co., Newark, N. J.

Eric E. Ebert, Newark, N. J.

C. V. Hanlon, New York, N. Y.

George E. Mace, Commercial and Industrial Association, New York, N. Y.

W. 8, Creighton, Southern Traffic League, Charlotte, N. C.

C. E. O'Neal, Roseville, Ohio.

E. H. Dorenbusch, American Rolling Mill Co., Middletown, Ohio.

t. A. Ellison, Chamber of Commerce, Cincinnati, Ohio.

Dana B. Gee, Capital City Products Co., Columbus, Ohio.

Willinm J. Brown. Frank Tea & Spice Co.. Cincinnati, Ohio.

L. H. Kamp, H. & S. Progue Co., Cincinnati, Ohio.

B. J. Tillman, Beckett Paper Co., Hamilton, Ohio.

Frank S. Clay, Portland Traffic Association, Portland, Oreg.

L. T. Cuthbert, Am-Franklin-Olean Tile Co., Lansdale, Pa.

G. F. Murphy, Motor Truck Rate Bureau, Columbia, S. C.

C. E. Logwood, Public Service Commission, Columbia, S. C.

S. W. W. Carr, Chamber of Commerce, Watertown, S. Dak.

G. A. Ryser, Texas & Pacific Railway, Dallas, Tex.

C. H. Campbell, Strickland Transportation Co., Dallas, Tex.

H. N. Roberts, Dallas, Tex.

James G. Goodwin, Perry Burrus Elevators, Dallas, Tex.

E. P. Byars, Chamber of Commerce, Fort Worth, Tex,

J. A. Meyers, Fort Worth, Tex.

R, T. Wilbanks, Montgomery Ward Co., Fort Worth, Tex.

J. W. McCallough, Houston, Tex.

L. D. Smith, Consolidated Chemical Industries, Houston, Tex,

E. C. Nicar, Houston Freight Traffic Service, Houston, Tex.

J. D. Campbell, Utah Oil Refining Co., Salt Lake City, Utah.

E. C. Jepson, Wheeling Steel Corp., Wheeling, W. Va,

Charles B. Bowling, Warren H. Powell, George D. Schuler, Jr.,, Howard D.
Bergen, Transportation Rates and Services Division, Office of Marketing Facilities,
War Food Administration, Washington, D. C.

(At 11: 15 a. m. the committee adjourned subject to the call of the

chairman.)
( Note.—It was later determined that no further hearings would be

held.)
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[H. R. 184, 79th Cong., 16t sess.}

A BILL To revise the administrative procedure of Federal agencies; to establish the
Office of Federal Administrative Procedure; to provide for hearing commmlssioners; to
authorize declaratory ruling by administrative agencies; and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That this Act, divided into titles and sections
according to the following table of contents, may be cited as the “Administra-
tive Procedure Act of 1941 :

TABLE OF CONTENTS
TI1TLE I—GENERAL PROVISIONS AND OFFICE OF FEDERAL ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURR

Sec. 101. Declaration of general policy.

Sec. 102. Definitions.

Sec. 103. Delegution of authority.

See. 104, Right to counsel.

Sec. 105. Office of Federal Administrative Procedure.
Sec. 106. Advisory committecs.

Sec. 107, Duties of the Director.

Trrre II—ADMINISTRATIVE RULE MAKING

Sec. 201. Rules and other information required to be published.
(1) Internal organization and structure.
(2) lP‘ublication of policies, interpretations, and rules.
Sec. 202. Formulation of rules.
Sec. 203. Effective date of rules.
Sec. 204. Formal requests for regulationa,
Sec. 205. Reports to Congress.
Sec. 206. Time of taking effect,
TITLE III—ADMINISTRATIVE ADJUDICATION

8ec. 801. Application of title.

Sec. 302. Appointment and removal of hearing commissioners.
(1) Hearing commissionera,
(2) Salaries.

Sec, 305. Powers and duties of chief hearing commissioner,

(1) Power to hear cases.

{2) Other powers and dnties,

(3) Azencies where no chief hearing commissioner,

Sec, 2306. Dizqualifieation of 2 hearing commissioner,

Sec. 307. Casex when no decision by hearing commisgioner regnired.
51) Certifieation of existence of novel or complex questions,
2} ‘Pransfer of case on petition,
(3) Opportunity to present argument,

Sec. 308. Effect of decision of henring commissioner,
(1} Finality when no apseal taken or review ordered,
{2} Reopening of hearing commissioner’s declsion,

Sec. 309. Review of hearing commissioner's decigion by agency tribunal.
(1) Assignment of errors on ni)me
(2) Powers of agency tribunal on appeal.

Sec. 310, Record on anneal to econrts,

Sec. 211, Miutake of remedv not to preclude judicial review,

Sec. 312. Time of taking effect.

Sec. 313. Rules and regulations.

(3) Selection and appointment,
(4) Basis of nominations.
?5) Term of office.
6) Removal
(7) Vrovigional appointment.
(8) Temporary appointment,
(§) l'owers of provisional and temporary hearing commissioners.
Sec. 303. Hearings of caxes.
(1) Hearing before hearing comiissioner,
(2) When no hearing required.
(3) Defaults.
Sec. 304. Powers and duties of hearing commissioner,
(1) Powers at Learing,
(2} Disobedience of lawful order.
{3) Prehearing conferences,
(4) Hearing commisgioner'a declslon,
}
]
)
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TITLE IV-~DECLARATORY RULINGS

Sec. 401, Power to issue rulings.
See, 402, Effect,

See, 403, Parties.

See. 404, Judicial review,

TITLE I—GENERAL PROVISIONS AND OFFICE OF FEDERAL
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

Sec. 101, DrcLARATION oF GENERAL Poricy.—The exercise of all administrative
powers, insofar as they affect private rights, privileges, or immunities, should
be effected by established procedures designed to assure the adequate protection
of private interests and to effectuate the declared policies of Congress. While
procedures should be adupted to the necessities and differences of legislation
and of the subject matter involved, they should in any event be made known
to all interested persous.  Administrative adjudication should bhe attended by
procednrey which assure due notice. adequate opportunity to present and mcet
evidence and argument, and prompt decision.

Ske, 102, DeriNtTIoNS.—A8 used in this Act—

(a) “Ageney” meuans any department, board, commission, authority, cor-
poration, admninistration, independent establishment, or other subdivision of the
execitive branch of the Goveroment of the United States which is empowered
by law to determine the rights, dutles, immunities, or privileges of persons, other
than persons in their capacity as employees of the United States, by the
making of rules and regulations or hy adjudications which are unreviewable
except by the courts, Where the context warrants, “‘agency’ meang more par-
ticularty the officer or group of oflicers within an agency as above defined who
are not subordinate or responsible to any other ofticer therein.

(b)Y “Agency tribunal” means the officer or group of oflicers within an ageney
whoze decisions in adjudication gre unveviewable except by the courts,

S, 103, DELEGATION oF AUTHORITY.—(4) Subject to such supervision, diree-
tion, review, or reconsideration as it may preseribe, every ageney or agency
tribunal is authorized to delegate to its responsible menmbers, oflicers, employees,
commitices, or administeative bonrds power to niinage its internal affairs: to
dispose informully of reguests, complaints, applications, and eases; to iszve
complaints, show-cause orders, or other moving papers; and to govern matters
of preliminary, initial, intermediate, or ancillary procedure.

(L) Iovery agency tribunal having more than a single member may delegate
to one or more of its members, subject to review or reconsideration by it, the
power to decide eases after hearing or on appeal.

() Whers the ultimate authority in any agency is vested in a single indi-
vidual, he may delegate any of his powers of final adjudieation to one or more
ageney tribunals with such membership as he may prescribe,

Sece. 1040 Ristrr o CounseL-—-Kvery person appearing or summnioned in any
admini=strative proceeding shall be allowed the assistance of counsel.

NpEe, 1030 Orvicr oF FrEpERAT, ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE.~— (1) There shall be
appeinted by the President, hy and with the advice of the Senate, an officer to
be known as the Director of Federal Administrative Procedure (hercafter re-
ferred to as the Director), who shall hold oftice for the term of seven years or
until a suceessor has been appeinted, and. shall receive an annual salary of
S10,000,

(2) There ghall be at the seat of government an establishment to be known
as the Offire of FPederal Administrative Proceduve composed of the Director,
a jusiice of the United States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia
designated by its chief justice, and the Director of the Administrative Office ol
the 'nited States Courts, who shall serve without extra commpensation.

(3) The Director shall have authority to appoint, without regard for the pro-
visgions of the civil-gservice laws, an executive secretary and suech atterneys, in-
vestigators, and experis as are deemed necessary to perform the functions and
duties vested in the Director and Office of Federal Administrative Procedure,
and he shall fix their compensation according (o the Clas=ification Act of 1023,
as amended.  The Dirvector shall appeint such other employees with regard to
existing laws applicable to the appointment and compensation of officers and
employvees of the United States, as he may from time to time find necessary,

Src. 106, Apvisory CoMMITTERS,— (1) The Director shall designate from time
to time, as occasion requires, the administrative establishments of the United
States which are agencies within the meaning of this Act.
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(2) Each agency so designated shall from time to time name onc of its mem-
bers or officers to serve as an adviser to the Office of Federal Administrative
Procedure and the Director.

(3) From the representatives of the agencies so named the Director shall
constitute such advisory committee or committees as he may deemn helpful, and
may add to them additional officers of the Government or members of the public.

(4) It shall be the duty of each agency promptly to furnish the Director
all information which he may request and to assist him by all possible means.
The Director, in the performunce of his duties, is authorized to utilize, with the
consent of any agency, the personnel or facilities of that agencey, and may utilize
any other uncempensated persoual serviees or facilities.

Sec. 107, DuTties or Tur Direcror.—The Director shatl—

(1) Conduct such inquiries into the praetices and procedures of the agencies
as be may deem necessary, with a view to securing the just aud efficient dis-
charge of their respective respongibilities

(2) Make such recommmendations and transmit such information to the agencies
as may facilitate the uniform adoption. wherever feasible and appropriate, of
thoge praetices, procedures, and methods of organization which have proved
most satisfactory

(3) Receive complaints regarding the procedure of particular agencies, inves-
tignte those which appear to be made in good faith, and report thereon to the
complainants and to the agency concerned, recommending to the ageney any
measures which seem to the Director desirable to correct deficencies;

(4) Examine the practices of the several agencies with respect to the giving
of publicity to matters pending before them; and recommend rules to simplify
and unify to the fullest practicable extent existing provisions whieh govern
utitization of answers aud other pleadings ;) issuance of snbpenas: taking testi-
mouy by deposition; content, cost, and avaeilability of transeripts of records;
introduction of documentary evidence ; standards of proof; requests for tindings of
fact: exceptions to findings; oral arguments; and rehearings;

(5) Investigate the admi

sion to practice before the soveral agencies, in order
to determine whether it can be contratized and controlled. with a view to climi
nating needless delny and duplication in authorizing members of the bar tc
appear before agencies; regularizing the civeumstances in whieh others than
members of the bar may properly so appear; and developing adequate mechanisms
for diseiplining ov disharring from further practice before the ageucies those
whose conduet bas shown them to be unworthy

(G) Periorm, with other members of the Oftice, the dutics relafing to the ap-
peintment and removal of bearing connuissioners preseribed by this Act;

(7) On or before the 1st day of December in each year, transmit to the Presi-
dent and the Congress a report of the work of the Oflice during the puest year,
together with any recommendations relating to the practices and procoduares of
the agencies which the Dirvector may deem appropriate.  The report sball alse
record the names and qualifications of all hearing commissioners appoitted sines
the last report, and the circumstances regarding any proceedings for the removal
of hearing commissioners,

TITLE II-—-ADMINISTRATIVE RULE-MAKING

Sge. 200, Rures axp OTaer InrorMatioNn REQUIBED To BE POoRLISHED-—(1)
INTERNATL ORGANIZATION AND STRUCTURE~Lvery agency shall promptly make
available and enrrently maintain a statement of its internal orgauization, insofar
as it may affect the public in its dealings with the asgeney, specifying (o) its
officers and types of personnel; (b) itg subdivisions; and (c¢) the places of busl-
ness or aperation, duties, functions, and general authority or jurisdiction of each
of the foregoing.

(2) PUBLICATION OF POLICIES, INTERPRETATIONS, AND RULES.—All general policies
and interpretations of lase, where they have bheen adopted; rules, regulations,
amnd procednres. whether formal or informal; preseribed forms and instructions
with respect to reports or other material required to be fited, shall be made avail-
able to the public.

Sec. 202, Yormurartion oF Rures.—Every ageney shall designate one or more
units, committees, boards, officers, or employees to receive suggestions and ex-
pedite the making, amendment, or revision of rules, subject to the control and
supervision of the agency.

S8ec. 203. ExrecTive DATE oF RurEs.—No regulation hereafter promulgated by
an agency shall take effect until forty-five days after the date of its initial pub-
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lication in the Federal Register unless the regulation or the statute by authority
of which it is promulgated provides a longer period; but this limitation upon
the time when a regulation takes effect may be reduced or eliminated by certifi-
eation of the agency, published with the regulation in the Federal Register, that
stated circumstances require the effective date to be advanced as specified.

S8EC. 204. ForMAL REQUESTS FOR REGULATIONB.—Any persons may file with an
agency a petition requesting the promulgation or amendment of a rule in which
the petitioner has an interest. Such petition shall be submitted in such form
and with such content as may be prescribed by each agency.

Src. 205. Rerorrs To CONGRESS.—ANnNually, in its report to Congress or other-
wise, each agency shall transmit all rules promulgated by it during the preced-
ing twelve months, together with such explanatory material relating to substance
or procedure as may bhe appropriate. The agency shall also include a summary
of formal requests with respect to regulations received by it pursuant to section
204 of this title since its last report, and the reasons for its refusal of such of these
requests as may have been refused.

Src. 200. TiME oF TakiNg ErrecT.—This title shall take effect thirty days after

the date of enactment of this Act.
TITLE III—ADMINISTRATIVE ADJUDICATION

Src. 301. AppLicATION OF T1LE—The provisions of sections 302 to 309, inclu-
sive, of thig title shall be applicable only to proceedings wherein rights, duties, or
other legal relations are required by law to be determined after opportunity for
heartng, and, if a hearing be held. only upon the buasis of a record made in the
course of such hearing. They shall not apply to—

(1) proceedings in wuich a hearing for the purpose of receiving evidence
is held before the agency tribunal, or before one or more individual members
of an agency tribunal;

(b) proceedings which, pursuant to a law of the United States, are con-
ducted before an officer of one of the States;

(¢) proceedings which precede the issuance of a rule, regulation, or order
involving the future governance or control of persons not required by law to
be parties to the proceedings;

(d) matters concerning the conduct of the Military or Naval Establish-
ments, or the selection or procurement of men or materials for the armed
forces of the United States;

(e) the selection, appointment, promotion, dismissal, discipline, or retire-
ment of an employee or officer of the United States, other than a hearing
commissioner as provided hereinafter in this title; or

(f) matters relating to the patent or trade-mark laws.

SEc. 302. APPOINTMENT AND IREMoOvAL OF HrEARING COMMISSIONFRS.— (1) HEAR-
ING CommissioNELS8.—In each agency entrusted with the duty of deciding cases,
there shall be appointed such number of officers to be known as “hearing com-
missioners” as the agency may from time to time find necessary for the proper
hearing of cases. In any agency in which five or more hearing commissioners
have been appointed, one of thelr number shall be designated by the agency as
the “chief hearing commissioner,”

12) Sarawmes—The salary of a hearing comunissioner shall be $7,500 per
annum and of a chief hearving commissioner, $3,500 per annum, and shall be
paid from appropriations for salaries and contingent expenses of the agencies
to which they may be appointed; but if the Director of Federal Administrative
Procedure shall certify, upon application of an agency, that certiain of the
cases coming before that agency are of an uncomplicated character, it shall be
permissible to fix the salaries of hearing commissioners assigned to such cases
at $5,00 per annum, and such hearing commissioners shall be assigned to no
other types of cases.

(3) SELECTION AND APPOINTMENT.—-A hearing commissioner may be selected
and appointed without regard for the provisions of the civil gervice or other
laws applicable to the employment and compensation of officers and employees
of the United States. He shall be nominated by the agency, and shall be ap-
pointed by the Offire of Federal Administrative Procedure if that Office finds
him to be gualified by training, experience, and character to discharge the re
sponsibilities of the position. The Director is authorized and instructed to
mitke such investigations as may be necessary in order to enable the Office to
pass upon the qualifications of nominees.
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(4) BasIS OF NOMINATIONS—In the nomination or appointment of hearing
commissioners no political test or qualification shall be pennitted or given
consideration, but all nominations and appointments shall be mude on the Lasis
of merit and deficiency alone,

(5) TERM or OoFFICE.— KEach hearing commissioner shall be appointed for the
term of seven years, and shall be removable, within that period, only—

(a) upou charges, first submitted to him, by the agency that he hag been
guilty of malfeasance in cffice or has been neglectful or ineflicient in the
performance of duty;

(h) upon charges of like effect, first submitted to him, by the Attorney
General of the United States, which the Attorney General is authorized to
make in his discretion after investigation of any complaint against a hearing
cummissioner made to him by a person other than the agency; or

(¢) upon certification by the Director, after application by the agency, that
lack of official business or insufliciency of appropriations renders necessary
the termination of the hearing commissioner s appointment,

(6) ReMovaL—(a)} If removal of a hearing commissioner is sought on stated
charges he may, within five days after service of such charges, demand a hear-
ing upoen them bcfore thie Office of IFederal Administrative Procedure; or, if it
80 directs, before a trial board cousisting of the Director and two other individ-
uals designated by the Office. The decision of the Office or the trial hoard
shall be accompanied by tindings of fact based upon a record of the hearing and
shall not be suliject to review in any other forum.

Pending determination of the trial a hearing commissioner against whom
charges have been brought shall be suspended from «flice.  1f the office of trial
board concludes that cause for removal has been shown the hearing commis-
sioner shall be deemed to have been removed from cflice as of the date when
the charged were served upon him. But if it be conc.uded that no ciuse for
removal has been shown the bearing commissioner shall at once be restored,
unless his term of office has expired and he shall be paid the salary which would
have aeerued to him but for the suspension.

(b) If removal of a hearing commissioner is upon certification as provided in
paragraph 5. subsection (c¢), of this section, a hearing commissicner so removed
slinall be placed upon an eligible list for reappointinent and he shall remain
upon the list, if he so desires, for the balance of his term of coffice; and during
that period no new appointments of hearing comm’ssioners shall be made in the
ggency by which he has been employed except from among persons whose names
appear on such list.

(7) Provis.onaL APPOINTMENT.—A hearing commissioner may be appointcd in
the manner provided in paragraphs (3) and (4) of this section for a provisional
period not to exceed one year. At the conclusion of the provisional period he
shall either be appointed for a full term of seven years or he relieved trom fur-
ther employment as a hearing commissioner in the ageney of which he has been
a part. During the provisional period he may be rvemoved solely within the
diseretion of the agency.

(8) TEMPORARY APIOINTMENT~—Without reference to the provisions of this
section relative to the compensation or tesure of hearing commissioners, the
ggency may with the approval of the Director designate and assign a temporary
commissioner for the purpose of hearing a particular case or, alternatively,
{for a period not in excess of thirty days, when either—

(a) the volume of cases aris'ng within the agency i8 so incousiderable
that appointment of a hearing commissioner is not justiiied : or

(b} because of vacaney in the office of hearing commissioner, insutficiency
of available personnel, or other temporary cause the assignment of one
or more temporary hearing cominissioners is required to perwit the ex-
peditions digposition of cases which await hearing or decision.

The assignment of a temporary hearing commissioner may be extended and
renewed from time to time for additional periods npon certification, as provided
in section 305 of this Aet, that the need for snch assignment has not terminated
and that the public interest will he served by its renewal.

In designating temporary hearing commissioners, an agency shall, so far as
feasible, utilize the services of a hearing commissioner attacled to another
ageney, if the consent of that agency is obtained. The salaries of hearing com-
misgsioners temporarily assigned from one agency to another shall, during the
asgignment, be paid by the agency to which they are assigned. '
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(9) POWERS OF PROVISIONAL AND TEMPORARY HEARING COMMISSIONERS.—Provi-
sfonal and temporary hearing commissioners shall have the powers and perform
the duties of hearing comnissioners.

Sec. 303. HEARING oF CASEB.~—(1) HEARING BEFOR: HEARING COMMISSIONER.—
SubJect to the provisions of this section, every case not within the exceptions
stated in section 301 of this Act shall be heard before one or more hearing
commissioners.

(2) WHEN NO HEARING REQUIRED—No case in which the facts are agreed need
be presented for hearing before or consideration by a hearing commissioner if
the agency tribunal otherwise directs.

(3) Deravrts.——~Notwithstanding the provisions of other Acts, no agency shall
be required to hold hearings when the parties in interest have failed to answer,
if so required, a complaint or other process of like effect duly served upon them,
or to appear when notifled.

Sre. 304, Powers AxNp Duries oF HeArING COMMISSIONER— (1) POWERS AT
HEARING.~A hearing commissioner shall have power—

(a) to administer oaths and affirmations and take affidavits;

(b) to issue subpenas requiring the attendance and testimony of wit-
nesses and the production of books, eontracts, papers, documents, and other
evidence;

(c) to examine witnesses and receive evidence;

(1) to cause testimony to be taken by deposition;

(e) to regulate all proceedings in every heuring before him and, subject
to the established rules and regulations of the agency tribunal, to do all
acts and take all measures necessary for the eflicient conduct of the hear-

ing; and

(f) to exclude evidence which is Immaterial, irrelevant, unduly repe-
titious, or not of the sort upon which responsible persons are accustomed
to rely in serious affairs,

(2) IISOREDIENCE OF LAWFUL ORDER-—If any person in proceedings before a
hearing commissioner disobeys or resists any lawful order or process, or refuses
to appear after having been subpenaed, or upon appearing refuses to tuke the
oath or affirmation as a witness, or thercafter refuses to be examined accord-
ing to law, the agency of which the hearing ‘commissioner is an officer shall
certify the facts to the district court having jurisdiction, which shall thereupon
promptly hear the evidence as to the aects complained of, and, if the evidence
g0 warrants, order compliance or punish such person in the same manner and
to the same extent as for contempt of the court.

(3) PREHEARING CONFVRENCES.——In cases referred to him for that purpose, a
hearing commissioner shall have power to initiate, conduet, or participate in
prehearing proceedings looking toward informal settlement or other disposition
of nuatters in controversy ; and he shall have power to direct the parties or their
representatives to appear before him for a conference to consider—

(1) the simplification of the issues;

(b) the necessity or desirability of amendments to the pleadings;

(¢) the possibility of obtaining stipulations of faet and of documents
which will avoid unnecessary proof;

(d) the limitation of the number of expert witnesses; and

(e) such other matters as may aid in the disposition of the case.

(4) HIEARING COMMISSIONFR'S DRECISION ~—Jxcopt ax otherwige provided in fhis
Aet, when the evidence has been heard by a hearing commissioner opportunity
shall be given to the parties in interest to request findings of fact and eonciusions
of Inw, and to file briefs or argue orally in accordance with the procedure pre-
seribed by the riles of the ageney. The hearing commissioner shall find the faets,
formulate the conctusions of law, and enter a decision in the ease. Such findings,
conclugions, and deectsion shall be stated in writing, served upon all parties in
interest, reported to the ageney tribunail, and become part of the record: but in any
ecase wherein he deems it appropriate to do so, the hearing cominissioner may
announce hix decision orally on the record, and shall be required to state his find-
ings, conclusiong, and deeision more fully and in written form only if requested
to do so by a party or by the agency frihunal.

See. 305, Powrrs axp Duties oF Cuirr HeEARING CoMMIsSTONER—(1) Powrr
TO NMEAR CAsEs.——A chief hearing commissioner shall have the powers and duties
conferred on hearing commissioners by section 304 of this Aet.
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(2) OrHER POWLBS AND DUTIES.—It shall be the duty of the chief hearing
commissioner of an agency to—

(a) assign hearing commissioners to cases;

(b) certify to the agency that the accumulation or urgeney of enses await-
ing hearing or decisicn is such as to require the designation of ote or more
temporary hearing commissioners, for the purpose of hearing a named case
or such cases within a period of not to exceed thirty days as may be assigned;

(¢) certify to the agency that the public interest requires the extension of
the designation of a temporary hearing commnissioner for such farther period,
not to exceed thirty days, as may be stated by him, subject to the possibility
of subsequent additional extension upon his furiher certifieation of contin-
uing necessity;

() sign another hearing cominissioner to a ease in which the hearing
commissioner originally assigned is nuable to complete the hearing:

{(e) direct that the tindings of fuct, cong¢lusions, and decision in any cuse
be prepared and issued by a hearing commissioner other than the one who
presided at the hearing if the latter by reason of death, illness, vemoval
from office, termination of appolntient, or unforescen exigency is nuable to
prepare the same within a reasonable time: Provided, howerer, That the
hearving comissioner to whom such assigmment is made may order such
reargument or retrial as he may deem necessary to a just decision.

(3) AGENCIES WHERE NO CHIEF HEARING COMMISSIONFER.~ In an agency which
has no chief hearing commissioner, the powers and duties assigned 1o the chief
hearing commissioner by paragraph (2) of this section and by section 306 of {his
Act shall be exercised by the ageney tribunal or by an othicial of the agzency
designated for that purpose by the ageney tribunal.

Size. 306, DISQUARIFICATION oF A HEARING COMMISSIONER.~—ANY party nuiy file
with the chief hearing commissioner o timely athidavit of disqualification of any
hearing comimissioner assigned to hear any case, setting forth with particularity
the grounds of alleged disquaiitication.  After such hearing or investigation as
the chief hearing comumissioner may deem proper, he shall promptly either find
the aflidavit without merit and direct the case to proceed as assizned or else assigm
another hearing commissioner to the case,  Whore such onoaflidlavit is found to
e withont merit, the aflidavit, any recovd made thercon, and the merorandmn
decision and order of the chief hearing conpuissioner shall be made o part of
the record. A hearing commissioner shall withdraw from any ciase in vespecet
of which he deems himself disqualificd for any reason,

SEC 307, CAaskEs WHEN No Dro1$1oN BY HEarING COMMISSIONER REQUIRED —
(1) CERTIFICATE OF EXISTENCE OF NOVEL OR COMVLEX QUESTIONS--Upon the con-
clugion of the hearing in any case the hearings commissioner may certify to thoe
ageney tribunal any gquestions or propositions of law concerning which instrue-
tions are desired for the proper decision of the case. Thereupon the agency
teibunal may either give binding instructions on the guestions and propositions
certified or may require thar the entire record in the case be transmitted to it
for consideration and decision. ’

(2) TRANSFER OF CASE ON I'ETITION —Upon the conelnsion of the hearing in any
case the ageney tribunal, on petition of any private party therein and for goad
cause shown, may direet that the entire record in the casge be forthwith trans-
witted to it for consideration and decisien,

(3) OPPORTUNITY TO PRESENT ARGUMENT.—1In any case hreusht hefore an angency
tribunal pursuant to this section, the parties shall he afforded opportunity to
request findings of fact and conclusions of Liw, and to file brieis or argue orally
before the agency tribunal,

SEo. 308, EFFrer oF  DecisioNn oF  HrariNg  CoMMISBIONER.—-(1) FINALITY
WHEN NO AFPEAL TAKEN 0if BEVIEW ORDERFD,--In the absenee of timely appeal to
the ageney tribunal, a decision of a hearing commissioner shall without further
proceedines beeome the final decision of the areney teibnnl, and a< saeh enforei-
ble or reviewable to the same extent and in the same manner as thongh it had
been duly entered by the agencey tribnnsal as it decision, judemeni, order, aoward,
or other ultimate determination in the enge: execept that the ageney head may
on its own motion direet that a deciston of a hearing canmissioner be roviowsed
by it after notice to the parties and within such period of time and in accordanee
with such rules as it may preserihe

(2} REOPENING OF HEARING COMMISSIONER'S puetgiov--"T'o the same extent and
in the game manner as may be permigsible in respect of its own tinal deelsion,
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the agency tribunal may reopen and alter, modify, or set aside in whole or in
part any decision of a hearing commissioner which has been unappealed and
which has beeome final by operation of time.

SEc. 309. REviEw oF HEARING CoMMISSIONER'S DECISION BY AGENCY TRIBUNAL.—
(1) ASBIGNMENT OF ERIORS ON APPEAL.—When an appeal is taken to the agency
tribunal from the decision of a hearing commissioner, the appellant shall set
forth with particularity each error asserted, and only such questions as are
specified by the appellant’s petition for review and such portions of the record
ns are specified in the supporting brief need be considered by the agency.
Where the appellant asserts that the hearing commissioner's findings of fact are
against the weight of the evidence, the agency may limit its consideration of this
ground of appeal to the inquiry whether the portions of the record cited disclose
that the findings are clearly against the weight of the evidence.

(2) POWERS OF AGENCY TRIBUNAL ON ApPraL—Upon the review of any case the
agency tribunal shall afford parties reasonable opportunity for submitting argu-
ment. The agency tribunal shall have jurisdiction to remand the case to the
hearing commissioner for the purpose of receiving further evidence or making
additional findings or to affirm, reverse, modify, or set aside in whole or in part
the decision of the hearing commissioner, or itself to make any finding which
In its judgment is proper upon the record. But if its findings differ materially
from those of the hearing commissioner, the agency tribunal shall file with its
decistion a statement explaining the grounds of its determinations, with appro-
priate references to the record.

Src. 310. RECORD ON APPEAL To CoUurTS.—In any proceeding for jndicial review,
restraint, or enforcement of an administrative order or other determination, it
shall not be necessary to print the complete record and exhibits in the case
unless the court so orders. The moving party shall print as a supplement or
appendix to his brief (which may be separately bound) the pertinent pleadings,
orders, decisions, opinions, findings, and conclusions of both the agency trib:inal
and the hearing commissioner, together with relevant docket entries arranged
chronologienlly and such other relevant portions of the record as it is desired
that the court shall read. Omissions shall be indicated, reference shall be made
to the puages of the typewritten transcript. and the names of wifnesses shall be
indexed. The responding party shall similarly print such additional portions
of the record as it is desired the court shall read. The courts of the United
States may by rule amplify or modify the provisions of this section to further its

urpose,
r Sre. 311, MisTAKE oF RerMEDY Not To PRECLUPE JUDICIAT. REViIEW.—When, in
a case pending in any United States court to review an order or determination
of an agency, the order or determination is subject to judicial review, but by a
procedure or before a court different from that chosen by the person seeking
review, the court may, instead of denying relief, take one or more of the following
courses of netion, on such conditions ag it mayv deem just:

{n) proceed, if it has jurisdiction, as if the proper remedy had been sought;
or permit or direet snch amendment, rehearing, or remand to a lower court as
it deems appropriate for a proper review of the order; or

(h) permit transfer of the case to a court having jurisdiction to review the
order,

See. 312, TiMr oF Taxing Errrer.—Sections 310, 311, and 313 of this title shall
tnke cff et nt once. The remaining sections of this title shall take effect on Jan-
uary 1, 1942, or in any particnlar agency at any prior date upon order thereof,
when such agency shall conclude that available personnel and appropriations
permit such provistons, or any portion thereof, to hecome operative,

NSpc. 313, Rrres aNp RecuraTioNs.~—Each agency shall have authority from
time to time to make, amend, and rescind such rules and regulations as may be
necessary to carry out the provisions of this title.

TITLE IV—DECLARATORY RULINGS

Sec. 401. Power To Issve RuriNgs.—Each agency tribunal shall have power
to issue declaratory rulings concerning rights, status. and other legal relations
arising under the statute or the several statutes committed to its administra-
tion or grising under its regulations, in order to terminate a controversy or re-
move an uncertainty. ‘The agency tribunal may refuse to render or enter a
declaratory ruling where such ruling if made would not terminate the uncertainty
or controversy giving rise to the proceeding, or would itself be of uncertain
future application, or is deemned to have been sought for the purpose of delay, or
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would impede the determination of other proceedings then pending, or, in the
Judgment of the agency tribunal, would be premature or otherwise inexpedient.

Sec. 402. ErrecT.—A declaratory ruling issued by an agency tribunal shall, in
the absence of reversal after appropriate judicial proceedings, have the same
force and effect and be binding in the same manner as a final order or other
determination of that agency tribunal.

SEc. 403. ParTiEs.—When a declaratory ruling is sought, all persons shall be
made parties who have or claim any legal interest which would be affected by
the declaration, and no declaration shall prejudice the rights of persons not
parties to the proceeding.

Sec. 404. Jumcian ReviEw.~—Judicial review of a declaratory ruling made by
an agency tribunal may be had in the manner and to the same extent as final
orders or other determinations of that agency tribunal; except that this title
shall not be deemed to modify existing provisions of law applicable to closing
agreements concerning internal-revenue-tax matters. Refusal of a request that
a declaratory ruling be made shall not be subject to review in any manner.

[H. R. 339, 79th Cong., 1st sess.]

A BILL To improve the administration of justice by prescribing fair administrative
procedure

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representalives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That this Act, divided into sections, sub-
sections, and subparagraphs, may be cited as the “Administrative Procedure

Act’.
DEFINITIONS

“Agency” means each office, board, commission, independent establishment,
authority, corporation, department, bureau, division, institution, service, adminis-
tration, or other unit of the Federal Government other than Congress, the conrts,
or the governments of the possessions, Territories, or the District of Columbia,
“Rule” means the written statement of any regulation, standard, policy, inter-
pretation, procedure, requirement, or other writing issued or utilized by any
agency. of general applicability and designed to iniplement, interpret, or state the
law or policy administered by, or the organization and procedure of. any ageney:
and “rule making” means the administrative procedure for the formulation of
a rule. *“Adjudication” means the administrative procedure of any agencey, and
“order” means itg disposition or judgmment (whether or not affirmative, newitive,
or declaratory in form), in a particular instance other than rnle making and
without distinction between licensing and other forms of administrative action
or authority.

PuBrLic INFORMATION

Sec. 2. Except to the extent that there is direetly involved any military, naval,
or diplematic function of the United States requiring secrecy in the public
interest—

(1) Rures.—Every agency shall separately state and currently publish rules
containing (1) description of {ts complete internal and fleld organization, together
with the general eourse and method by which each type of matter divectly
affecting private parties i channeled and determined: (L) substantive regula-
tions authorized by law and adopted by the ageney. as well as any statements of
gencral policy or interruptions framed by the ageney and of general public appli-
cation: and (3) the nature and requirements of all formal or informal procedures
available to private parties. inclnding instructions and simplified forms respecting
the scope and contents of all papers. reports, or examinations,  All such rules
shall be filed with the Division of the Federal Register and currently published
in the Federal Register,

(b)Y Runaxes axp orners.—Every agency shall preserve and publish or make
available to public inspection all general rulings on questions of law and all
opinions rendered or orders issued in the course of adjudication, except to the
extent (1) required by rule for good cause and expressly anthorized by law to be
held confidential or (2) relating to the Internal management of the agency and
not directly affecting the rights of, or procedures available to, the public,

(c) Rergsses.—Except to the extent that their contents are included in the

20600-—46-——10
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materials issued or made available pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of this
section, every agency shall, either prior to or upon issuance, file with or register
and mail to the Division of the Federal Register all other releases intended for
general publie information or of general application or effect; and the Division
shall preserve and make all such flilngs available to public inspection in the
sarme manner as documents published in the Federal Register,

(d) ENrorcEMENT.—No person or party shall be prejudiced in any manner
for failure to avail himself of agency orgaunization or procedure not published as
required by subsection (a) of this section, or for resort to such organization or
procedurs. The Comptroller General shall disallow the expenditure of publie
funds for the maintenance or operation of iny agency organization or procedure
not published as requierd by subsection (a).

Rure MAKINg

Sk, 3. Except to the extent that there is directly involved any military, naval,
or diplomatic function of the United States, and prior to the issunnce of any
rule—

(a) Noticr.——Every agency shall publish general notice of preposed rule mak-
ing, Ineinding (1) a statement of the time, place, dnd nature of public rule-making
procedures; (2) reference to the authority under which the rule is proposed;
and (3) a description of the subjects and issues involved; but this subsection
shall apply only to substantive rules, shall not be mandatory as to interpretative
ritles, general statements of poliey, or rules of agency ovganization or administra-
tive procedure, and shall not apply in cases in which notice is impracticable
bectange of unavoidable lack of time or other emergency.

(b)) Prooepures.—In all cases in whieh notice of rule making is required pur-
suant to subsection ¢a) of this cection, the ageney shall afford interested parties
an adequate opportunity, vefleeted in its published rules of procedure, to partiei-
piate in the formulation of the proposed rule or rales threugh (1) snbniission of
written data or views, (2) attendance at conferences or consultations, or (8)
presentation of facts or argmment at informal hearings. Parties unable to be
present shall be entitled as of right to submit written data or arguments,  All
relevant matter presented shall be recorded or summarized and given full eon-
sideration by the agency. The reasons and conclusions of the ageney shall pe
published upon the issuance or rejection of the rules or proposals involved,
Agencies are authorized to adopt procedures in addition to thoze required by
this Section, including the promulgation of rules sufliciently in advance of their
effective date to permit the submission of eriticisms or data by interested parties
and consideration and revision or suspension of the rules by the ageney. Nothing
in this gection shall be held to limit or repeal additional requirements imposed
by law. In place of the foregoing provizions of this subsection, in all cases in
which rules are required by statute to be issued only after a hearing the full
hearing and decision reguirements of seetions 6 and 7 shall apply.

(¢) PirrrioNs—Every ageney anthorized to issue rules shall accord any
interested person the right to petition for the issuance, tmendment, rescission,
or vlaritieation of any rule, in conformity with adequate published procedures
for the submission and prompt consideration and disposition of such requests,

ADIUBIOATION

SEC. 4. In every administrative adjudication in whieh the rights, duties, obli-
gations, privileges, benefits, or other legal relations of any person are required
by statute to be determined only after opportunity for an administrative hearing—

(a) Nortee.~In cases in which the agency is the moving party it shall give due
and adequaite notice in writing specifying (1) the time, place, and nature of
relevant adminigtrative proceedings, (2) the particular legal authority and
jurisdiction under which the proposed proceeding is to be had, and (8) the
matters of fact and law in isse,  In instanees in which private persons are the
moving parties, the agency or other respondents shall give prompt notice of
averments, claims, or issnes controverted in fact or law.  The statement of issues
of fact in the language of statutory standards delegating general authority or
jurisdiction te the agency involved shall not be complinnee with this subseetion.

tHh) PROCEDURE.~-I'rior to the adfwdication of any case the agency shall afford
all interested parties the right and benefit of fair procedure for the settlement
or adjudication of all relevant issues through (1) an adequate opportunity for
the informal submission and full consideration of factg, claims, argument, offers of
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settlement, or proposals of adjustment; and (2) thereafter, to the extent that
the parties are unable to so deterniine any controversy by consent, tull hearing
and decision shall be accorded the parties in conformity with sections 6 and 7.
In cases in which determinations rest upon physical inspections or tests, oppor-
tunity for fair and adequate retest or reinspection by superior officers shall be
provided, and thereafter hearing and decizion in conpliance with sections 6 and
7 shall be made available to the parties. In all instances in which statutes
authorize and unavoidable limitations of time or other substantial factors are
found te require summary action {whether of an emergency character or whether
preliminary, intermediate, or final, and including the issuance of stop orders
or their equivalents), no action so taken shall be lawful unless opportunity for
informal conference with the ngeney or with responsible oflicers thereof shall
first have been made availabie for the prompt adjustment or other fair disposition
by consent of all relevant issutes of Iaw or fact ; and no summary action o taken
shall be lawful unless within a reasonsible time thercafter the parties shall have
been afforded an adequate opportunity for hearing and decision in accordance
with sections 6 and 7.

(¢) DEeEcLABATORY oBDERS.—Every agency shall make and issue declaratory
orders to terminate a controversy or to remove uncertainty as to the valldity or
application of any adwministrative authority, diseretion, rule, or order with the
same effect and subjeet to the same judicial review as in the case of other orders
of the agency ; but such orders shall be issued only upon the petition of & party in
interest. in conformity with the notice and procedure required by this section,
and to the extent that the ageney is authorized by statute to issue orders after
administrative hearing.

ANciLLary MATTERS

Sec. 5. In conuection with any administrative rule making adjudication, -
vestigation, or other proceeding or authoriry——

(a) ArPrARANCE—Ixcept as otherwise provided by sections 6 and 7, every
agency shall accord every person subject to administrative authority und every
party or intervenor (including individuals, partnerships, corporations, anssocia-
tions, or public or private agencies or organizations of any character) in any
administrative procecding or in connection with any adiministrative anthorty
the rizht at all reasonable times to appear in person or by counsel bhefore it and
its officers or employees, and shall afford such parties so appearing every reason-
able opportunity and facility for negotiation, information, adjustment, or formal
or informal determimition of any issue, request, or controversy.  Fvory person
personally appearing or summoned in any administrative proceeding shall bhe
freely accorded the right to be accompuanied and advised by counsel. Fvory person
subject to administrative authority or party to any administrative proceeding
shall be entitled to a prompt determination of any matter within the hvisdiction
of any agency. In fixing the times and plices for formal or informal procecdings
due regard shall be had for the convenience and necesgity of the parties or their
representatives,

(b)Y INVESTIGATIONS.—No agenecy shall issue process, make inspections, require
reports, or otherwise exercise investigative powers execept (1) as expressly au-
thorized by law, (2) within its jurisdietion, (3} where sobstantially necessary to
its operations, (4) through its regularly awthorized representatives, (5) withont
disturbing rights of personal privacy, and (8) in «uch manner ag not to interfere
with private occupation or enterprise beyond the requirements of sdequate lnw
enforcement, The exercise of such powers or use of any information <o acquired
for the effectuation of purposes, powers, or policies of any othier ageney or person
shall be unlawiul exeept as expressly authorized by statute.

(¢) SuprEXas.—Every areney shall issue snbpenas authorized by 1nw to private
parties upon request,  Upon contest of the validity of any administrative sub-
pena or upon the attempted enforcement thereof, the court which wonid have
jurisdiction under section 9 hereof shall determine all questions of law raised by
the parties, including the anthority or Jurisdiction of the agency in law or faet,
whether or not the compliance would be unreasonable or oppressive, and shali
enforee (hy the issnance of a jndicial order requiring the future production of
evidence under penalty of punishment for contempt in case of contumacious fail-
ure to deo so) or reiuse to onforee siuch suhpena accordinatly.

(1) Dexias—Fvery ageney shall give prompt notice of the denial, in whole
ar in part. of any applieation, petition, or other request of any private party.
Sueh notice shpll he accompanied by a statement of the grounds for such dental
and any further administrative procedures available to guch party.
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(e) RerroacTIVITY.~—NoO rule or order shall be retroactive or effective prior
to its publication or service unless such effect is both expressly authorized by
law and required for good cause. Such required publication or service sb:all pre-
cede for a reasonable time the effective date of the rule or order.

(f) Recorps.~—Upon proper request matters of officlal record shall be made
available to all interested persons except personal data, information required by
law to be held confidential, or, for good cause found and upon published rule,
other specified classes of information.

(g) ArToRNEYS—NO agency shall impose requirements for the admission of
attorneys to practice before it or its officers or employees; and attorneys in good
standing admitted to practice in the highest court of any State or other place
within the jurisdiction of the United States or in any Federal court shall, upon
their oral or written representation to that effect, forthwith be admitted to such
practice. No agency shall debar or suspend any such attorney from such practice
except for violation of law, and such action shall be subject to judicial review de

novo upon the law and the facts.
HEARINGS

Src. 6. No administrative procedure shall satisfy the requirements of a full
hearing pursuant to section 3 or 4 unless—-

(a) PRESIDING OFFICERS.—(1) The case shall be heard by Commissioners or
Deputy Commissioners appointed as provided herein, except where statutes au-
thorlze action by representatives of parties or organizations of parties. In the
event hearing or deciding officers are no longer in office or are unavailable because
of death, illness, or suspension, other such oflicers may be substituted in the sound
discretion of the Commissioners at any stage of proceedings required by this
secticn and section 7.

(2) The functions of all hearing officers, as well as of those participating in
decisions in conformity with scction 7, shall be conducted in an impartial manner,
in accord with the requirements of this Act, with dne regard for the rights of all
parties, and consistent with the orderly and prompt dispatch of proceedings. Such
officers, except to the extent required for the disposition of ex parte matters au-
thorized by law, shall not engage in interviews with, or receive evidence or argu-
ment from, any party directly or indirectly except npon opportunity for all other
parties to be present and in accord with the public procedures authorized by this
7. Copies of all communications with such officers shall

section and section 7.
be served upon all the parties. Upon the fi'ing of a timely affidavit by any party
in interest, of personal bias or disqualification or conduet contrary to law of

any such officer at any stage of proceedings, another Commissioner or Deputy
Commissioner, after hearing the facts, shall make findings, conclusgions, and a
decision as to such disgunalification which shall hecomne a part of the record in
the case and be reviewable in conformity with section 9 and subsection (c¢) of
section 7.

(3) B- and with the advice and cousent of the Senate, there shall he appointed
by the P’resident three Commissioners, at an annual salary of $10,000, who shall
not he removable except for good cause shown, may annually designate one of
their number as the presiding Commissioner, and shall hold office for terms
of twelve years except that the first three appointments shall be for four, eight,
and twelve vears, respectively, and any unexpired term shall be filled upon
appointment for the unexpired portion only.

(1) Without regard to the civil-service laws or the Classification Act, the Com-
missioners shall appoint. in lien of examiners now employed by agencies for the
performance of functions subject to this section and section 7, as many duly
qualified and competent Deputy Commissioners as may from time to time be
necessary for the hearing or decisicn of cases, who shall perform no other duties,
shall be removable only after hearing and for good cause shown, and shall receive
a fived salary not subiect to change except that the Commissioners shall survey
and adjnst sneh salaries within minimum and maximuam limits of $3.000 and
$9.000. respectively, in order to assure adequacy and uniformity in accordance
with the nature and importance of the duties performed.

(8) The Commissioners shall hear and decide cases or assign Deputy Com-
missioners to snch dntles in accordance with such rules as they may adopt and
publish in eonformity with this Act, make such appointments and provide such
clerienl assistance and facilities as may be necessary to the functions assigned
by this Act, and submit full annual reports to Congress in addition to such special



ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE 143

reports or recommendations from time to time as they deem advisable. There
is authorized to be appropriated such funds as may be necessary for the purposes
of this section.

(c) HEARING powERS.—Officers presiding at hearings shall have power, in ac-
cordance with the published rules of the agency so far as not inconsistent with
this Act or with the rules promulgated by the Commissioners provided in sub-
section (a) of this section, to (1) administer oaths and affirmations; (2) issue
such subpenas as may be authorized by law: (3) rule upon offers of proof and
receive relevant oral or documentary evidence; (4) take or cause depositions to
be taken whenever the ends of justice would be served thereby; (5) regulate the
course of the hearing or the conduct of the parties; (6) hold inforimal conferences
for the settlement or simplification of the issues by consent of the parties; (7) dis-
pose of procedural motions, requests for adjournment, and similar matters; and-
(8) make or participate in decisions in confornity with section 7.

(d) EvipeNce.—No sanction, prohibition, or requirement shall be imposed or
grant, permission, or benefit withheld in whole or in part except upon relevant
evidence which on the whole record shall be competent, credible, and substantial.
The rules of evidence recognized in judicial proceedings conducted without a
jury shall govern the proof, decision, and administrative or judicial review of all
questions of fact. The character and conduct of every person or enterprise shall
be presumed lawful until the contrary shall have been shown by competent evi-
dence. Whenever the burden of proof is upon private parties to show right or
entitlement to privileges, permits, benefits, or statutory exceptions, their competent
evidence (other than opinions or conclusions) to that effect shall be presumed true
unless discredited or contradicted by other competent evidence. Every party
shall have the right of cross-examination and the submission of rebuttal evidence
in open hearing, except that any agency may adopt procedures for the disposition
of contested matters in whole or in part upon the submission of sworn statements
or written evidence subject to opportunity for such cross-examination or rebuttal,
The taking of official notice as to facts beyond the proof adduced in conformity
with this section shall be unlawful unless of a matter of generally recognized or
scientific knowledge of established character and unless the parties shall both be
notified (either upon the record or in reports, findings, or decisions) of the specific
facts so noticed and accorded an adequate opportunity to show the contriry by
evidence.

(e) REcorbp.—The transcript of testimony adduced and exhibits admitted in
conformity with this section, together with all pleadings, exceptions, motions,
requests, and papers filed by the parties, other than separately presented briefs
or arguments of law, shall constitute the complete and exclusive record and
be made available to all the parties.

DEcisions

Sec. 7. In all cases in which an administrative hearing is required to be con-
ducted in conformity with section 6—

{(a) INITIAL sunMission.—Atl the conelusion of the reception of evidence, the
officer or officers who presided shall afford the parties adequate opportunity for
the submission of briefs, proposed findings and conclusions, and oral argnment,

(b) DeEciston.—After the initial submission pursnant to subscction (a) of
this section, the officer or officers who heard the evidence shall find all the
relevant facts and enter an appropriate order, award, judgment, or other form
of determination. In the absence (within such reasonable time as it may
prescribe by general rule) of either an appeal to the agency (upon such specifica-
tion of errors as it may require by general rule) or review upon the ageney's
own motion and specification of issues, such decisions shall without further
procecdings become final determinations and be effective, enforeible, and subject
to judicial review pursuant to section 9 to the satmne extent and in the same
manner as though duly heard, decided, and entered by the agency itsclf.

(¢) Acexcy review.—Upon appeal to the agency from the decisions provided
in subsection (b) of this section, the highest authority in the agency shall (1)
afferd the parties due notice of the specific issues to be reviewed, (2) provide
an adequate opportunity for the presentation of briefs, proposed findings and
conclugions, and oral argument by the parties, and (3) affirm, reverse, modify,
change, alter, amend, remand, or set aside in whole or in part such decision;
but the failure of the parties to seek, or of the agency to require, such review



144 ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE

shall not affect the right of judicial review pursuant to section 9. Such review
by the agency shall be confined to matters of law and administrative discretion.

{(d) CONSIDERATIONS OF CASES.—AIll issues of fact shall be considered and
determined exclusively upon the record required to be made in conformity with
section 6. In the decision of any case initially or upon review by the agency,
all hearing, deciding, or reviewing officers shall personally consider the whole
or such parts of the record as are cited by the parties, with no other aid than
that of clerks or assistants who perform no other duties; and no such officer,
clerk, or assistant shall consult with or receive oral or written comment, advice,
data, or recommendations respecting any such case from other officers or em-
ployees of the agency or from third parties.

(e¢) FinNpings aND OpPINIONs.—All final decisions and determinations. whether
initially or upou review by the ultimate authority within the agency, shall be
stated in writing and accompanied by a statement of reasons, findings of fact,
and conclusions of law upon all relevant issues raised including matters of admin-
istrative discretion as well as of law or fuct. The findings, conclusions, and
stated reasons shall encompass all relevant facts of record and shall themselves
be relevant to, and adequate support, the decision and order or award entered.

(f) Service~—All administrative findings, conclusions, opinions, or statements
of reasons, rules, or orders required to be made in conformity with this section
shall be served upon all the parties and intervenors or other participants in
the proceeding as well as upon all persons whose attempted intervention ov par-
ticipation has been denied and all interested persons who request in writing to be

s0 notified.
PENALTIES AND BENEFITS

Sec. 8 In addition to all other limitations or requirements provided by law—

(a1) LrsmrraTioNs.—No agency shall by order, rule, or other act (1) impose or
grant any form of sanction or relief not speeified by statute and within the juris-
diction expressly delegated to the agency by law; (2) withhold rellef in deroga-
tion of private right or statutory entitlement ; or (3) impose sanctions inapplicable
to the factual situation presented in any case.  Sanction or relief includes, but is
not limited to, the impogition, withholding, grant, denial, suspension, withdrawal,
revocation, or annulment, as the case may be, of any form of privilege. license,
permission. remedy, benefit, assistance, prohibition, requirement. limitation, pen-
alty, tine, tiuking or seizure of private property, or assestinent of damages, costs,
charges, or fees. The exercise, or attempted exercise, of implied powers by any
ageney to make substantive rules, adjudicate cases, or impose penalties or re-
quirements or withhold benetite is unlawful for any purpeose,

(L) Lrcenses.—In addition to the requirements of subsection (a) of this sec-
tion, (1) in any case, except financial reorganization, in which an administrative
license (including permit, certiticate, approval, registration, charter. membership,
or other form of permission) is required by law and due request is made thereior
such livense shall be deemed granted in full to the extent of the authority of the
agency unless the agency shall within not more than sixty days of such applica-
tion have made its decision or set the matter for formal proceedings required to
bhe conducted pursuant to sections ¢ and 7 of this Acts (2) except in cases of
clearly demonstrated willfulnesg or those in which public health, morals, or safety
requive otherwise, no withdrawal, suspengion, revoecation, or anunu'ment of any
such license shall be lawful unless, prior to the institution of administrative pro-
ceedings therefor, any facts or conduet of which the ageney has notice and which
may wirrant such action shall have been ealled to the attention of the licensee
in writing and such person shall have been accorded a reasonable opportunity to
demonstrate ovr achieve compliance with all lawful requirements; (3) no such
license with reference to any business, occupation, or activity of a c¢ontinuing
nature shall expire. in any case in which the holder thereof has made due and
timely application for a renewal or a new license, until such application shall
Liave been finally determined by the agency concerned.

(¢} PuBLiciTY.—Except as expressly authorized by law, no ageney shall,
direetly or indirectly, issue publicity reflecting adversely upon any person, prod-
uet, commadity, security, private activity, or enferprise otherwise than by issu-
ance of the full texts of authorized public documents, impartial summaries of
the positions of all parties to any controversy, or the issuance of legal notice of

public proceedings within {ts jurisdiction.
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Junician ReviEw

Sre. 9. In connection with any Act, rule, order, process, or proceeding of any
agency— .

{a) RigaT oF REVIEW.—ADY party adversely affected shall be entitled to judi-
cial review of any issue of law in accordance with this section ; and every review-
ing court shall have plenary authority to render such decision and grant such
relief as right and justice may demand in conformity with law and this Act.

(b) Form or actioN.—In addition to judicial review ineident to proceedings
for any form of criminal or civil enforcement of administrative rulex, orders, or
process, the form of proceeding for judicial review shall be any special statutory
review proceeding relevant to the subject matter or, i the absence or inadequacy
thereof, any applicable form of legal action including actions for declaratory judg-
ments or writs of injunction or habeas corpus.  Any party adversely affected or
threatened to be so affected may, through declaratory jndgment procedure with or
without prior resort to the issuing agency, secure u judicial declaration of rights
respecting the validity or application of any administrative act, rule, or order,
I'xeept s ctherwise provided in connection with special statutory review pro-
ceedings, any action for judicial review may be hrought against one or more
of the following: (1) The agency in its official title at the time of the filing
of the proceeding; (2) the officer who is the head of, or one or more of the oflicers
comprixing the highost authority in, the ageney ) ov (3) any one or move officers
acting in the manner challenged or enforcing or authorized to enforee the rule
or order involved,

(¢) Courts axp vienve~The review gnaranteed hy thig secction shatl be had
upon application to the conrts named in statntes especially providing for judicial
revivw or, in the absence or inadaquacy thereof, to the district court of the United
States (including the Distriet Court of the District of Columbia) in the Stute,
dixtriet, and division where the party seoking court review or any ene of them
resides or has his principal place of business or in ense such party is n corpora-
tion then where it has its prineipal place of business or engages in business,
Whenever a court shall hold that it is without jurisdiction on the ground that
application shiould have been made to some other court, it shall transmit the
pleadings and other papers to o convt having jurisdiction which shall, after
pormitting any necessary amendments, thereupon proceed as in other cases and
as though the proceeding had oviginnally hoon filed therein, I'moany case in which
application for such review is filed, timely amenduients shall e permitted {o state
additional or subwequent facts and seek additional remedies or retief. Any conrt
having Invisdiction of any part of any ¢ontroversy regarding anyv administrative
action, rule, or ordeyr shall have full jurisdiction over all issues in such confro-
vorsy, with authority to grant all pertinent relief, nothwithstanding that gome
other court may have jurisdiction of some of the issues or pavties. The court
review herein provided shall e commenced hy the complaining party filing in
the office of the clerk of the district court having jurisdiction a written complaint
or petition settine forth the grounds of complaint and the relief somght. Service
of process shall be had amd completed by sending by registered mail o teue copy
of the complaint or petition to the Attorney Genernl of the United States, or
to any Assistant Attorney General of the United States ot Washineton, District
of Columbin, and therveupon the cause, exeept ax herein otherwize provided, shall
be proceeded with in conformity with the applicable “Rales of Civit Procedure
for the District Conrts of the United States”

(d) Reviewaprne acis-— Any rule shatl be reviewable as provided in this see.
tion upon its judicial or administrative application or ihventened applieation to
any person, situation, or subject s and, whether or not deelnvatory or negative in
form or substance, any administrative act or order directing setion, prsessing
penalties, prohibiting conduet, affecting rights or preperty, or denyving In whole
or in part claimed rights, remediex, privileges, permissions, moneys, o he fitg
under the Constitution, stututes; or other law of the land, except to the extent
that any matter of fact is hoth substantially in dispate and expressly cammitted
by law to ahsolute executive diseretion, shall be sabject to review pursuant to
this ceetion; bhut only final aetions, pules, ar arders, or those for which there is
no othier adequate judicial remedy (including the negieet, failure, or 1efusual of
any agencey to act upon any application for a nmile, order, permission, or the
amendment or wodification there of within the time prescribed by Inw or within
a reasonable time), shall be subject to such review; any preliminary or inter-
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mediate act or order not directly reviewable shall be subject to review upon the
review of final acts, rules, or orders; and any action, rule, or order shall be final
for purposes of the review guaranteed by this section notwithstanding that no
petition for rehearing, reconsideration, reopening, or declaratory order has been
presented to or ruled upon by the agency involved,

(e) INTERIM RFLIEF.—Unless the agency of its own motion or on request shall,
@8 hereby authorized, postpone the effective date of any action, rule, or order
pending judicial review, every reviewing court, and every court to which a case
may be taken on appeal from, or upon application for certiorari or other writ to,
a reviewing court, shall have full authority to issue all necessary and appropriate
writs, restraining or stay orders, or preliminary or temporary injunctions, man-
datory or otherwise, required in the judgment of such court to preserve the status
or rights of the parties pending full review and determination as provided in this
seetion ; and any such court shall postpone the effective date of any administrative
action, rule, or order to the extent necessary to accord the parties a fair op-
portunity for judicial review of any substantial question of law. Whenever any
legal right, privilege, immunity, permission, relief, or benefit expires or is denied,
withdrawn, or withheld, in whole or in part, statutes conferring administrative
authority in the premises shall be construed, to the extent that such courts so
order, to grant or extend the relief requested so far as necessary to preserve the
status of the parties or permit just determination and full relief pursuant to this
section.

(f) Scopr or REVIEW,—With reference to any action or the application, threat-
ened application, or terms of any rule or order and notwlthstanding the form of
the proceeding or whether brought by private parties for review or by public
officers or others for enforcement, the reviewing court shall consgider and decide,
g0 far as necessary to its decision and where raised by the parties, all relevant
gquestions of law arising upon the whole record or such parts thereof as may
be cited by any of the parties. Upon such review, the court shall hold unlawful
such act or set aside such application, rule, order, or any administrutive finding
or conclusion made, sanction or requirement imposed, or permission or bhencfit
withheld to the extent that it finds them (1) arbitrary or capricious; (2) con-
trary to constitutional right, power, privelege, or immunity; (3) in excess of
or without lawful authority, jurisdiction, or limitations or short of statutory
right, grant, privilege, or benefit; (4) made or issued without due ohservance
of procedures required by law; (5) unsupported by competent, material, con-
vineing, and substantinl evidence, upon the whole record as reviewed by the
court, in any case in which the action, rule. or order is required by statute to
be taken, made, or issued after administrative hearing; or (8) unwarranted by
the facts to the extent that the facts in any case are subject to trial de novo by
the reviewing court, The court shall interpret and determine the applicability
of any administrative rule or order. The relevant facts shall be tried and de-
termined de novo by the original court of review in all cases in which adminis-
trative adundications are not required by statute to he made upon administrative
hearing, and in any case such court shall try and determine de novo the facts as
to the failure of any sagency or agent thereof to comply with the provisions of
thls Act. Except as to compromises or settlements freely entered, no contract
or other agreement shall be held to diminish the rigiit or scope of review provided
by this gection.

() ArpeniaTe REVIEW.—The Judgment of any conrt of review shall be appeal-
able in accordance with existing provisions of law and, in any case in which
there is no appeal theveto as of right and probable ground appears that any
person has been denied the full benefit of this Act, reviewable by the Supreme
Court on writ of certiorari.

(h) OTHER PROVISIONS OF LAW.—All provisions or additional requirements of
Inw applicable to the judicial review of acts, rules, or orders generally or of
particnlar agencles or subject matter, except as the same may be inconsistent
with the provisions of this Aet, shall remain valid and binding as shall ali
statutory provisions expressly precluding judicial review of any ageney or
funetion or preseribing a broader scope of review than that provided in this Act.

SEPARATION oF FUNCTIONS

See. 10. No proceeding, rule, or order subject to the requirements of sections
6 and 7 shall be Iawful unless with reference to that type of proceeding the ageney
involved shall have previously and completely delegated either to one or more
of its responsible officers or to one or more of its members all investigative and
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prosecuting functions (over which the agency or its remaining membership
shall thereafter have exercised no control or supervision) and the offirers
or members so designated shall have had no part in the decision or review of
such cases; and. in any agency in which the ultimate authority so subject to see-
tions 6 and 7 is vested in one person. such individual shall wholly delegate such
investigating and prosecuting functions to responsible officers. In any com-
plaint or similar paper the agency may appear in name as the moving party:
and nothing in this section shall be taken to prevent the supervision. considera-
tion, or acceptance of settlements or adjustiments by hearing or deciding cflivers.
Every general delegation and separation of functions required of any ageney
by this section shall be specifically provided in its rules published pursuant to

section 2.
CONSTRUCTION AND EFFECT

Seo. 11. Nothing in this Act shall be held to diiminish the constitutional rights
“of anv person or to limit or repeal additional requirements imposed by statute
or otherwise recognized by law. Except as otherwise expressly authorized or
reguired by law, all rules, requirements, limitations, rights, privileges. and prece-
dents relating to evidence or procedure shall apply equally to public agencies
and private parties. If any provision of this Act or the application thereof ig
held invalid, the remainder of this Act or other applications of such provision
shall not be affected. Every agency is hereby granted all pecessary authority
to comply with the requirements of this Act; and no subsequent legislation shall
be held to supersede or modify the provisions of this Act unless such legislation
shall do so expressly and by reference to the provigions of this Aect g0 affected.
This Act shall take effect three months after its approval except that sections @
and 7 shall take effect six months after such approval. In any agency examiners
authorized by law may exercise the functions of commissioners or deputy com-
missioners provided by subsection (a) of section 6 until one year after the
termination of the present hostilities, and no procedural reguirement of this
Act shall be mandatory as to any administrative proceeding formally initiated
or completed prior to the effective date of such requirement.

[H. R. 1117, 79th Cong., 18t sess.]

A BILL To improve the administration of justice by prescribing fair administrative
procedure

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress agsembled, That this Act. divided into sections, subsections,
and subparagraphs, may be cited as the “Administrative Procednure Act”,

DEFINITIONS

“Agency” means each office, hoard. commission. independent establishment,
authority, corporation, department, bureau. division, institution, service, admin-
istration, or other unit of the Federal Government other than Congress, the
courts, or the governments of the possessions, Territories, or the District of
Columbia. “Rule” means the written statement of any regulation, standard,
policy, interpretation, procedure, requirement, or other writing issued or utilized
by any agency, of general applicability and designed to implement, interpret, or
state the law or policy administered hy, or the organization and procedure of,
any agency; and “rule making” means the administrative procedure for the
formulation of a runle. “Adjudication’” means the administrative procedure of
any agency, and “erder” means itg disposition or judgment (whether or not
affirmative, negative, or declaratory in form), in a puarticular instance other
than rule making and without distinction between licensing and other forms of
administrative action or authority.

PuBLIc INFORMATION

Sec. 2. Except to the extent that there is directly involved any military, naval,
or diplomatic function of the United States requiring secrecy in the public
interest—

(a} Rurrs.—Every agency shall separately state and currently publish riles
containing (1) descriptions of its complete internal and field organization,
together with the general course and method by which each type of matter directly
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affecting private parties is channeled and determined; (2) substantive regula-
tions authorized by law and adopted by the ageucy, as well as any statements
of general policy or interpretations framed by the agency and of general public
application; and (3) the nature and requirements of all formal or informal
procedures available to priviate parties, including instructions and simplified
forms respecting the scope and contents of all papers, reports, or examinations.
All such rules shall be filed with the Division of the Federal Register and currently
published in the Federal Register,

(b) Rurrizas ANp orpERs.—Every agency shall preserve and publish or make
available to public inspection all general rulings on questions of law and all
opinions rendered or orders issued in the course of adjudication, except to the
extent (1) required by rule for good cause and expressly authorized by law to
be held confidential or (2) relating to the internal management of the agency
and not directly affecting the rights of, or procedures available to, the publie.

(ey REeppasps.—Except to the extent that their contents are inclnded in the
miterials issued or made available pursuant to subsections (a) and (b) of this
section, every agency shatl, either prior to or upon issuance, file with or vegister
and mail to the division of the Federal Register all other releases intended for
general public information or of general application or effect ; and the Division
shall preserve and make all such filings available to public inspection in the
same manner as documents published in the Federal Regisfer.

(d) EnrvorceMENT.—NoO person or party shall be prejudiced in any manner
for failure to avail himself of agency organization or procedure not published
a8 required by subsection (a) of this seetion, or for resort to sueh organization
or procedure, The Comptroller General shall disallow the expenditure of public
funds for the maintenance or operation of any agency organization or pro-
cedure not published as required by subsection (a).

Ruie MaKING

Skc. 8. Except to the extent that there ig directly involved any military, naval,
or diplomatic function of the United States, and prior to the issuance of any
rule—

{a) Norice-—Tvery agency shall publish general notice of proposed rule mak-
ing, including (1) a statement of the time, place, and nature of public rule-
making procedures; (2) reference to the authority under which the rule is
proposed; and (3) a description of the subjects and issues involved ; but this
subsection shall apply only to substantive rules, shall not be mandatory as to
interpretative rules, general statements of policy, or rules of agency organization
or administrative procedure, and shall not apply In cases in which notice is
impracticable because of unavoidable lack of time or other emergency.

(b) Procrvures.—In all cases in which notice of rule making is required
pursuant to subsection (a) of this section, the ageunecy shall afferd interested
piarties an adequate opportunity, reflected in its published rules of procedure,
to participate in the formulation of the proposed rule or rules through (1) sub-
migsion of written data or views, (2) attendance at conferences or consulta-
tions, or (3) presentation of facts or argmnent at informal hearings. Parties
unable to be present shall be entitled as of right to submit written data or
arguments.  All relevant matter presented shall be recorded or summarized and
given full consideration by the agency. The reasons and conclusions of the
agency shall be published upon the issuance or rejection of the rules or proposals
involved, Ageneles are authorized to adopt procedures in addition to those
required by this section, including the promulgation of rules suflicient In advance
of their effective date to perniit the submission of criticisms or data by in-
terested parties and consideration and revision or suspension of the rules by the
agency. Nothing in this section shall be held to limit or repeal additional
requirements imposed by law. In place of the foregoing provisions of this sub-
section, in all eases in which rules are required by statute to he issued only
after a hearing the full hearing and decision requirements of sections § and 7
shall apply.

(¢) Penitions.—Every agency authorized to issue rules shall accord any
interested person the right to petition for the issuance, amendment, rescission,
or clarifieation of any rule, in conformity with adequate published proecedures
for the submission and prompt cousideration and disposition of such requests.
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ADJUDICATION

Sec. 4. In every administrative adjudication in which the rights, duties, obli-
gations, privileges, benefits, or other legal relations of any person arve required
by statute to be determined only after opportunity for an administrative
hearing—

(a) Norice.—In cases in which the agency is the moving party it shall give
due and adequate notice in writing, specifying (1) the time, place, and nature
of relevant administrative proceedings, (2) the particuluar legal authority aud
jurisdiction wunder which the proposed proceeding is to be had, and (3} the
matters of fact and law in issue. Iu iostances in which privite persons are
the moving parties, the agency or other respondents shall give prompt netice
of averments, claims, or issues controverted in fact or law. The statement of
issues of fact in the language of statutory standards deleguting genera] authority
or jurisdiction to the ageuncy involved shall not be cowpliance with this sub-
section.

(b) Procepvre.—Drior to the adiundication of any case, the ageney shail af-
ford all interested parties the vight and bencefit of (air procedure for the settle-
ment croadjudication of all relevant issues through (1) an adequate opportunity
for the informal submission and full consideration of facts, ctatins, argmnent,
offers of settlement, or proposals of adjustment; and (2) thereaiter, to the
extent that the parties are unable to so determine any controversy hy cousent,
full hearing and decision shall be accorded the parties in conformity with see-
tions 6 and 7. In cases in which determinations rest upen physical inspections
or tests, opportunity for fair and adequate retest or reinspection by superior
officers shall be provided, and thercaftrer heaving and decision in compliance
with seeiions 6 and 7 shall be made available to the parties.  In all fustances in
which statutes authorize and unavoidable limitations of time or other substan-
tial factors are found to require summary action (whether of an emergency
character or whether preliminary, intermediate, or final, and including the is-
suance of stop orders or their equivalents)y, no action so taken shall be Inwful
unless opportunity for informal conference with the ageney or wiili responsible
officers thereof shall first have been made available for the prompt adjustipent
or other fair disposition by consent of all relevant issues of law or faet; and
no summary action so taken shali be Lawful unless within a reasonabje time
thereafter the parties shall have been afforded an adequate opportunity tor
hearing and decision in accordance with sections 6 and 7.

(¢) Drcraratory orpers.—Tovery agency shall make and issue dectarutory
orders to terminate a controversy or to remove uncertainty as to the validity
or application of any administrative authority, diseretion. rale, or order with
the smne effect and subject to the same judicial roview as in the case of other
orders of the agency; but such orders shall be issued only upon the peiition
of a party in interest, in conformity with the notice and procedure required by
this section, and to the extent that the agency is authorized by statute to issue
orders after administrative hearing.

ANCILLARY MATTERS

See. 6. In connection with any administrative rule making adjudication,
fnvestigation, or other proceeding or authority-~-

(a)} ApprArANCE.—Lixcept as otherwise provided by sections ¢ and 7, cevery
ageney shall accord every person subject to administrative authority and every
party or intervenor (inclading individuals, partnerships, corporations, associa-
tions, or public or private agencies or orgavnizations of any character) in any
administrative procceding or in connection with any administrative authority
the right at all reasonable times {o appear in person or by counsel hefore it
and its officers or employees, and shall afford such parties so appearing every
reasonable opportunity and facility for negotintion, information. adjustment,
or formal or informal determination of any issue, request, or controversy,
Every person personally appearing or summoned in any administrative proceed-
ing shall be freely accorded the right to be accompanicd and advised by connsel,
Every person subject to administrative authority or party to any adninistra-
tive proceeding shall be entitled to a prompt determination of any matter within
the jurisdiction of any agency. In fixing the times and places for formal or
informal proceedings due regard shall be had for the convenience and necessity
of the parties or their representatives,
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(b) InvesTigaTIONB.—NoO agency shall issue process, make inspections, require
reports, or otherwise exercise investigative powers except (1) as expressly
authorized by law, (2) within its jurisdiction, {3) where substantially necessary
to its operations, (4) through its regularly authorized representatives, (5) with-
out disturbing rights of personal privacy, and (6) in such manner as not to
interfere with private occupation or enterprise beyond the requirements of ade-
quate law enforcement. The exercise of sueh powers or use of any information
so acquired for the effectuation of pufposes, powers. or policies of any other agency
or person shall be unlawful except as expressly authorized by statute.

(¢) SusprNas—~—Every agency shall issue subpenas authorized by law to
private parties upon request. Upon contest of the validity of any administrative
subpena or upon the attempted enforcement thereof, the conrt which would have
Jurisdiction under section 9 hereof shall deterniine all questions of law raised by
the parties, including the authority or jurisdiction of the agency in law or fact,
whether or not the compliance would be unreasonable or oppressive, and shall
enforce (by the issuance of a judicial order requiring the future production of
evidence under penalty of punishment for contempt in case of contumacious
fatlure to do 80) or refuse to enforce such subpena accordingly.

(d) DExiaLs.—Every agency shall give prompt notice of the denial, in whole
or in part, of any application, petition, or other request of any private party.
Such notice shall be accompanied by a statement of the grounds for such denial
and any further administrative procedures available to such party.

(e) RrTROACTIVITY.—NoO rule or order shall be retroactive or eff~ctive prior to
its publication or service unless such effect is both expressly authorized by law
and required for good cause. Such required publication or service shall precede
for a reasonable time the effective date of the rule or order.

(f) Rrcoxps.—Upon proper request matters of official record shall be made
available to all interested persons except personal data, information required by
law to be held confidential, or. for good cause found and upon published rule,
other specified elasses of information,

(g) ATrorNEYS.—No agency shall impose requirements for the admission of
attorneys to practice before it or its officers or employees: and attorneys in good
standing admitted to practice In the highest court of any State or other place
within the jurisdiction of the United States or in any Federal court shall, upon
their oral or written representation to that effect, forthwith be admitted to such
practice. No agency shall debar or suspend any such attorney from such prac-
tice except for violation of law. and such action shali be subject to judicial review

de novo upon the 1aw and the facts.
HEABINGS

Skrc. 6. No administrative procedure shall satisfy the requirements of a full
hearing pursuant to section 3 or 4 unless—

(a) PRESIDING OFFICERS.—(1) The case shall he heard by Commissioners or
Deputy Commissioners appointed as provided herein, except where statutes
authorize action by representatives of parties or organizations of parties. In
the event hearing or deciding officers are no longer in office or are unavailable
because of death, iliness, or suspension, other such officers may be substituted
in the sound discretion of the Commissioners at any stage of proceedings required
by this section and section 7.

(2) The functions of all hearing officers, as well as of those participating in
decistons in conformity with section 7, shall he conducted in an impartial manner,
in accord with the requirements of this Act, with due regard for the rights of all
parties, and consistent with the orderly and prompt dispatch of proceedings.
Buch officers, except to the extent required for the disposition of ex parte matters
authorized by law, shall not engage in interviews with, or receive evidence or
argument from, any party directly or indirectly except upon opportunity for all
other parties to be present and in accord with the public procedures authorized
by this section and section 7. Coples of all communications with such officers
shall be served upon a!l the parties. Upon the filing of a timely affidavit by any
party in interest, of personal bias or disqualification or conduct contrary to law
of any such officer at any stage of proceedings, another Commissioner or Deputy
Comtnissioner, after hearing the facts shall make findings, conclusions, and a
decision as to such disqualification which shall become a part of the record in



ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE 151

the case and be reviewable in conformity with section 9 and subsection (¢) of
section 7.

(3) By and with the advice and consent of the Senate, there shall be appointed
by the President three Commissioners, at an annual salary of $10,000, who shall
not be removable except for good cause shown, may annually designate one of
their number as the presiding Commissioner, and shall hold office for terms of
twelve years except that the first three appointments shall be for four, eight, and
twelve years, respectively, and any unexpired term shall be filled upon appomt-
ment for the unexpired portion only.

(4) Without regard to the civil-service laws or the Classification Act, the Com-
missioners shall appoint, in lieu of examiners now employed by agencies for
the performince of functions subject to this section and section 7, as many duly
qualified and competent Deputy Commissioners as may from time to time be
necessary for the hearing or decision of cases, who shall perform no other duties,
shall be removable only after hearing and for good cause shown, and shall
receive a fixed salary not subject to change except thiat the Commissioners shall
survey and adjust such salaries within minimum and maximun limits of $3,000
and §9,000, respectively, in order to assure adequacy and uniformity in accord-
ance with the nature and importance of the duties performed.

(5) The Commissioners ghall hear and decide cases or assign Deputy Comn-
missioners to such duties in accordance with such rules as they may adopt and
publish in conformity with this Act, make such appointments and provide such
clerical assistance and facilitics as may be necessary to the funections assigned
by this Act, and submit full annual reports to Congress in addition to such special
reports or recommendations from time to time as they deem advisable. There
is authorized to be appropriated such funds as may be necessary for the pur-
poses of this section.

(c) Hearing poweEss.—Officers presiding nt hearings shall have power, in
accordance with the published rules of the agency so far as not inconsistent with
this Act or with the rules promulgated by the Commissioners provided in sub-
section (a) of this section, to (1) administer oaths and aflirmations; (2) issue
such subpenas as may be authorized by law; (3) rule upon offers of proof and
receive relevant oral or documentary evidence; (4) take or cause depositions to
be taken whenever the ends of justice would be scrved thereby; (5) regnlate
the course of the hearing or the conduct of the parties; (6) hold informal con-
ferences for the settlement or simplification of the issues by consent of the
parties; (7) dispose of procedural motions, requests for adjournment, and
similar matters; and (8) make or participate in decisions In confority with
section 7.

(d) EvIDENCE-—No sanction, prohibition, or requirement shall be fmposed or
grant, permission, or benefit withheld in whoele or in part except upon relevant
evidence which on the whole record shall be competent, credible, and substan-
tial. The rules of evidence recognized in judicial proceedings condueted without
a jury shall govern the proof, deeision, and administrative or Judicial review of
all questions of fact. The character and conduct of every person or enterprise
shall be presumed lawful until the contrary shall have been shown by competent
evidence. Whenever the burden of proof is upon private parties to show right or
entitlement to privileges, permits, benefits, or statutory exceptions, their com-
petent evidence (other than opinions or conciusions) to that effect shall be
presumed true unless diseredited or contradicted by other competent evidence.
Every party shall have the right of cross-examination and the submission of
rebuttal evidence in open hearing, except that any agency mny adopt pracednres
for the disposition of contested matters in whole or in part upon the sub-
mission of sworn statemoents or written evidence subject to opportunity for such
cross-examination or rebuttal. The taking of official notice as to facts bevond
the proof adduced in conformity with this section shall be unlawful unless of
a matter of generally recognized or scientific knowledge of estahlished charae-
ter and unless the parties shall both be notified (either upon the record or in
reports, findings, or decisions) of the specific facts so noticed and accorded an
adequate opportunity to show the contrary by evidence,

(e) Rrcomp.—The transcript of testimony adduced and exhibits admitted in
conformity with this section, together with all pleadings, exceptions, motions,
requests, and papers filed by the parties, other than separately presented briefs or
arguments of law, shall constitute the complete and exelusive record and be made

available to all the parties.
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Drcisions

Skc. 7. In all easos in which an administrative hearing is required to be con-
ducted in conformity with section 6—

() INTTIAL SUBMISBION.—At the conclusion of the reception of evidence, the
officer or officers who presided shall afforid the parties adequate opportunity for
the submission of briefs, proposed findings and conclusions, aud oral argument.

(h) Drcision.~—Af o the initiai submission pursuant to subsection (a) of
this scction, the ofier or officers who heard the evidence shall find alt the
relevant fiuets aud enter an appropriate order, award, judgment, or other form
of determination, In the absence (within such reasonable time as it may pre-
scribe by general rule) of eithier an appeal to the ageney (upon such specitication
of errors as it may require by general rule) or review upon the agency's own
maotion and specification of issues, such decisions shall without turther pro-
ceedings become final determinations and be efiective, enforeible, and subject
to judicial review pursuant to section 9 to the same extent and in the same
manner as though doly heard, decided, and enter2d by the agency itself,

(¢) AceNcy weview.—Upon appeal to the agency from the decisions provided
tn subscetion (b) of this section, the highest aunthority in the agency shall (1)
afford the parties due notice of the specific issues to be reviewed, (2) provide
an adeqguate opportunity for the presentation of briefs, proposed findings and
conclusions, and oral argument by the parties, and (3) affirin, reverse, modify,
change, alter, amend, remand, or set aside in whole or in part such decision;
but the failure of the parties to seek, or of the agency to require, such review
shaull not atfect the right of judicial review pursuant to section 9. Such review
by the agency shall be confined to matters of law and administrative discretion.

(d) CONSIDERATION OF CASES.—AIll issues of faet shall be considered and de-
termined exclusively apon the record required to be made in conforinity with
section 6. In the deecision of any case initially or upon review hy the agency,
all hearing, deciding, or reviewing oflicers shall personally consider the whole
or such parts of the vecord as ure cited by the parties, with no other aid than
that of clerks or assistants who perform no other duties; and no such officer,
clerk, or assistant shall consult with or receive oral or written comment, advice,
data. or receommendations respecting any  such case from other oflicers or
employees of the ageney or from third parties.

() Frypines anp oprNions—All final decisions and determinations, whether
initially or upon review by the ultimate authority within the agency. shall be
stated in owriting and accompanied by a statement of reasons, findings of fact,
amd eonclusions of law upon all relevant issues raised including nmtters of
administrative diseretion as well as of {aw or fact. The findings, conelusions,
and stated reasons ghall encompass all relevant facts of vecord and shall them-
selves be relevant to, and adequate support, the decision and order or award
entered.

if) Seavice~—All administrative findings. conclusions, opinions, or state-
ments of reasons, rnies, or orders requived to be made in conformity with this
section shail e served upon all the parties and intervenors or other participunts
in the proeceding as well as upon all persons whose attempted intervention or
pavticipation has been denited and all interested persons who request in writing
to be so notified.

PunarTies Anp DENFFITS

See. R In addition to all other limitations or requirements provided by law—

(1) LiuviratioNs.~—~No agency shall by order, rule, or other act (1) impose or
grant any form of sanction or relief not specified by statute and within the juris-
diction expressly delegated to the agency by law; (2) withhold relief in deroga-
gation of private right or statutory entitlement; or (3) impose sanctions inap-
plicable to the factual situation presented in any case. Sanction or relief in-
cludes, but is not limited to, the imposition, withholding, grant, denial, suspen-
sion, withdrawal, revocation or annulment, as the case may be, of any form of
privilege, license, permission, remedy, benefit, assistance, prohibition, require-
ment, Hwmitation, penalty. fine, taking or seizure of private property, or assess-
ment of damages, costs, charges, or fees. The exercise, or attempted cxercise,
of implied powers by any agency to make substantive rules, adjudicate cases, or
impose penalties or requirements or withhold benefits is unlawful for any pur-
pose.
(b) Licenses.—In addition to the requirements of subsection (a) of this
section, (1) in any case, except financlal reorganization, in which an adminis-
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trative license (including permit, certificate, approval. registration. echarter,
membership, or other form of permission) is required by law and due request
is made tHerefor such license shall be deemed granted in full to the extent of
the authority of the agency unless the agency shall within not more than sixty
days of such application have made its decision ov set the matier for formal
proceedings required to be conducted pursuant to sections 6 and 7 of this At
(2) except in cases of clearly demonstrated willfulness or those in which public
health, morals, or safety require otherwise, no withdrawal, suspension. revoea-
tion, or annulment of any such license shall be lawful unless, prior to the in-
stitution of administrative proceedings therefor, any facts or conduct of which
the agency has notice and which may warrant such action shall have been called
to the attention of the licensee in writing and such person shall have been ac-
corded a reasonable opportunity to demonstrate or achieve compliance with ail
lawful requirements; (3) no such license with reference to auy business, oceu-
pation. or activity of a continuing nature shall expire, in any case in which the
holder therecof has made due and timely application for a rencewal or & new license,
until such application shall have been finally determined by the ageney con-
cerned.

(¢) Punrticiry.—Except as expressly authorized by law, no agency shall,
directly or indivectly, issue publicity reflecting adversely upon any person, prod-
uet, comnodity, security, private activity., or enterprise otherwise than by
issuance of the full texts of authorized public documents, impartial summaries
of the positions of all parties to any controversy, or the issnance of legal notice
of public proceedings within its jurisdiction.

Juprersr, REviEw

See. 9. In connection with any Act, rule, order, process, or proceeding of any
ageney-——

(n) RIciiT oF REVIEW .—Any party adversely affected shall be entitled to judicial
review of any issue of law in accordance with this section; and every reviewing
court shall have plenary authority to render such decision and grant such relief
as right and justice may demand in conformity with Inw and this Act,

(L) Fory or AcTIoN.—In addition to judicial review incident to proceedings for
any form of crimminal or civil enforcement of administrative rules, orders, or
process, the form of proeeeding for judicial review shall be any speeial statutory
review proceeding relevant to the subject matter or, in the absence or inadequacy
thereof, any applicable form of legal action including actions for declaratory
judgments or writs of injunction or habeas corpus,  Any party adversely affected
or threatened to be so affected may. through deelaratory judgment procedure with
or without prior resort to the issuing agency., sccure a judicial declaration of
rights respecting the validity or application of any administrative aect, rule, or
order. Except as otherwige provided in connection with speeial statutory review
proceedings, any action for judicial review may be brought against one or more
of the following: (1) The agency in its officinl title at the time of the filing
of the proeeeding ; (2) the officer who is the hewad of. or one or more of the officers
compricing the highest anthoriry in, the agency; or (3) any one or more officers
acting in the manner challenged or enforcing or anthorized to enforee the rule
or order involved.

{e) Counrts AND VENUR—The review gnaranteed hy this section shuall be had
upoen applieation to the courts named in statates especinlly providing for judicial
review or, in the abgence or inadequacy thereof, to the distriet court of the United
States (ineluding the Distriet Court of the Distriet of Colnmbin) in the State,
district, and division where the party seeking court review or any one of them
resides or has his principal place of buginess or in ease such party Is s corpora-
tion then where it has its principal place of bukiness or engages in business,
Whenever a court shall hold that it is without jurisdiction on the ground that
application should have been made ta come other ecourt, it shall tran<mit the
pleadings and other papers to g court having jurisdiction which shall, after per
mitting any necessary amendments, thereupon proceed as in other cases and ag
thongh the proceeding had originally been filed therein.  In any case in which
application for such review ix filed, timely amendments ghall be permitted to
state additional or subsequent facts and seek additional remedies or relief,  Any
court having jurisdiction of any part of gny controversy regarding any mdminis.
trative action, rule. or order shall have full jurigdiction over all fssnues in such
controversy, with authority to grant all pertinent relief, notwithstanding that
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some other court may have jurisdiction of some of the issues or parties. The
court review herein provided shall be commenced by the complaining party filing
in the office of the clerk of the district court having jurisdiction a written com-
plaint or petition getting forth the grounds of complaint and the relief sought.
Service of process shall be had and completed by sending by registered mail a
true copy of the complaint or petition to the Attorney General of the United
States, or to any Assistant Attorney General of the United States at Washington,
District of Columbia, and thereupon the cause, except as herein otherwise pro-
vided, shall be proceeded with in conformity with the applicable “Rules of Civil
Procedure for the District Courts of the United States.”

(d) REVIEWABLE AcTs.—Any rule shall be reviewable as provided in this sec-
tion upon its judiclal or administrative application or threatened application
to any person, situation, or subject; and, whether or not declaratory or negative
in form or substance, any administrative act or order directing action, assessing
penalties, prohibiting conduct, affecting rights or property, or denying in whole
or in part claimed rights, remedies, privileges, permissions, moneys, or benefits
under the Constitution, statutes, or other law of the land, except to the extent
that any matter of fact is both substantially in dispute and expressly committed
by law to absolute executive discretion, shall be subject to review pursuant to
this section; but only final actions, rules, or orders, or those for which there is
no other adequate judicial remedy (including the neglect, failure, or refusal of
any agency to act upon any application for a rule, order, permission, or the
amendment or modification thereof, within the time prescribed by law or within
a reasonable time), shall be subject to such review; any preliminary or inter-
mediate act or order not directly reviewable shall he subject to review upon the
review of final acts, rules, or orders; and any action, rule, or order shall be final
for purpnses of the review guaranteed by this section notwith standing that no
petition for rehearing, reconsideration, reopening, or declaratory order has been
presented to or ruled upon by the agency involved.

(e) INTERIM BiLIEF.—Unless the agency of its own motion or on request shall,
as hereby aurhorized, postpone the effective date of any action, rule, or order
pending judicial review, every reviewing court, and every court to which a case
may be taken on appeal from, or upon application for certiorari or other writ to,
a reviewing court, shall have full authority to issue all necessary and appropriate
writs, restraining or stay orders, or preliminary or temporavy injunctions, manda-
tory or otherwise, required in the judgment of such court to preserve the status
or rights of the parties pending full review and determination as provided in
this section ; and any such court shall postpone the effective date of any adminis-
trative action, rule, or order to the extent necessary to accord the parties a fair
opportunity for judicial review of any substantial question of law. Whenever
any legal right, privilege, immunity, permission, relief, or benefit expires or is
denied, withdrawn, or withheld, in whole or in part, statutes conferrng adminis-
trative authority in the premises shail be construed, to the extent that such courts
80 order, to grant or extend the relief requested so far as necessary to preserve
the status of the parties or permit just determination and full relief pursuant
to this sectlon.

(f) Score or REVIEW.—With reference to any action or the application, threat-
ened application, or terms of any rule or order and notwithstanding the form
of the proceeding or whether brought by private parties for review or by public
ofticers or others for enforcement, the reviewing court shall consider and decide
so far as necessary to its decision and where raised by the parties, all relevant
questions of law arising upon the wheole record or such parts thereof as may
be cited by any of the parties. Upon such review, the court shall hold unlawful
such act or set aside such application, rule, order, or any administrative find-
ing or conclusion made, sanction or requirement {mposed, or permission or
benefit withheld to the eoxtent that it finds them (1) arbitrary or capricious;
(2) contrary to constitutional right, power, privilege, or immunity; (3) in
excess of or without lawful authority, jurisdiction, or limitations or short
of statutory right, grant, privilege, or benefit; (4) made or issued without
due observance of procedures required by law; (35) unsupported by competent,
material, convincing, and substantial evidence, upon the whole record as
reviewed by the court, in any case in which the action, rule, or order is required
by statute to be taken, made, or issued after administrative hearing; or (6)
unwarranted by the facts to the extent that the facts in any case are subject
to trial de novo by the reviewing court. ‘The court shall interpret and deter-
mine the applicability of any administrative rule or order, The relevant facts
shall be tried and determined de novo by the original court of review in all
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cases in which administrative adjudications are not required by statute to be
made upon administrative hearing, and in any case such court shall try and
determine de novo the facts as to the failure of any agency or agent thereof
to comply with the provisions of this Act. Except as to compromises or settle-
ments freely entered, no contract or other agreement shall be held to diminish
the right or scope of review provided by this section.

(g) APPELIATE REVIEW.~Lhe judgiuent of any court of review shall be
appealable in accordance with existing provisions of law and, in any case in
which there is no appeal thereto as of right and probable ground appears that
any person hng been denied the full benefit of this Act, reviewable by the Bupreme
Court on writ of certiorari.

(h) OTHEFR PROVISIONS OF LAW.—AIll provisions or additional requirements of
law applicable to the judicial review of acts, rules, or orders generally or of
particular agencies or subject matter, except as the same may be inconsistent
with the provisions of this Act, shall remain valid and binding as shall all
stututory provisions expressly precluding judicial review of any agency or
function or prescribing a broader scope of review than that provided in this Act.

SEPARATION OF FUNCTIONS

Sec. 10. No proceeding, rule, or order subject to the requirements of sections
6 and 7 shall be lawful unless with reference to that type of proceeding the agency
involved shall have previously and completely delegated either to one or more
of its responsible officers or to one or more of its members all investigative and
prosecuting functions (over whieh the agency or its remaining membership
ghall thereafter have exereised no control or supervision), and the officers or
members so designated shail have had no part in the decision or review of such
cases ; and, in any ageney in which the ultimate autherity so subject to sections
6 and 7 is vested in one person, such individual shail wholty delegate such in-
vestigating and prosecuting functions to responsible officers. In any complaint
or similar paper the agency may appear in name as the moving party:; and
nothing in thig section shall be taken to prevent the supervision, consideration, or
acceptance of settlements or adjustments by hearing or deciding oflicers. Every
general delegation and separation of functions required of any ageney by this
seetion shall be specifieally provided in its rules published pursuant to section 2.

CoNsTrUCTION AND BE¥FrCT

Src. 11. Nothing in this Act shall be held to diminish the constitutional rights
of any person or to limit or repeal additional requirements fmposed by statute
or otherwise recognized by law. Iixcept as otherwise expressly authorized or re-
quired by law, ail rules, requirements, limitations, rights, privileges, and prece-
dents reluting to evidence or procedure shall apply equally to public agencies
and private parties. If any provision of this Act or the application thereof is
held invalid, the remainder of this Act or other applications of suech provision
shall not be affected.  Every agency is hereby granted all necessary anthority
to comply with the requirements of this Act: and no subsequent legislation shall
be held to supersede or modify the provigions of thig Act unless such legirlation
shall do so expressly and by reference to the provisions of this Act o affected,
This Act shall take effect three months after its approval except that sections
6 and 7 shall take effect six months after such approval. In any agency esan-
iners suthorized by law may exercise the functions of commissioners or deputy
commissioners provided by subsection (a) of section § unti] one year after the
termination of the pregent hestilities, and no procednral requirement of this
Act shall be mandatory as to any ndministrative proeeeding formally Initiated or
completed prior to the effective date of such requirement,

{H. R. 1203, 79th Cong., 18t sess.]

A BILL To !mprove the administration of justice by preseribing fair administrative
procedure
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United Riates
of America in Congress assembled, That this Act may be cited as the “Admin-
istrative Proeedure Act.”

90600-—48——11
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DEFINITIONS

Skc. 2. As used in this Act—

(a) AGENCcY.—“Agency” means each authority of the Government of the United
States other than Congress, the courts, or the governments of the possessions,
Territories, or the District of Columbia. Except as to the requirements of sec-
tion 3, there shall be excluded from the operation of this Act (1) functions which
by law expire on the termination of present hostilities, within any fixed period
thereafter, or before July 1, 1947, and (2) agencies composed of representatives
of the parties or of organizations of the parties to the disputes determined by
them.

(b) PEBSON AND PARTY.—“Person” includes individuals, partnerships, corpora-
tions, associations, or public or private organizations of any character other than
agencies. . “Party” includes any person or agency participating, or properly
seeking and entitled to participate, in any agency procecding or in proceedings
for judicial review of any agency action.

(c) RULE AND RULE MAKING.—“Rule” means the whole or any part of any
agency statement of general applicability designed to implement, interpret, or
prescribe law or policy or to describe the orgunization, procedure, or practice
requirements of any agency. “Rule making” means agency process for the
formulation, amendment, or repeal of a rule.

(d) OBDER AND ADJUDICATION.—“Order” means the whole or any part of the
final disposition or judgment (whether or not affirmative, negative, or declaratory
in form) of any agency, and “adjudication” means its process, in a particular in-
stance other than rule making but including licensing.

(e) LICENSE AND LICENSING.—“License” includes the whole or part of any
agency permit, certiticate, approval, registration, charter, membership, or other
form of permission. “Licensing” means agency process respecting the grant,
renewal, denial, revocation, suspension, annulment, withdrawal, limitation, or
conditioning of a license.

(f) SaNcTioN AND BELIEF.—“Sanction” includes, in whole or part by an agency,
any (1) prohibition, requirement, limitation, or other condition upon or depri-
vation of the freedom of any person; (2) withholding of relief; (3) imposition
of any form of penalty or finc; (4) destruction, taking, seizure, or withholding of
property; (5) assessment of damages, reimbursement, restitution, compens:tion,
costs, charges, or fees: or (6) requirement of a license or other compulsory or
restrietive act. “Relief” includes, in whole or part by an agency, any (1) grant
of money, assistance, authority, exemption, privilege, or remedy ; (2) reeognition
of any claim, right, or exception; or (3) taking of other aetion beneficial to any
person.

(g) Ag@rncy AcrioN.—For the purposes of section 10, “agencey action” includes
the whole or part of every agencey rule, order, license, sanction, relief, or the
equivalent or denial thereof and including in each case the supporting procedures,
findings, conclusions, and reasons required by law.

PUBLIC INFORMATION

Src. 3. Except to the extent that there is directly involved any military, naval,
or diplomatic function of the United States requiring secrecy in the public
interest—

(a) Rurrs.—Every agency shall separately state and currently publish (1)
descriptions of its internal and field organization; (2) a statement of the general
course and method by which each type of matter directly affecting any person
or party is channeled and determined, including the nature and requirements of
all formal or informal procedures available as well as forms and instructions as
to the scope nd contents of all papers, reports, or examinations; and (8) sub-
stantive regulations adopted as authorized by law and statements of general policy
or interpretations framed by the ageney. No person shall in any manner be
held liable or prejudiced for compliance with such rules or for failure to resort to
orgunization or procedure not so published.

(b) RULINGS AND OrbDERS.—Every agency shall publish or make available to
public inspection all generally applicable rulings on questions of law and all final
opinions or orders in the adjudication of cases except to the extent (1) not
utilized as precedents and required by published rule for gocd cause to be held
confidential or (2) relating to the internal management of the agency and not
directly affecting public substantive or procedural privileges, rights, or duties.
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Roure MaxiNag

Skc. 4. Except to the extent that there is directly involved any military, naval,
or diplomatic function of the United States—

(a) NoticE.—General notice of proposed substantive rule making shall be pub-
lished, ineluding (1) a statement of the time, place, and nature of public rule
making proceedings; (2) reference to the authority under which the rule is
proposed ; and (3) either the terms or substance of the proposed rule or a descrip-
tion of the subjects and issues involved. Except in cases in which rules are not
required by statute to be made after opportunity for agency hearing, this sub-
section shall not apply to interpretative rules, general statemcents of policy,
rules of agency organization, procedure, or practice, or in any situation in which
the agency for good cause finds notice and public procedure thereon impracticable
because of unavoidable lack of time or other emergency.

(b) ProcEDURES.—After notice required by this section, the agency shall afford
interested parties an opportunity to participate in the rule making through sub-
mission of written data, views, or argument with or without opportunity to
present the same orally in any manner. After consideration of all relevant matter
presented the agency shall, upon adoption or rejection of proposals, publish its
reasons and conclusions. To the extent that rules are required by law to be
made upon the record of an agency hearing, or after opportunity therefor, the
requirements of sgections 7 and 8 shall apply in place of the prior provisions
of this subsection.

(c¢) Peririons.-—To the extent that an agency Is authorized to issue rules it
shall accord any interested person the right to petition for the issuance, amend-

ment, or rescission of a rule.
ADJUDICATION

Sec. 5. In every case of adjudication required by statute to be determined after
opportunity for an agency hearing, except to the extent that tbere is directly
involved any matrer subject to a subsequent trial of the law and the fucets de novo
fn any court—

(a) Norice—Persons entitled to notice shall be informed of (1) the time,
place, and nature of agency proceedings; (2) the legal authority and jurisdiction
under which the proposed proceedings are to be had; and (3) the matters of
fact and law in issue. In instanees in which private persons are the moving
parties, other parties to the proceeding shall give prompt notice of issues contro-
verted in fact or law.

(b) Procepure.—The agency shall afford all interested parties opportunity for
the settlement or adjudieation of relevant issues through (1) the submission
and consideration of facts, argument, offers of settlement, or proposals of adjust-
ments and (2) to the extent that the parties are unable to so determine any
controversy by consent, hearing, and decision upon notice and in eonformity
with sectiong 7 and 8. The sume officers who preside at the reception of evidence
pursuant to section 7 shall make the recommended deeision or initial deeision
pursuant to section 8, except in determining applications for licenses or where
such officers become unavailable to the agency,

(¢) SEPARATION oF FUNCTIONS.—No officer, employee, or agent engaged in the
performance of investigative or prosecuting functions for any ageney shall par-
ticipate or advise in the decision, recommended decision, or “agency review
pursuant to section 8 except as witness or counsel in public proceedings. This
subscetion shall not prevent the ageney fron supervising the issuance of process
or similar papers or from appearing thereon as a party.

(d) DECLARATORY orDERS.—The agency is authorized, with like effeet as in the
case of other orders, to issue a declaratory order to terminate a controversy or
remove uncertainty.

ANCILLARY MATTERS

Srce 8. In connection with any proceeding or authority—

(a) ArpraRaNCE.~—Every interested person shall be accorded the right to ap-
per in person or by counsel or other qualified representative before any ageney
or its responsibie officers or employees to secure information or for the prompt
negofiation, adjustment, or determination of any issue, reguest, or eontroversy.
Every person appearing or summoned in any ageney proceeding shall be freely
accorded the right to be accompanied and advised by counsel. In fixing the
times and places for proceedings, regard shall be had for the convenience and
necessity of the parties or their representatives.
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(b) INVESTIGATIONS.—NO process, requirement of a report, demand for in-
spection, or other investigative act or demand shall be enforcible in any manner
or for any purpose except (1) as expressly authorized by law, (2) within the
Jurisdiction of the agency, (8) without denying rights of personal privilege or
personal privilege or privacy, and (4) in furtherance of requirements of law
enforcement. Every person required to submit data or evidence shall be en-
titled to retain or procure a copy or transcript thereof.

(c) SusreNAs.—Subpenas authorized by law shall be issued to any party
upon request and, as may be required by rules of procedure, upon a statement
or showing of general relevance, necessity, or reasonable scope of the evidence
sought. Upon any contest of the validity of & subpena or similar process or
demand, the court shall determine all relevant questions of law raised by the
parties, including the sutherity or jurisdiction of the agency, and in any pro-
ceeding for enforcement shall enforce (by the issuance of an order requiring
the production of the evidence or data under penalty of punishment for con-
tempt in a case of contumacious failure to do so) or refuse to eunforce such
subpena accordingly.

{d) Deniars.—Prompt notice shall be given of the denial in whole or part of
any application, petition, or other request of any person. Such notice shall be
accompanied by a reference to any further agency procedure available to such
perﬁmz:j and, except to the extent affirming prior denial, a simple statement of
grounds.

(e) ErrecTIVE DATES.—The required publication or service of any substantive
and effective rule (other than one granting exemption or relieving restriction)
or final and afiirmative order (except the grant or renewal of a license) shall
precede for not less than thirty days the effective date thereof except as other-
wise authorized by law and provided by the agency upon good cause found.

(f) PusLic rReEcorps.—Matters of officlal record shall be available to interested
persons except personal data, information required by law to be held confidential,
or, for good cause found and upon published rule, other specified ciasses of
information.

HeArINGS

SE¢. 7. In a hearing pursuant to sections 4 or 5—

(a) PresiniNg oFFIcERs.—There shall preside at the taking of evidence (1) the
agency or (2) one or more subordinate hearing officers designated from members
of the body which comprises the agency, State representatives as authorized by
statute, or examiners appointed as provided in thig Act.

The tunctions of all presiding officers and of officers participating in deeisions in
conformity with section 8 shall be conducted in an {mpartial manner. EXcept to
the extent required for the disposition of ex parte matters as authorized by
law, no such officer shall consult or receive evidence or argument from or on
pehulf of any person or party except upon notice and opportunity for all parties
to participate. Upon the filing in good faith of a timely and sufflcient aflidavit of
personal bias, disqualification, or conduct contrary to law of any such cfficer, the
agency or another such officer shall after hearing determine the matter as a
part of the record and declslon in the case.

Subject to the clvil-service and other laws not Inconsistent wilth thls Act there
ghall he appointed for each agency as many qualifled and competent examiners as
may be necessawry for the hearing or decislon of cases, who shall perform no
other duties, be removable only for good cause after hearing, and recelve a fixed
salary not subject to change except that the Civil Service Commission shall gen-
erally survey and adjust examiners’ salaries in order to assure adequacy and
urniformity {n accordance with the nature and importance of the duties per-
formed. Agencies occasionally or temporarily insuffictently staffed may utilize
examiners selected from other agencies by the Civll Service Commission,

(b) Hearixg powirs.—Officers preslidling at hearings shall have power, In
accordance with the published rules of the agency and within its powers, to (1)
adminlster oaths and affirmations, (2) issue subpenas authorized by law, (3)
rule upon offers of proof and receive relevant evidence, (4) take or cause depo-
gitions to be taken whenever the ends of justlce would be served thereby, (5)
regulate the course of the hearing, (8) hold conferences for the settlement or
simplification of the lssues by consent of the parties, (7) dispose of procedural
requests or similar matters, and (8) make decisions or recommended decisions
in conformity with section 8

{c¢) EvipencE.~—The proponent of a rule or order shall have the burden of
proceeding except as statutes otherwise provide. The conduct of every person
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or status of any enterprise shall be presumed lawful until the contrary shall
have been shown, Every party shall have the right of reasonable cross-examina-
tion and to submit rebuttal evidence except that in rule making or determining
applications for licenses any agency may, where the interest of any party will
not be prejudiced thereby, adopt procedures for the submission of written evi-
dence subject to opportunity for such cross-examination and rebuttal. Any
evidence may be received, but no sanction shall be imposed or rule or order be
issued except as supported by relevant, reliable, and probative evidence.

(d) Recorb.—The transcript of testimony and exhibits, together with all
papers and requests relating to the hearing or {ssues, shall constitute the excln-
give record for declsion in accordance with section 8 and be made available
to the parties. The taking of official notice as to facts beyond the record shall
be unlawful unless the parties shall both be notified of the facts so noticed and
accorded an opportunity to show the contrary.

DEecisioNs

Sec. 8. In cases in which a hearing is required to be conducted in conformity
with section 7—

(a) AcrroNn BY SUBORDINATES.—In cases in which the agency has not presided
at the reception of the evidence, an officer or officers qualified to preside nt
hearings pursuant to section 7 shall either initially decide the enge or the agency
shall require the entire record certified to it for initial decision., Whenever
such officers make the initial decision and in the absence of either an appeal
to the agency or review upon motion of the agency within time provided hy
rule, such deecision shall without further proceedings then become the decisfon
of the agency. Whenever the agency makes the initial decision without having
presided at the reception of the evidence, such officers shall firgt recommend a
decision. Subordinate officers recommending decisions or m:uking initial deci-
sions shall first receive and congider written and oral arguments submitted
by the parties.

(b) SUBMITTALS AND DECISIONS.~—Prior to ench recommended decision, inftial
decision. or decision upon agency review of the decision of subordinate officers
the parties shall be afforded an opportunity for the submission of, and the
officers participating in such decisions shall consider, (1) proposed findings and
conclusions, (2) exceptions to decisions or recommended decisions of subordinate
officers, and (3) supporting reasons for such exceptions or proposed findings
or conclusions. All decisions and recommended decisions shall be a part of
the record, stated in writing, served upon the parties, and include a statement
of (1) findings of fact, conclusions of 1law, and reasons therefor upon nll relevant
issues of fact, law, or agency discretion presented, and (2) the appropriate
rule, order, sanction, relief, or denial thercof supported by such findings, con-
clusions, and reasons.

SANCTIONS AND Powrzs

Src. 9. In the exercise of any power or authority—

(a) In ¢ENeEraL—No sanction shall be imposed or substantive rule or order
be issued except within jurisdiction delegated to the agency by law and as
specitied and authorized by statute.

(b)Y LiceENsES.—In any case, except financinl reorganiziutions, in which a license
is required by law and application is made therefor such license shall be deemed
granted unless the agency shall within not more than sisty days of such ap-
plication have made its decision or set the matter for procecdings required
to be conducted pursuant to sectiong 7 and 8 of this Act or for other proceedings
required by law, KExcept in cases of clearly demonstrated willfulness or those
in which public health, morals, or safety manifestly require otherwise, no with-
drawal, suspension, revecation, or annulment of any license shall be lawful
unless, prior to the Institution of agency procecdings therefor, facts or con-
duct which may warrant such action shall have heen called to the attention of
the licensee by the agency in writing and such person shall have heen accorded
opportunity to demonstrate or achieve compliance with all Iawful reqguire-
ments. In any case in which the holder thereof has made timely applieation for a
renewal or a new license, no llcense with reference to any activity of a con-
tinuing nature shall expire until such application shall have been finally
determined by the agency.

(c¢) Punricrry.—Except as provided hy law, no agency publicity reflecting
adversely upon any person or enterprise shall be issued other than the public
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release or availablility of texts of authorized documents or statements of the
positions of the parties to a controversy.

JupiciAL REViEw

Skc. 10. Except (1) so far as statutes expressly preclude judicial review,
(2) in proceedings for judiclal review in any legislative court, or (3) to the
extent that agency action is by law committed to agency discretion—

(a) RigHT OF REVIEW.—Any person adversely affected by any agency action
shall be entitled to judicial review thereof in accordance with this section.

(b) ForM AND VENUE OF AcTioN.—The form of proceeding for judicial review
shall be any special statutory review proceeding relevant to the subject matter
in any court specified by statute or, in the absence or inadequacy thereof, any
applicable form of legal action (including actions for declaratory judgments or
writs of injunction or habeas corpus) in any court of competent jurisdiction.
Any party adversely affected or threatened to be so affected may, through
declaratory judgment procedure after resort to any adequate agency relief
provided by rule or statute, secure a judicial declaration of rights respecting
the validity or application of any agency action. Agency action shall be sub-
ject to judicial review in eivil or criminal proceedings for judicial enforcement
except to the extent that prior, adequate, and exclusive opportanity for such
review is provided by statute.

(¢) RevIEWABLE ACTS.—Kvery tinal agency action, or agency action for which
there is no other adequate remedy in any court, shall be subject to judicial
review. Any preliminary, procedural, or intermediate agency action or ruling
not directly reviewable shall be subject to review upon the review of the final
agency action. Any agency action shall be final for the purposes of this section
notwithstanding that no petition for review, rehearing, reconsideration, re-
opening, or declaratory order has been presented to or determined by the agency.

(d) InTERIM RELIEF.—Pending Judicial review any agency is authorized, where
it finds that justice so requires, to postpone the effective date of any action
taken by it. Upon such conditions as may be required and to the extent neces-
sary to preserve status or rights, afford an opportunity for judicial review of
any question of law or prevent irreparable Injury, every reviewing court and
every court to which a case may be taken on appeal from or upon application
for certiorari or other writ to a reviewing court is authorized to issue all neces-
sary and appropriate process to postpone the effective date of any agency action
or temporarily grant or extend relief denied or withheld.

(e) Scopr oF RevIEW.—So far as necessary to decision and where presented
the reviewing court shall decide all relevant questions of law, interpret consti-
tutional and statutory provisions, and determine the meaning or applicability
of the terms of any agency uction. It shall (A) direct or compel agency action
unlawfully withheld or unreasonably delayved and (B) hold unlawful and set
aslde ageney action found (1) arbitrary, capricious. or otherwise not in secord-
ance with law; (2) contrary to constitutional right, power, privilege, or immu-
nity; (3) in excess of statutory jurisdiction, autherity, or limitations, or short
of statutory right; (4) without due observance of procedure required by law;
(5) unsupported by competent, material, and substantial evidence upon the whole
agency record as reviewed by the court in any ease subject to the requirements
of seetions 7 and 8; or (6) unwarranted by the facts to the extent that the facts
in any case are subject to trial de noveo by the reviewing court. The relevant
facts shall be tried and determined de nove by the original conrt of review in all
coses in which adjudications are not required by stiatute to be made upon agency

hearing.
CONSTRUCTION AND EFFRCT

Sre. 11. Nothing in thig Act shall be held to diminish the constitutional rights
of any person or to Hmit or repeal additional requirements imposed by statute
or otherwise recognized by law. Excoept as otherwise required by law, all require-
ments or privileges relating to evidence or procedure shall apply equally to any
agency or persen.  1f any provision of this Aet or the application thereof is held
invalid, the remainder of this Act or other applications of such provision shail
not be affected. Every agency is granted all authority necessary to comply with
the requirements of this Act. No subsequent legislation shall he held to super-
sede or modify the provisions of this Act unless such legisiation shaill do so
expressly and by reference to the provisions of this Act so affected. This Act
shall take effect three months after its approval except that sections 7 and 8 shall
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take effect six months after such approval, the requirement of the selection of
examiners through civil service shall not become effective until one year after the
termination of present hostilities, and no procedural requirement shall be
mandatory as to any agency proceeding initiated prior to the effective date of

such requirement.

[H. R. 1206, 79th Cong., 18t sess.]
A BILL To prescribe fair standards of administrative procedure, and for other purposes

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United Slates
of America in Congress assembled, That this Act, divided into titles und sections
according to the following table ot contents, may be cited as the “Administrative

Procedure Act”.
TABLE OF CONTENTS

TaABLE I-—GENERAL PROVISIONS

Sec. 101. Declaration of general policy.
Sec. 102. Definitions.
Sec. 103. Delegation and decentralization of authority within agencies.
(a) Certain types of duties.
(b) Boards and single administrators.
(¢) Fichl offices.
(d) Publication of all delegations.
Sec. 104. Appearance and representation of parties.
See. 105, Attorneys and agents.
(a) Suspension or debarment.
{(b) Admissions to practice.
{¢) Attorneys.
(d) Former employees.
(e) Other persons.
Sec. 106. Investigations.
Sec. 107. Subpenas.

Sece. 108, Publicity.
Sec. 109. Provision for the continuous improvement of administrative procedure.

(a) Office of Federal Adininistrative Procedure.

{h) Personnel functions and staff.

(¢) Other dutics,

(d) Speeial inquiries,

(e) Agency lalson officers and advisory committees.

Sec. 110. Effect and enforcement,

Sec. 111. Suspension of particular applications of code.
Sec. 112. Separability of provisions.

See. 113. Effective date of act.

TITLE J1-~ADMINISTRATIVE RULES AXD REGULATIONR

Sec. 200. Declaration of policy.
See. 201, Exceptions.
Sec, 202, Required types of rules,
(a) Agency organization.
(h) Statements nf policy,
(¢} Wules of substanee.
(1) Interpretative rules.
() Rules of practice and procedure.
(fY Forms,.
(g) Instructions,
See. 203, Torm, content, und publiention of rules.
(a) Repetition of legislation.
(h) To be complete and current.
(¢) Publieation of rules,
(1) Organization, form, and nambering.
Sac. 204, Resclswion or modification of npplications of rules.
KRee, 205, Formolation of rules, )
See. 206, Investizgations preliminary to rule making.
Kee. 207, Deferred affective date of proposed rules,
Kee, 208, Notice of rule making,
Sec. 209. Public rnle-making procedures,
(a) Suhmissinn and receptinn of written viewa.
(hY Consultatinons and conferences.
(Y Informnal hearings,
(4} Formal hearings,
(¢} Fmergencies, eorrections, and amendments,
(f) Initinl promulgation of present unpublished agency organization and
procednres,
(z) Fxisting statutory requirements.

See. 210, Right of petition,
See, 211, Judieinl revirw,
Sec. 212, Rulings.

(a) Declaratory Indgments.

(by SKeope of review,

(Y Other procedural provisions,
Sec. 213, Annual report to Congress on rules.
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Tirie I1II-——ADMINISTRATIVE ADJUDICATIONS

Sec. 300. Declaration of policy.

8ec. 301. Exceptions.

Bee. 302, lo.\peditxon of administrative adjndications.
Sec. 303, Defaults and informal dispositions.

Hee. 304, Declaratory rulings

See. 305, Notiee in formal and informal proceedings.
Sec. 308, Responslve pleadings or notices.

Sec. 307. Requirement of formul procedures.

8ec. 308. Formal hearings and decisions.

(n) Segregation of progecuting functions in formal proceedings.
(b) Hearing and deciding, or presiding, officers.

(¢) Hearing commissioners,

d) Disqualification of presiding officers.

Powers and duties of presiding officers.

( Enforcement of order and process.

(g) Prehearing conferences.

( Rules of evidence,

}l) Cross examination, written evidence, depositions, stipulations.
3 ) Officlal notice,

—n,
TR
o

) Suhmission of proposed reports, findings, arguments, and briefs.
1) Records.
m) Decisions.
(n; Effect of decislons of presiding officers.
(0) Ageney review of decislons of presiding officers.
(p) Rehearing, reopening, and reconsideration of declsions.

See. 309, Sanctions and henefits,
Sec. 310. Judiclal review.

(a) Special provisions.
sh) Right and parties.
¢) Courts and venue,
(d} Reviewable orders.
(e} Scope of review,
(f) Record.

TITLE I—GENERAL PROVISIONS

Sec. 101. DECLARATION oF GFNFRAL Poricy.—The exercise of all powers of
government through administrative officers and agencies, so far as such exer-
cise affects rights or withholds or confers benefits or privileges, shall be con-
ducted according to established and published procedures and practices which
shall assure the adequate protection of such rights, the impartial conferring
of authorized beneflts or privileges, and the effectuation of the declared policies
of Congress, and shall be adapted to the reasonable necessities and differences
of legisiation and subjeet matter involved,

Sec. 102, DrriNiTIONs.—Except as otherwise expressly stated or required by
the context—

(a) "Agency” means each office, hoard, commission, independent establishment,
authority, corporation, department, bureaun, division, or other subdivision or unit
of the executive branch of the Federal Government, and means the highest or
ultimate authority therein.

(h) “Persons” means indlviduals or organized groups of any character, includ-
ing partnerships, and other forms of agricultural, labor, business, commercial,
or industrial organization or association, as well as Federal, State, or local agen-
cles. subdivisions, municipal corporations, or officers.

(c) “Rules” means rules, regulations, standards, statements of policy, and all
other types of statements issued by any ageney, of general application and
designed to implemient. interpret, or make specific the legislation administered by,
and the organization and procedure of, any agency; and includes rate making,
prire fixing. or the fixing of standards. .

(d) “Addjudication” means the final disposition by any agency of particular
cases (withont distinetion between licensing and other forms of proceeding).

(e) “Publication,” whenever required by this Act and unless otherwise pro-
vided, menns publieation in the Federa) Register, except that agencies may
adopt such other and additional means of publication as they may deem appro-
priate and advisable.

Sre. 103, DELrGATION AND DECENTRALIZATION OF AUTHORITY WITHIN AGENCIES.—
For the expedition and sound dispesition of husiness, agencies may delegate
authority in the following respects and subject to the following conditions, except
that each ngeney shall in every case be responsible for all acts done pursuant
to such delegated authority:

() CERTAIN TYPES OF DUTIES.—Subject to its own supervision, direction, review,
reconsideration, or initial consideration in unusually important cases, every
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agency is authorized to delegate to responsible members, oficers, employees, com-
mittees, or administrative boards all matters of internal management and rou-
tine and the informal disposition or issuance of requests, complaints, applications,
and other moving-papers and matters of preliminary, initial, intermediate, or
ancillary formal procedures in connection with the making of rules or
adjudications.

(b) BOARDS AND SINGIE ADMINISTRATORS.—Every agency, the ultimate authority
of which is vested in a board or commission, may delegate, subject to review or
reconsideration by the full board or commission, any of its powers or functions
to any one or more members of such board or commission, subject in each case
to the further provisions of this Act; and where the unltimate autbority in any
agency is vested in a single individual such individual may (subject to such
review or reconsideration as imay be provided by rule or law) delegate nny powers,
duties. or functions to subordinate officers or employees,

(¢) FirLp OrFrices.—Decentralization of authority and the establishment of
fleld offices shall be encouraged and fostered where, in the judgment of any agency,
there is need therefor or the business of the agency and convenience of parties
will be facilitated thereby.

(d) PUBLICATION OF ALL DELEGATIONS.—ADNY such general delegation or decen-
tralization, and attendant review procedures, shall, except as to matters of
internal management and routine, be specifically provided and reflected in the
pub'isheid rules of the agency concerned.

Sec. 104, APPEARANCE AND REPRUSENTATION OF PARTIES —Any interested person
may appear before any agency or the representatives thereof in person or by duly
authorized representatives. When so appearing or represented, all reasonable
facilities for negotiation, information, adjustment, or formal or informal de-
termination of issues, questions, problems, or cases shall be afforded all such
persons or their representatives. Every person appearing or summoned indl-
vidually in any administrative proceeding shall be freely accorded the right to
be accompanied and advised by counsel.

Sec. 105. ATTORNEY AND AGENTs.~—In order to simplify the requirements for
practice before agencies, the following and no other powers or requirements may
be exercised or prescribed:

(a) SUSPENSION OR DEBARMFENT.~—Whether or not any agency maintaing a roll
of practitioners, it may, upon hearing and a finding of good cause therefor,
preclude any person from practicing before it, subject to Judicial review as to
the reasonableness, in law or upon the facts, of such suspension or debarment
upon any available statutory procedure or, in the absence thereof, upon applica-
tion for an injunction.

(b) ADMISSIONS TO PRACTICE—Requirements for the admission of attorneys
or agents to practice, and the maintenance of formal registers of attorneya
or agents, shall be omitted whenever practicable. The Office of Administrative
Procedure may, subject to the conditions of this section. establish and main-
tain a central method for the registration or admission of attorneys and others
to practice hefore several agencies,

(¢) ATTorNrEYS.—Where admissions to practice are deemed necessary by any
agency, attorneys In good standing admitted to practice in the highest eourt of
any State or Territory, or in any Federal court, shall, upon their written repre-
sentation to that effect, be admitted to practice before such agency, except that
the Patent Office may require of such attorneys such evidence of technical profi-
ciency as may be reasonsbly necessary.

(d) ForMER EMPLOYEES—Former employees of any agency may, subject to
the conditions of this section, practice before such agency after the lapse of two
years from the date of termination of their employment by such agency. Prior
to the expiration of such period, such former empioyvees, whether attorneys as
defined in subsection (¢) hereof or not, may be permitted to practice before the
agency uron such addit{onal restrictions or conditions as may be deemed neces-
sary by the agency.

(e) OTHER PFRSONS.—Other persons may be admitted to praetice before any
fagency upon such reasonable regulations and requirements as such agency may
find necessary.

Src. 106. INVESTIGATIONS.—ALll Investigations shall be conducted in such a
manner a8 to disturb and disrupt personal privacy or private occupation or en-
terprise in the least degree compatible with adequate law enforcement. Required
reports shall be simplified so fir as possible,.  Compnlsory process or inspections
shall not be issued or demanded except when in the Judgment of an agency there
is need therefor, nor shall persons be requested to consent to such process or in-
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spections in excess of statutory or constitutional limits. In order to avoid the
necessity for formal process, where deemed practicable agencies may informally
request and receive sworn statements on matters within their jurisdiction
with the same authority and effect as though requested, submitted, or received
at authorized formal hearings. The investigative powers or means of any
ageney shall be exercised only by the authorized representatives of such agency
and for its authorized purposes, and shall not be exercised for the effectuation
of purposes, powers, or policies of any other person or agency unless such exer-
cise is expressly authorized by statute.

See. 107. SupPENAS.~—Administrative subpenas authorized by statute shall be
fssued only upon request and a reasonable showing of the grounds, necessity,
and reasonable scope thereof (but such showing of facts or evidence sought shall
not he made available to agency prosecutors or investigators in the case), and
shall be issued to private parties as freely as to representatives of the agency con-
cerned.

Sec. 108. PusLicitry.~—Matters of record shall be made available to all interested
persons, except personal data or material which the agency, for good cause and
upon statutory authorization, find should be treated as confidential and except
that any ageney, for good cause found, may by published rule preserve as confi-
dential specified classes of information. Agencies may make available special
information upon request at cost or without charge.  In all contested proceedings,
agency publicity shall be withheld during preliminary or investigative phases of
adjudication, except that any agency may publicize and give notice of general
investigations or public Inquiries. When formal proceedings are instituted,
publicity and releases may be issued by an agency or its officers or employees
only upon equality of treatment of representatives of the press and other in-
terested parties and shall contain only the full text of impartial siunmaries of
documents of publie record; and sneh summaries shall, so far a5 deemed practi-
cable, cover the public documents or positions of all parties to the proceeding or
matter involved.

Sre. 109. ProvISION FOR THE CONTINUOUS IMPROVEMENT OF ADMINISTRATIVE
Procepure.~—1In order to assure the continuous and proper operation of the pro-
visions of this Aect, to make further studies ond recommendations, and to per-
form the special functions hereinafter provided :

(1) OFFICE OF FEDERATL ADMINISTRATIVE PRoCENDURE~~There shall be at the seat
of government an independent establishment to be known as the Office of Federal
Administrative Procedure (hereinafter referred to as the Office), with 1 Director
learned in the law or qualified by experienee, who shall be appointed by the
President, by and with the advice and consent of the Senate, at a salary of
$10,000 per annum, and who shall, unless removed by the President for cause, hold
office for the term of seven years or until a snceessor shall have been appointed.
The Office shall be governed by a boiard composed of (1) the Director, (2) one
of the associate Justices of the United States Conrt of Appeals for the District
of Columbia designated for that parpose by the chief justice of that cowrt, and
(3) the Director of the Administrative Oftice of the United States Courts. The
latter two members shall serve ex officio and without further eompensation,

(b) PrRSONNEL FUNCTIONS AND STAFF.~—The board (1) shall perform such fune-
tions respeeting hearing commissioners as are provided in title IIT hereof; (2)
may appoint, without regard for the provisions of the civil-service luws, and
excentive secretary and such attorneys, investigators, and experts as are deemed
necessary to perform the funcetions and duties vested in the Office and fix their
compensation according to the Classification Aet of 1023, as amended; and (3)
may appoint such other employees, with regard to existing laws applicable to the
emrployment and compensation of officers and employees of the United States, as
it may from time to time find necessary. During his term of office or employ-
ment, neither the Divector nor any officer or emplovee of the Oftice shall engage
directly or indireetly in practice before. or have private professional relationship
with, any of the agencies or courts of the United States. The Office may, with
the consent of any agency, utilize the persounel or facilities of the agency in
the performance of its dutles, and may utilize any other uncompensated services
or facilities.

(¢) OrtHER DUTIES.—In order to carry out the policy of this Act, the Office shall
(1) conduet inquiries into the practices and procedures of the several agencies
to secure the Just and efficient discharge of their public duties; (2) receive and
respond promptly to all reasonable inquiries respecting administrative functions,
procedures, or practices; (3) investigate complaints; (4) make recommenda-
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tions to Congress and the agencles to secure the elimination of complaints and
the adoption of just, efficient, and uniform methods of procedure; and (5) report
annually on or before the 15th day of January to the President and Congress
respecting the work of the Office during the year last past, the operation of this
Act, and the legislative needs of the Federal administrative establishment in
furtherance of the policies of this Act. The report shall also contain the names
and qualifications of all hearing commissioners appointed since the last report,
and the circuwstances regarding any proceedings had for the removal of hear-
ing commissioners.

(d4) Speciav iNQUIRIES.—The Office shall, from time to time, make studies and
reports (1) to indicate in what respects the provisions of this Act may be ampli-
fied and extended; (2) to regularize the rules of pleading and evidence; and (3)
to provide model or recommended procedures respecting investigations, licensing,
tests and inspections, reparation cases, rate making and other special forms of
rule making, claims against the United States, loans by public agencies, the
distribution of beuefits and gratuities, and other special types of administrative
processes.

(e) AGENCY LIAISON OFFICERS AND ADVISORY COMMITTEES.~—Upon the request of
the Office, each agency shall name one of its members, officers, or employees to
serve as liaison officer with the Office; and each agency shall promptly furnish
the Office with all information and proper assistance requested. The Office shall
organize and name advisory committees from the public service, the bar, and the
public to aid it in the performance of any of its functions.

Sec. 110. ErFrEcT AND ENrorcEMENT.—The provisions of this Act shall serve as
guides, limitations, or authority for the persons affected by administrative
powers, for administrators in the exercise of those powers, and for the courts
in reviewing the exercise of such powers. Any member, officer, or employee
of an agency who violates the mandatory provisions of this Act shall, other
laws to the contrary notwithstanding, be subject to diseiplinary aetion, demotion,
suspension, or discharge from the public service; and each agency head or mem-
ber of the board or commission comprising the ultimate guthority of any ageney
shall take such disciplinary measures as are appropriate to the cuse except
that an honest mistake shall not be penalized.

Sze. 111, SUsPENSION OF Parrticurar Aprnications or Copr—Whenever the
President finds, upon the application and reasoned recommendations of any
agency and of the Office of Federal Administrative Procedure, that the appliea-
tion of any particnlar mandatery section, subsection, or provision of this Act to
any particular part of any function or operation of such agency i3 unworkable
or impracticable he may, upon such terms and conditions ag he may provide
to assure some othey form of fair proceduare as neatly as may be in accordance
with the policies deelared by this Act, suspend the operation of sueh applieation
of any of the provisions of this Act by Executive order, which shall be published
before the effective date of such suspension.  Therenpon the operation of this
Act as to sueh application shall be of no force or effect until thirty days subse-
guent to the termination of the next steereding session of Congress, unless mean-
while (a) the President shall by published order have rescinded his order of
suspension, or (b) Congress shall have amended this Act to permit sach variation
or to provide some substitute procedure (in which case such varintion or ub-
stituter] procedure shall prevail). or (¢) Congress shall, by legislative acet or
concurrent resolution. have reaflirmed the applieation of thics Aet (in which
ense the suspension order of the President shall be of no further foree or effect).
If Congress shall take no action during such period, the suspension order of the
President shall be of no further force or effeet. except that further suspension
orders may be issued upon lke conditions,  All such suspension orders, together
with the supporting reasons and recomntendations of the agency affeeted and
of the Office of Federal Administrative Procedure {(which shatl have been also
published and made available to the public at the time of the issuance of the
P'residential order of suspension), shall be transmitted to Congress not more
than ten days after the issuanece of the order of suspension by the President or,
if Congress iz not then in session, not more than ten days after the commence-
ment of the next session of Cougress: and orders rescinding such suspension
orders shall be similarly publiched and transmitted to Congress.

SeC. 112, SEPARABILITY OF ProvisioxNs.—If any provision of thig Aet, or the appli-
cation thercof, to any agency, person, public duty, procedure, or circumstances is
held invalid, the remainder of the Act and the application of such provision to
others shall not be affected thereby.
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8rc. 13. ErFecrive DATE oF Act.—This act shall take effect twenty days after
its approval, except that subsections 308 (b}, (¢), (m) (1), (m) (2), (n), and (v)
shall tuke effect six months thereafter unless prior thereto an agency shall complete
its pecessary adjustments and publish by rule its acceptance of the hearing com-
missioner system therein provided.

TITLE II—ADMINISTRATIVE RULES AND REGULATIONS

Sec. 200. DecLArATION oF Poricy.—It is the declared policy of Congress that
administrative agencies (a) shall issue rules, regulations, or statements of the
types specified in thig title in order that interested persons may have all possible
information, both specific and general, as to administrative organization, policy,
law, procedure, and practice; and (b) shall formulate such rules, regulations, or
statements through the utilization of procedures authorized by this title and
designed to extend the legislative process by securing the participation of inter-
ested parties, and shall make complete, adequate, and timely amendments, addi-
tions, and revisions through the same procedures. However, nothing in this title
shall be deemed to require agencies to forniulate in advance all rules necessary to
cover all situations or every contingency which may arise under the statutes
adminijstered.

Skc. 201, Excreprions.—Whenever expressly found by an agency to be contrary
to the publie interest, the provisions of thig title, in whole or part, shall not apply
to (a) the conduet of military, naval, or national defense funetions, or the
selection or proecurement of men or materials for the armed forces of the United
States; or (b) the conduct of diplomatic functions, foreign affairs, or activities
bevond the territorial limits of the United States affecting the relation of the
United States to other nations. Such findings shall be published unless, in any
gilw“ case, the President shall in writing direct the withholding of such pub-
lication.

Sec. 202. ReQUIREp TYPES oF RULES —Every agency Is authorized and directed
to formulate, issue, and publish from time to time, so far as applicable or appro-
priate in view of the legislation and subject matter with which the agency deals,
rules in the following forms or containing (but not necessarily limited to) the
following types of information:

(2) AGENCY ORGANIZATION.—Every agency shall promptly state in the form
of rules, and keep current such statements of, its Internal organization, specifying
(1) its principal offices, officers, and types of personnel other than clerical or
custodial, (2) its subdivigions, (3) the places of business or operation, duties,
functions, and general authority or jurisdiction of each of the foregoing, and
(4) the same information as to its fleld staff and organization,

(b) STATEMENTS oF POLICY.——Where an agency, acting under general or specific
legisiation, has formulated or acts upon general policies not clearly specified in
legislation, so far as practicable such policles shall be formulated, stated, pub-
lished. and revised in the same manner as other rules,

(¢) RuLes or suBsTANCE.—Iach agency shall, as rapidly as deemed practicable,
issue all rules specifically authorized or required by statute in order to implement,
complete, or make operative particular legislative provisions, except that an
agency may withhold such rule making by publishing an explanatory rule
respecting each such situation.

() INTERPRETATIVE RULES.—FEach agency shall issue, in the form of rules, all
necessary or appropriate rules Interpreting the statutory provisions under which
it operates, and such rules shall reflect the interpretations currently relied upon
by such agency and not othewlise published in the form of rules.

(e) RULES OF PRACTICE AND PROCEDURE,—All regularly available procedures,
formal or informal, shall be formulated and promulgated as rules of practice and
procedure. The description of such procedures shull be such as to disclose, so
far as practieable, the general procedural stages, steps, and alternatives for all
types of jurisdiction, functions, or cases of each agency.

(f) Forms.-—Fach agency may prescribe the form and content of all papers,
reports, applications, certificates, requests, complaints, responses, pieadings,
briefs, or other documents.

() InstrUCTIONS~—~FEvery agency, the procedures of which in whaole or part
fnvolve action upon extended or detalled statements, reports, or examinations,
ghall make and issue adequate instructions for such reports or examinations in
order that persons affected may be clearly advised of the scope and requirements

thereof.
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SEc. 203. ForM, CONTENT, AND PUBLICATION OF RULES.—The following directions
shall be observed in connection with all rules:

(a) REPETITION OF LEGISLATION.—Rules shall not merely repeat legislative pro-
visions, except that, where restatement of the text of legislation is deemed
advisable, legislative provisions shall be stated in italics or quotations marks
and labeled to indicate their source.

(b) To BE COMPLETE AD CURKET.—AI| rules shall be kept current at all times,
and care shall be exercised to assure that rules shall be complete but not prolix
or repetitious,

(c¢) PunLicaTioN or RULES,—NoO agency shall act upon unpublished rules, in-
structions, or statements of policy, except that staff instructions in special or
individual cases or general instructions respecting matters of internal office
management or routine need not be published and shall not be included in rules,
All other rules shall be published in the Federal Register, and in addition agencies
shall publish their rules (as reprints of the Federal Register or Code of Federal
Regulations, or otherwise) from time to time (with or without the legislation
under which they operate) in pamphlet form. Rules may be so published in
the Federal Register as soon as practicable after their effective date where the
agency concerned, for good cause, has found it necessary to make such rules
effective before such publication and includes in its rules a statement regarding
the publication of such special classes of rules.

(d) ORGANIZATION, FORM, AND NUMBERING.—AIll rules of an agency may be
contained in a single set, but shall be separately stated as to (1) agency or-
ganization, (2) practice and procedure, and (3) substance. Rules muy be
otherwise organized as to form and numbering, provided that they are organ-
fzed in such a manner as, in the judgment of the agency, will best reflect the
particular subjects of adminlstration and procedure.

SEc, 204, RescIssion oF Ruins.—After agency withdrawal or rescission, or
judicial invalidation, of any rule, no person shall be held to incur any liability or
penalty for conduct in accordance with such rule until after publication of its
withdrawal for not less than thirty days, except that where the agency makes
and publishes a finding of emergency such rescission may take effect upon publi-
cation or at any time therafter specified by the agency. Rules may be modified
in particular cases, either with the consent of persons affected or, where no
rights are abridged or serious disadvantage imposed thereby, upon reasonable
adequate notice to such persons.

See. 205, ForMuLaTion or RuULEs—Kach agency shall both (1) formulate
and publish a regularized procedure or procedures for the making of rules,
subject to change for cmergencies or gpecial situations, and (2) designate, by
rule, one or more of its existing or specially created units, committees, hoards,
officers, or employees, to receive suggestions and facilitate, correlate, revise, and
expedite the making of rules, subject to the approval and supervision of the
agency.

Skc. 200, INVESTIGATIONS PRELIMINARY TO RUIE-MaKING—Prior to the making
of rules or the ntilization of any of the procedures provided by this title, each
agency shall conduct such preliminary nonpublic investigations as will enable
it to formulate issues or proposed, tentative, or final rules.

SE¢. 207, DerErgrep Evrrerive Date or PROPOSED RULES —\Wherever practicable
and useful in the judgment of the sgeney, tentative ruler or proposed amend-
ments or rescissions shall be issued sufficiently in advance of their effective dute
to permit comment, the submission and consideration of oral or written eriticism
or argument, aud revision or suspension prior to the designated effective date,

Sgc. 208. Norice oF RULE MAaKING~-~General notice of proposed rule making
shall be published whercever practicable, together with an jnvitation to interested
parties to make written suggestions or to participate in rule-making procedures.
Specinl notice to particular persons, representative persons, or groups or associ-
ations may be given. In cither case, notice of the issues or seope of the proposed
rules shall be given with as much particularity and definiteness as deemed prac-
ticable ; and, where deemed practicuble by the agency, the submission, or notice
of availability upon request, of proposed or tentative rules shall be made as part
of such notice. Where hearings or conferences are to be held, parties desiring to
participate may be required to give notice to the ageney of their desire 10 do so
and of the materials they wish to present or issues they wish to (discuss. The
submission of reports or snmmaries of hearings, jnvestigations, or conferences,
or the publication of temntative drafts of rules, may be utilized as methods of
notice of {ssues in rule making.
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Sec. 209. PuBric RULE-MAKING PRrRoCEDURES.—Without limiting the adoption
of any other procedures, agencies are authorized to utilize in situations deemed
appropriate by them any one or more of the following types of public rule-mmaking
procedures:

(a) SUBMISSION AND RECEPTION OF WRITTEN VIEWS.—Provision for the submis-
sion and consideration of written views shall be made in all cases of announced
rule making, unless the agency concerned determines such a course to be imprac-
ticable.

(b) CONSULTATIONS AND CONFERENCES.——So far as practicable, preliminary to the
promulgation of rules, agencies may provide for conferences and consultations
with persons, or representative persons, likely to be affected by the proposed
rules. In so doing, advisory committees or any other suitable means may be
used. All interested parties, so far as deemed practicable, shall be invited to
submit written suggestions or participate orally in such consultations or con-
ferences,

(c) INFORMAYL HFEARINGS.—Where parties are numerous, or where the protec-
tion of the public interest requires, or where consultation and conference pro-
cedure is otherwise not adapted to the subject matter, public hearings may be
held for the informal presentation of views or argument with reference to pro-
posed rules. Parties unable to attend, because of time or expense or for other
reasons, shall be permitted to submit written statements. Experts or employees
of the agency may open such hearings with a presentation or summary of the
results of preliminary investigation or consideration by the agency. The agency
may designate any proper and responsible person as a presiding officer at such
hearings, whose functions shall be the keeping of order, the elicitation of full
data, and the restriction of oral statements, argunients, or testimony to reason-
able limits, Ageney counsel mayv be designated to aid in questioning where
such procedure is deemed helpful to the agency. Records of such hearings may
be Lkept, of which, where necessary or convenient, summaries may be made for
the consideration of the agency or other persons to whom the agency desires to
refer for further comnment or consultation,

(1) Forwvarn HEArRING.—Where and to the extent that, in the judgment of the
agency, Issues involve sharply controversial matters best treated through formal
procedures, or where legislation requires the holding of formal hearings prior
to the making of rules, formal rule-making hearings shall be held. In such hear-
ings, both oral testimony and sworn statements may be received, with adequate
opportunity for cross-examination or rebuttal: Provided, however, That presid-
ing officers, designated by the agency, shall limit statements and cross-examina-
tion to matters which will be helpful to the agency in reaching an informed
judgment. The admission and exclusion of evidence shall be designed to secure
for the agency all pertinent information, but repetition and the compilation of
unduly lengthy records shall be avoided. Specific proposed findings, inter-
mediate recommendations, or reports shall he made and issucd upon which
argument before the agency shall be held, but these may be eliminated where
tentative or proposed rules are mmade available by published notice prior to
argument. Agencies may adopt in such hearing procedure such of the provi-
sions of title 111 hereof ns they deem desirable.

(e) EMERGENCIES, CORRECTIONS, AND AMENDMENTS.—The foregoing procedural
directions shall be dispensed with in emergencies, as well as in making minor
and noncontroversial amendments,

(f) INITIAL PROMULGATION OF PRFSENT UNPURLISHED AGENCY ORGANIZATION AND
rrROCEDURES.—The promulgation of the organization and procedures of each ageney
or of a reviston thereof, shall be done promptly upon the approval of this Act,
and, except to the extent deemed necessary or advisable by the agencies, shall
not be attended by any of the procedures specified by this section.

() EXIBTING STATUTORY REQUIREMENTS.—The foregoing procedures shall not
supersede or be held to repeal existing statutory requiremerits expressed specifi-
cally in legislation,

See. 210, RicuT or PErition.—Any interested person shall have the rizht to
request any ageney to issue, ameud, or reseind rules,  Each ageney shall pro-
vide, in accerdance with the provisions of thig title, the form. content, and pro-
cedure for the submission, reception, eonsideration, and disposition of such
regqnests, Reports shall be made to Congress on the nature and disposition of
«uch requests, as hereinafter provided in this title,

See. 211, Jupician Review.—Except as otherwise specifieally required or pre-
eluded by Law, any rule may be judicially reviewed upon contest of its application
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to particular persous or subjects, or upon proper application for declaratory
Judgment, as follows:

(a) Drcraratory supeMENTS.—Declaratory judgments shall be rendered under
this section only where the rule, ov its threatened application, interferes with
or impairsg, or threatens to interfere with or inpair, the constitutional or
statutory rights, privileges, immunities, or benefits of any perscen.  Such judg-
ments may be rendered without prior resort to the agency by the person secking
relief . Provided, howerer, 'That controversies as to the applicability of any rule
to any person, property. or state of facts ghall be determined by the declaratory
ruling procedure provided in title III hereof,

(b) Score or rrview.—Upon such review, whether upon application for de-
claratory judginent or upon contest of the application of the rule to any person,
property. or state of facts, the guestions for determination by the court, so far
as necessary to a deeision, shall inclnde (1) all matters of constitutional right,
power, privilege, or iimmunity; (2) the statutory authority of discreticn of the
agency ; and (3) the observancee of atl procedures required by law.,  Wheve, upon
application for declaratory judzment, contest develops as to the faets or the
applicability of the rule to any person. property, or state of facts, the court shall
refer the case to the agency involved for a declaratory ruling as provided in title
I1I hereof and shall ferminate the proceeding for a declaratory judgment,

() OFHER PROCKDUEAL PROVISIONS.-—In all other respects, the provision of title
111 hereof recarding the judicial review of adiedications shall apply in iny cnse.

Ske. 212, Runines.—Rulings in specific cases shall not, as a method or matter
of general practice, be utilized to serve the functions of rules.  Where rulings
enunciate general rules or principles not otherwise published ag rules ov statutes,
they shall be followed hy the prompt formulation and promulgation of rules or
statements of policy.  Except thoge dealing with matters of management, budgets,
or rowtine of no proper interest to persons having buginess before the agency,
all rulings shall be made available to any persen and specially published or re-
produeed in leaflet or bound form and, unless go published and made avaituble,
shali not be utilized, cited, or have any validity, foree, or effect as to third parties,

Skc. 213, ANNUvAL Rerorr 1o CoNciREss ox RULEs.—Annually, in irs report to
Congress ovr otherwise, eacht agetey shall transmit to Congress all rules promul-
gated during the preceding year, together with explanatory material relating to
their substance and the procedure utilized in their formulation and promulgation,
Such report shall also contain a statement concerning the nature and disposition
of petitions received requesting the formulation, amendment, or repeal of rules
as provided in this title.

TITLE HHI—ADMINISTRATIVE ADJUDICATIONS

Src. 300, DrcrarnarioNn oF Portey.—-Tt is the deelared policy of Congress that
administrative adjudientions shall be attended by procedures which ascure to
every person affected : (i) 8peeifie notice of issutes and procedures at every stage
of procecding; (b)) an adequate oppertunity to present evidence and argument and
to hear or see argnment or evidenee presented against him, ineluding an oppor-
tunity to present such evidence and arguient to any representative of any agency
actuilly engaged in the formulation of decigion: () prompt and speedy decision
by impartial officers; () the full relief anthorized by law where such relief s
requested or, where sanction® are imposed, no greater or different penalties than
those anthorized by statute; and (e) an opportunity for judicial review as here-
inafter provided.

See, 301, Excrrrion —Nothing contained in this title shall apply to or offect
any matter concerning or relating to—

(a) administrative decislonsg, determinationg, or orders subject to, or
made and issoed upon, trial de nove by a keparate and independent admin-
istrative tribunal or in any court;

(h) diplomatic functions or foreign affairs, excopt in eases where particular
citizensg or residents of the United States are parties;

() the conduct of the military or naval estahlishments, the seleetion or
procurement of me nor materials for the armed forces of the United Srates,
and national-defense functions declared and published by the resident dur-
ing any period of national emergency,

(1) theselection, appointment, promation, transfer, dismissal, or discipline
of an employee or officer of any ageney:

{e) arbitration, mediation, or adjustment (asg distinguished from ad-
Judication) in the fleld of labor relations and other flelds;
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(f) fiscal and monetary operations of the Treasury, including foreign
funds control;
(g) functions concerned with public works, relief, lending, or spending;
(r) the procurement or disposition of public (or publicly held) property;
or (i) the admission or coutrol of aliens.
Provided, however, That, notwithstanding such exceptions other than those stated
in (a) hereof, the provisions of this title shall apply to all proceedings in which
the statutory rights, duties, or other legal relations of any person are required
by law to be determined only after opportunity for hearing and, if a hearing be
held, only upon the basis of a record made in the course of such hearing: and,
ag to all adjudicatory proceedings excepted from the operation of this title, its
provisions, except those for judicial review and the appointment of hearing com-
missioners, shall be (deemed advisory and may be adopted in whole or in part by
rule of any such agency.

Src. 302, EXPEDITION OF ADMINISTRATIVE ADJUDICATIONS.—Except upon the re-
fquest or consent of the parties or where the public or private interests will not
suffer unreasonubly by delay, it is the declared policy of Congress that adminis-
trative adjudications shall be made speedily, and matters pot susceptible of
prompt informal disposition shall be set for formal hearing forthwith, and
promuptly heard, argued, and decided. In fixing the times and places for formal
or informal proceedings, due regard shall always be had for the couvenience
and necessity of the parties involved or their representatives.

Skc. 303, DeravrT8 AND INFORMAL DISPOSITIONS.—Any agency is authorized
to make ianformal disposition of adjudications or controversies within its juris-
diction, in whole or in part, and may make, issue, or enter (1) stipulations,
agreed settlements, or consent orders; or (2) default judgments or orders where
parties fail to file required answers or other required responsive pleadings or
fail to appear or participate in schedunled formal proceedings or, upon request
by the agenecy, fail to give notice of intention to do so. Whether or not facts
are found, stipulated, or admitted, all such dispositions shall have the same
force and effect as orders or determinations after formal proceedings. Formal
procedures or hearings shall not be required or held in uncontested cases or
where parties consent to proceed otherwise, unless in the judgment of the
agency (1) the great number of parties or issues makes impossible or inadequate
informal or default disposition or (2) the unusual nature and importance of the
controversy require formal procedure in the protection of the publie interest.

Sec. 304. Decrararory RULINGgs.—TUpon the petition of any interested person,
every ageney shall, in accordance with the provisions of this title, make and
fssue declaratory rulings when necessary to terminate a controversy or to re-
move a substantial uncertainty as to the application of administrative statutory
authority or rules, with the same effect, and subject to the same administrative
or judicial review or reconsideration as in the ease of all other authorized adju-
dications of the agency. Such rulings shall not bind, or affeet the rights of,
persons or property not parties to, or named as the subject of, such proceedings
to any greater extent than other types of authorized adjudications made pur-
ruant to this title.

Sge. 305, Notwer 1y ForMAL AND InrvoBRMAl Proceepines.——All notices, com-
plaints, orders to show cause, moving papers, or amendments thereto issued by
any agency shall specify with particularity the matters or things in issue, and
shall not include charges or implied charges or requircments phrased gonerally
or in the words of the statute under which the agency is proceeding : Provided,
That an agency may identify, and quote or use the words of, any statnte in
the preliminary recitals to any notice and shall specify the statutory jurisdiction
or other authority under which it is acting. Notices of the denial of applica-
tions, petitions, or other requests of persous shall be made and served upon
the persons involved, shall specify with particularity the reasons and grounds
for denial, and shall, so far as deemed practical, contain complete and specific
suggestions or directions as to fucther administrative procedures or alternatives
available to the persons involved.

See. 306. RespoxsivE PLEADINGS oR Nortices.—In lieu of or in addition to an-
swers and other responsive pleadings, agencies are authorized to require notice
by the parties of a desire to ho heard and intention to appear.

Ske. 307, REQUIKREMENT oF ForMAL PRocEDURES.—ID ail cases where informal
procedures do not result in consent dispositions of matters initiated by an agency
or pending upon applications for licenses, permits, claims, or permissions, formal
adjudicatory procedure for the hearing and deeision of cases shall be provided
in accordance with section 308 hereof except that (a) where decisions rest upon
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inspections or tests, upon demand reinspections or retests by superior officers
shall be provided where other types of formal procedures are not provided; (b)
where time or other factors indispensably require (and statutes authorize) sum-
mary prelilinary, intermediate, or final action and disposition of matters, re-
spunsible oflicers or agents siiall be made available for conierences and the prompt
adjustment or other fair disposition of such matters, subject to prompt and fair
informal review by the agency itseif upon the request or protest of persons
involved; (c¢) emergency action, where authorized and provided by law, shall
be subject, s0 far as possible, to prompt reconsideration by the agency, with fair
opportulity to present evidence and argument; and (d) by conseut of the parties
the application of any of the provisicus of this title may be modifled respecting
any particular case.

Sec. 308, Formar. HEARINGS aND Dic1sioNs.—In order to simplify, make uniform,
and assure to every person a full and fair hearing and decision in every instance
of administrative adjudication, the following formal procedures stutll be observed :

(4) SEGREGATION OF PHOSECULING FUNCIIONS IN FOEMAL PROCEEDINGS.—~]In all
ecases where agencies or their mewmbers or representatives make forinal adjudi-
cations there shall be a complete segregation of prosecuting from hearing and
deciding functions. Those heads, niewbers, oflicers, employes, or representatives
of any agency engaged in presiding at heariugs or formulating findings aud deci-
sions in the course of tormai proceedings shall not consult or advise with agency,
counsel, investigators, representdtives, or employees except upon notice to all
affected parties and in open hearing or otherwise as provided herein: Provided,
That the bead, or wembers of a board which colnprises the ultimate authority,
of any agency may, so far as deewed desirable or necessary by the ageuncy, in
any case both hear or decide and (a) supervise or authorize the institution and
generul conduct of proceedings or the issuance of preliwinary or intermediate
orders or proeess, or (b) supervise the cousideration, or reject offers, of settlewent
or consent disposition prior to or after the institution of forinal precedings; and
any agency may, in its own name or by subvrdinate ofiicers or employecs, formally
appesar upoll papers, pleadings, and decisions both as a wmoving party aud as the
deciding authority in any cause within its jurisdiction, Nothing herein shall be
taken to preclude agency experts and other personnel from appearing at hearings
and submitting opinions or evidence in the same manner as other witnesses,

(b) HEAKING AXND DECIDING, OR PRESIDING, OFFICE&S.—Whenever the head of
an agency or one or more members of the board or body which comprises the
higbest authority of the ageney or a State representative suthorized by statute
to do 50 deeg not preside at the taking of evidence, all cases sball be heard and
decided by a “hearing commissioner” as hereinafter provided.,  All other cases
shall be heard and decided in accordance with this titic by the head of an
agency, or the board or body which coustitutes the ultimate authority of the
ageney, or one or more members thereof s or an authorized representative of one
of the States. All such hearing and deciding officers are hereinafter designated
us “presiding officers™, whose functions shall be judicial in nature and whose
conduct shall be governed by the accepted canons of judiciat ethics. As a mutter
of policy aud general practice, presiding officers shal] also render decisious in
the cases they have heard. Where the bhead of an ageney or the entive mwember-
ship of the ultimate bourd or authority itself decides a case in the first instance
as herein provided, the provisious hereinafter made for appeal to the agency
shall not apply.

(¢) Hraring coMMisSIoNERS.—Subject to the provisions of this Act and other
provisions of law not inconsistent herewith, there shall be appointed for each
agency asg many duly qualitfied hearing commisgioners as may from time to time
be deemed necessary for the hearing and deelsion of cases, and who ghall have
or perform no other duties or functions,

(1) Such appointments may be made upon nomivation by the agency and
without regard for the provisions of the civil-service laws or other existing laws
applicable to the employment and compensation of officery and employees of the
United States, by the Office of Federal Administrative Irocedure (hereinafter
referred to as the Office) after its consideration and approval of the training,
experience, character, and temperament of such nominees to discharge the re-
sponsibilities of the office of hearing commissioner. The Office is authorized to
make such investigations ag may be necessary in order to pass upon the qual-
flcations of nominees. Reappointments may be made by the Office, without
the recommendation or intercession of the agency concerned, in all cases where

90600-—46——12
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hearing commissioners have rendered creditable service. In the nomination,
approval, disappreval, appointment, or reappointment of hearing commissioners
no political test or qualification shall be permitted or given consideration, but
all nominations and approvals shall be made solely upon the basis of merit and
efliciency.

(2) Hearing commissioners shall receive an annual salary of not less than
£3.600 or more than $9,000, to be paid from the available funds of the agency
for which they are appointed or to which they are assigned. The Office shall
fix, and may adjust from time to time, the appropriate salary scale for the hear-
ing commissioners of each agency or type of functions or cases involved; and
except ns the salaries of hearing commisisoners in office may be aflected by such
general adjustments in salary scales or apbointment of such comissioners to
different grades, the salary of any hearing commissioner shall not be increased
or diminished during his term of office otherwise than by operation of an Act
of Congress.

(3) Each hearing commissioner shall hoid offire for a period of twelve years
and shall be removable only (a) upon certifieation hy the agency executive that
lack of official business or insufficiency of available appropriations renders neces-
sary the termination of the hearing commissioner's appointment, and the ap-
proval of the Office; or (b) upon the statement of charges by the agency that he
has been guilty of malfeasance in office or bas been negleetful or incflicient in
the performanee of duty; or (¢) upon the statement of like charges by the Attor-
ney General of the United States, which the Attorney General is authorized to
make in his diseretion after investigation of any complaint against a hearing
comrmnissioner made to the Atforney General by a person other than an agencey.
If the removal of a hearing commissioner is made after eertification and approval
ag provided in (3) (a) hereof, the hearing commissioner so removed shall be
placed upon an eligible list for reappointment in the event that circumstances
warrant, and no new appointments of hearing commissioners shall he made in
the agency of which he hag been a part except by the Ofiice from persons whose
names appear on such list. A hearing commissioner upon whom charges under
(3) (b) or (3) (¢) hereof have been served may within five days thereafter
demand a hearing upon the charges, to be held before the members of the Office
or, if the Office so direets, before a trial board congisting of the Director and two
other members designated by the Office, The manner by which requests for
such hearings shall be made, the time and place at which sueh hearings shall be
had, and the hearing procedure shall he prescribed hy the Office. A hearing com-
misgioner against swhom sueh charges have heen nide shall stand suspended from
office, but his salary shall continue for five days or until service of findings upon
him after the hearing herein provided., The decision of the Office or the trial
board, as the case may be, shall be accompanicd by findings based upon the record
of the hearing, and shall be final and unreviewable by any other officer or in
any other forum. In the event the Offire or the trial board, as the case may be,
concludes that good enuse for removal of a hearing commissioner has heen shown,
the hearing commissioner shall be deemed to have heen removed from office ag
of the date on which findings so sustained are served upon him; but {f it be con-
chuded that such canse for removal of a hearing eomminissioner has not been
established, the suspension of the hearing commissioner under charges shall
terminate forthwith, and the hearing commissioner shall be at once restored to
active status,

(4) In case of emergencies, the temporary incapacity of available hearing
commisgsioners, temporary congestion of dockets, or where eases uarise go infre-
quently that permanent hearing commissioners are unnecessary or where the
Office for good canse authorizes the appointment of provisional hearing eonmis-
sioners, hearing commissioners may be appointed as herein provided for a period
not to exceed one vear, which may be once renewed with the congent of the
Office. At the conclusion of such provisional period, such hearing commissioners
shall be regularly nomingted, approved, and appointed. or in the alternative,
shall he completely and permanently relieved of all assignments calling for the
fulfillment of tasks appropriately performed by any hearing commissioner in the
ngency.

(5) Upon such terms and conditionsg as it may deem proper, the Office may
authorize the temporary, intermittent, or oceasional utilization of services of
the hearing commissioners of one agency by another agency where the respective
agencies request and consent to such service.
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(6) The agency itself, or through a chief hearing commissioner whom it des-
ignates from among its duly appointed hearing commissioners, or any other
designated officer or employee, shall assign cases to such commissioners, super-
vise the agency docket, and take all other similar appropriate and necessary
steps to facilitate and expedite the hearing and decision of cases.

(7) Examiners presently in office with civil-service status, or hereafter ap-
pointed as presiding or hearing officers through civil service. may act and shall
be designated as hearing commissioners under this section, but shall be subject
to this section with respect to salaries and removals from office.

(d) DISQUALIFICATION OF PRESIDING OFFICERS.—ANy party may file with the
agency a timely affidavit of personal bias or disqualification of any presiding
officer assigned to hear and determine any case, setting forth with particularity
the grounds for such disqualification. After investigation or hearing by tha
agency or any other presiding officer to whom the matter may be referred, the
agency or such presiding officer shall either find the affidavit without merit and
direct the case to proceed as assigned or cause another presiding officer to be
assigned to the case. Where such affidavit is found to be without marit the
affidavit, any record made thereon, and a memorandum decision and the order
of the ageney shall be made a part of the record in the cuse and subject to avail-
able jndicial review upen appeal from any order or decision ultimately entered.
A prosiding officer shall withdraw from any case wherein he deems himself dis-
qgualified for any reason.

{e) POWERS AND DUTIES OF PRESIDING OFFICERS.—In all cases presiding officers
ghall have power in any place (1) to administer oaths and affirmations, and take
affidavits; (2) to issue subpenasg requiring the attendance and testimony of wit-
nesses and the production of books, contraects, papers, documents, and other
evidence; (3) to summon and examine witnesses and reeeive evidence; (4) to
cause depositions to be taken in the manner prescribed by the rules of the azeney;
(H) to regulate all proceedings in every hearing before them and. subject to
the rules and regulations of the agency, to perform all acts and take all measures
necessary for the efficient conduct of the hearing: (6) to admit or exclude evi-
dence: (7) to rule upon the form of any question asked or the scope and extent
of testimony, statements, or cross-examination: and (8) subject to the rales of
the agency, to dispose of motions, requests for adjournment continuances, and
similar matters.

(f) ENFORCEMENT OF ORDER AND PROCESS.—If any person in connection with any
administrative proceeding disobeys or resists any lawful order or process, or i3
gnilty of misconduct during a hearing or so near the place thereof as to obstruct
the same, or neglects to produce, after having been ordered to do so, any
pertinent book, paper, or document, or refuses to appear after having heen
subpenaced. or refuses to take the oath as a witness. or afrer taking the oath
refused to be examined according to law, the agency shall certify the facts
to the district eourt having jurisdiction in the place at which the hearing s
held. which court shall thereupon in a summary manner hear the evidence as
to the acts complained of, and, if the evidence so warrants, compel compliance
or punish suech person in the same manner as for contempt,

(g) PREHEARING CONFERENCES.~Upon being so authorized and directed by the
agency specinlly or by rules, every presiding ofticer shall have power, at any
time subsequent to the formal initiation of the case and prior to his decision,
to initinte, conduet, or participate in negotiations Jooking toward the informal
gettlement or other disposition in whole or in part of any case: and, in aceord-
ance with such rules and regulations as may be preseribed by the ageney, ench
presiding oftficer shall have power in any cage to direet the parties or their
attorneys to appear before him at any such time for a conference to consider
(1) the simplitication of the issueg; (2) the necessity or desirability of amend-
ments to the pleadings; (3) the possibility of obtaining stipulations of fact and
documents which will avoid unnecessary proof; (4) the Hmitation of the num-
ber of expert or other witnesses; and (§7) such other matters ag may expedile
and aid in the disposition of the Case,

th) Rurks orF eVIDENCT—Immaterial, irrelevant, and unduly repetitiong evl.
dence shall be excluded from the record of any heaving and, as noarly asx may
be, the basie principles of relevancy, materiality, and probative force as recog-
nized in Federal judicial proceedings of an equitable nature shall govern the
proof of all questions of fact, except that snch prineiples shall be (1) brosdlv
interpreted in such manner as to make effective the adjndicative powers nf
administrative agencies, (2) shall be adapted to the legisiative poliey under
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which adjudications are made, and (3) shall assure that as a practical matter
testimony of reasonable probative value will not be excluded as to any pertinent
fact.

(i) CROSS-EXAMINATION, WRITTEN EVIDENCE, DEPOSITIONS, STIPULATIONS.—Reason-
able cross-examination in open hearing shall be permitted iu the sound discre-
tion of the presiding officer except that (1) ex parte statements may be admitted
upon consent of the parties; (2) any agency may adopt procedures for the dls-
position of contested matters in whole or part upon the submission of written
evidence, particularly with respect to technical matters and matters of conclu-
sion or inference upon readily available and generally undisputed data, but sub-
ject always to rebuttal or cross-examination upon demand; (3) the taking of
evidence upon deposition may be utilized by any agency to simplify and expedite
the hearing or determinuation of cases, under such rules as the agency may
provide; and (4) any agency may simplify hearings by providing for agreed
stipulations of fact as to the whole or any part of the issues in any case.

(j) OFFICIAL NOTICE.—Agencics may take official notice of any matter of gen-
erally recognized fact or any technical or scientific fact of established character,
but parties shall be notitied either during hearings or by full reference in decisions
or reports or otherwise, of the matters so noticed, with an adeguate opportunity
to show that such fucts are erroneously noticed.

(k) SUBMISSION OF PROFOSED REPURTS, FINDINGS, ARGUMENTS, ARD BRIEFS.—At
the conclusions of hearings, the presiding officer shall afford the parties due
notice and opportunity for the submission of proposed findings and briefs or
memoranda, and for oral argument. Where the agency itself decides a case or
responds to certitied questiong of law or policy in which it has not heard the
evidence and in which no decision of a presiding officer has been rendered, as
authorized by subsection (m) (Z) hereof, an intermediate report of specific,
recommended, and reasoned findings of fact and conclusions of law shall be inade
and issued by the oflicer or officers who presided at the taking of evidence; and
the agency, before decixion, shall afford all parties reasonable opportunity for
briefs and argument before it upon the basis of such report or upon such other
and further specification of issues as it may indicate to the parties.

(1) Recorps.—In all formal proceedings only one official record (of which there
may be any number of copies) shall be kept, upon which decision shall be made
and which shall be available to all parties. As to matters of fact, officers hearing
or deciding cases, and their assistants or clerks, shall, except as to briefs filed
in the case and approprinte matters of official notice, cousult no other files,
records, data, or materials.

(m) DEecisions.—In the consideration and decision of all administrative cases
submitted for adjudication—

(1) presiding officers whoe heard the case (unless unavailable because of
death, illness, suspension, or otherwise, in which case another presiding officer
shall complete the disposition of the case) shall find all the relevant facts,
including eonclusions and inferences of fact, make conclusions of law, and
enter an appropriate order, award, judgment, or other form of decision,
which shall beeoine a part of the record;

(2) in unusual cases the presiding oflicer may, upon the conclusion of the
hearing in any case, certify to the agency any guestions or propositions of
law or policy for instructions, and thereupon the ageney shall give binding
instructipns on the questions or propositions so certified ; or, upon the conclu-
sion of the bearing in any case, the agency, on petition of all the private
parties therein and for good cause shown, may direct that the entire record
be forthwith transmitted to it for decision;

(3) ull decisions, whether of the presiding officer or of the agency itself,
shall be in writing and accompanied hoth (1) by a statement of the reasons
therefor (which may be simple or elaborate as the case may be deemed to
reguire) and (2) by separately stated findings of fact (except to the extent
that the facts are stipulated) and conclusions of law upen all points upon
which the decision is rested, except that separate statements of reasons may
be omitted where such findings or conclusions adequately set forth the
reasons for the decision, and except that on review by it any agency may
adopt in whole or part the findings, conclusions, and decisions of presiding
officers ;

(4) in the consideration and decision of any case, hearing, or declding
officers shall personally master such portions of the record as are cited by
the parties. They may utilize the aid of law clerks or assistants (who
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shall perform no other duties or functions) but such officers and such clerks
or assistants shall not discuss particular cases or receive advice, data, or
recommendations thereon with or from other officers or employees of the
agency or third parties, except upon written notice and with the consent of
all parties to the case or upon open rehearing;

(5) all such findings, conclusions, decisions, opinions, and orders shall
be promptly served upon the interested parties or their representatives,
together with, so far as practicable, a statement of any further procedures
or alternatives available to such parties;

(6) in every ecase, the findings and conclusions shall encompass all rele-
vant facts of record and shall themselves be relevant to, and shall adeguately
support, the decision, order, or award entered:

(7) each agency shall specially publish in leaflet or bounnd form such of
its decisions as are deemed valuable to the public or are to be relied upon
as precedents;

(8) nothing in this section shall he taken to preclude any officer or em-
ployee of an agency, or group of officers or employees, from presenting for
the consideration of deciding officers proposed findings, reports, or decisions
(in addition to those presented by the presiding oflicer) provided the partieg
are affurded adequate notice and oppurtunity to ineet such proposals by
briefs and oral argument.

{n) EFFECT OF DECISIONS OF PRESIDING OFFICERS.—In the absence of an appeal to,
or review by, the agency within such reasonable period of time as may be pre-
gcribed by rule by the agency for that purpose, n decision of a presiding officer
shall without further proceedings become the final decision of the agency and,
as such, enforcible (or subject to subsequent reopening or reconsideration) to
the same extent and in the same manner as though it had been duly entered by
the agency as its decision, judgment, order, awarvd, or other ultimate determina-
tion in the case. Decisions subject to the approval of the President, however,
shall not become effective until such approval has been duly given,

(0) AGENCY REVIEW OF DECISIONS OF PRESIDING OFFICERS.—Upon appeal to the
agency frony a decision of a presiding officer, the appellant shall set forth sepa-
rately each error asserted, in detail and with particularity; and only such ques-
tions as are specified by the appellant’s petition for review and such portions of
the record as are specified in the supporting brief need be considered by the
agency. Where the appellant asserts that the findings of fact made by the
presiding officer are unsupported by evidence, the agency may limit it8 review
of such ground to the inquiry whether, upon the portions of the record eited by
the parties, the findings made by the presiding officer are clearly contrary to the
manifest weight of the evidence. Where an agency on petition or on its own
motion reviews the decision of a presiding oflicer, it shall with particularity
specify the points, issues, or grounds of such review. Upon the taking of an
appeal to it or upen review by it on petition or its own motion, the agency shall
bave authority to anffirm, reverse, modify, or set aside in whole or in part the
decision of the presiding officer, or to remand the case to the presiding officer
for the purpose of receiving further evidence and making further findings and
conclusions or for further proceedings.

(p) REHEARING, REOPENING, AND RECONSIDERATION oF DRCISIONS.—All decisions
which have become final may be subject to rehearing, reopening, or reconsidera-
tion by a presiding officer of the agency in the manner and to the extent authorized
by the legislation under which the agency originally exercised ndjudicatory
powers, under such rules as the ageney may provide,

Src. 300. SaAxCTIONS AND BENEFITS.— Only upon final adjudleation shall action
be taken or powers exercised except in connection with necessary preliminary,
intermediate, or ewergency powers expressly authorvized by statute. Penalties,
recoveries, denialg, conditions, and prohibitions shall net be imposed, exercised,
or demanded beyond thosge authorized by statute, and no sanctions not authorized
by statute shall be imposed by any agency or combination of agencies, Rights,
privileges, benefits, or licenses authorized by law shall not be denied or withheld
in whole or in part where adequate right or entitlement thereto is shown. The
effective date of the imposition of sanctions or withdrawal of benefits or licenses
shall, so far as deemed practicable, be deferred for such reasonable time as will
permit the persons affected to adjust their affairs to accord with such action or
to seek administrative reconsideration or judicial review.

Sec. 310. Jupician Review.—In order to facilitate and slmplify review by the
Federal courts of all administrative adjudicatlons and to eliminate technical
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fmpediments thereto, judicial review of administrative action shall be had in
accordance with the following principles:

(a) SPECIAL PrROVISIONS.—All provisions of law for judicial review applicable
to particular agencies or subject matter, except as the sime may be inconsistent
with the provisions of this title, shall remain valid and binding, as shall all pro-
visions specifically precluding judicial review or prescribing a broader scope of
review than provided in subsection (e) hereof.

(b) RIGHT AND PARTIES.—Iixcept as otherwise specifically provided by law or
excepted from the operation of this title, and regardless of whether the subject
is one of constitutional or statutory right, power, privilege, immunity, or benefit,
any party adversely affected by any final! decision of any agency rendered pur-
suant to the formal procedures provided herein shall be entitled to judicial
review in accordance with applicable statutory provisions or, in the absence
thereof, by application in equity or for writ of mandamus. All decisions upon
such review shall be subject to appeal, or review upon writ of certiorari by the
Supreme Court of the United States, as provided by law.

(¢) CourTs Anp VENUE.—Whenever a court shall hold that it is without juris-
diction to hear and determine a timely application or petition for such review
on the ground that the same should have been filed before some other court, it
shall transinit such pleadings and other papers, together with a statement of
its reusons for doing, to such court of competent jurisdiction as may be designated
by the applicant or petitioner, which court shall, after permitting any necessary
ammendments, thereupon proceed as in other cases. Where such applications or
petitions are filed in the proper court but are deficient in form or type of remedy,
timely amendment shall be permitted.

(d) REvVIEWABLE orbDERS.—Administrative orders, declariatory or otherswise,
directing action, assessing penalties, prohibiting conduct, or denying claimed
rights, privileges, or benefits under the Constitution or statutes shall be subject
to such review: Provided, however, That only final orders or orders for which
there is no other adequate judicial remedy shall be subject to such review., Pre-
liminary or intermediate orders, so far as the same are by law reviewable, shall
be subject to review upon the review of final orders.  An order shall be final for
purpeses of such review notwithstanding that no petition for rehearing or re-
consideration has been presented to the ndministrative authority involved.

(e) Score or REVIEw.—Regardless of the form of the review proceeding, the
reviewing court shall consider and decide, 8o far as necessary to its decision
and where raised by the parties, all velevant questions arising upon the whole
record or such parts thereof as may be cited by any of the parties; and shall
set aside administrative findings, inferences, conclusions, or orders whenever
it fAnds them: (1) contrary to constitutional right, power, privilege, or im-
munity ; (2) in excess of the statutory authority or jurisdiction of the agency;
(3) made or promulgated upon unlawful procedure; (4) unsupported by sub-
stantial evidence; or (5) arbitrary or capricious: Provided, however, That upon
such review due weight shall be accorded the experience, technical competence,
specialized knowledge, and legislative policy of the ageucy Involved as well as
the discretionary authority conferred upon it,

(f) Recorn.—Upon petition or application for judicial review, enforcement,
of restraint of an administrative order or action, it shall not be necessary to
print the complete administrative record and exhibits in the case unless the re-
viewing court for good cause so orders. The moving party shall print as a
supplement or appendix to his brief, which may be separately bound, the
pertinent pleadings, orders, decisions, opinions. findings, and conclusions of both
the agency and any presiding ofticer, together with relevant docket entries
arranged chronologieally and such further parts of the record as it is desired
the court shall read. Omissions shall be indicated, reference to the pages of
the typewritten transcript of the record as filed shall he made, and the names
of witnesses shall be indexed. The responding party shall similarly print such
portions of the record as it is desired the court shall read. Reviewing courts
may by rule amplify or modify the provisions of this section to further its

purpose.

{H. R. 2602. 7T9th Cong., 1st gess.]
A BILIL To facilitate the administration of government and improve the quality of justice

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of Amcerica in Congress nssembled. That this Act may be cited as the "Fair
Government Practices Act.” Its objects shall be to improve the relations between
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private citizens and governmental authority, to facilitate the administration of
justice. to protect civil rights, and to preserve the form of government gnaranteed
by the Constitution of the United States of America.

PuUBLIC INFORMATION

Sute. 2. To the end that every person, entity, or organization shall be fully
informed of the law, regulations, and procedure of every office, board, commission,
independent establishment, authority, corporation, department, burean, division,
institution, service, administration, or other unit of the executive branch of the
Federal Government, hereinafter called *“agency,” except to the extent that
there is dircctly involved any military, naval, or diplomatic funection requiring
secrecy in the public interest—

RULES

(n) Every agency shall separately state and currently publish in the Federal
Register—

(1) deseriptions of its internal and tield organization, together with the
zeneral course and method by which each type of matter directly affecting
private parties is channeled and determined :

(2) substantive regulations authorized by law and required to effectuate
authority or apprize parties of rights or Hahilities, as well as all statements
of generad policy or interpretation of general public application and utilized
by the agency;, and

(3) rules specifying the natire and requirementsg of a1l formal or informal
procedures nvailable to private parties, including simplified forms and ade-
quate instructions as to all papers, reports, or examinations.

ORDERS

(M Bvery ageney shall preserve and publish or make available to public in-
spection all—

(1) rutings on questions of law, other than those relating to the internal
manacement of the ngeney and not diveetly affceting the public or the rights
of any person as defined by this Act; and

(2y orders, inclnding findings or opinions with reference thereto, issued

in the adjudication of any case.
RELEASES

() Al releases intended for zeneral publie information er of general applica-
tion or effect not otherwise published or made available pursuant to this scetion
shalj he—

(1) filed promptly with the Divisian of the Federal Register, and

(2) there preserved and made available fo public inspeetion:
Provided, horwerer, That no sgency <hall, directly or Indirectly, issne publicity
reflecting adversely upon any person, product, commodity, seeurity, private
activity, or enterprize otherwise than by izsuance of the full texts of author-
ized public documents, impartial summarvies of the positions of all parties to any
controversy, or the issuance of legal notice of public proceedings within its

Jurisdiction.
LiMiTATION oF PENALTIES, INVESTIGATIONS, AND REpPorRT8

See. 3. To the end that wdministrative penalties, fnvestizations, and reports
shall Le limited to the requirements of gond government, and parties he gssured
rights of appearance and prompt reljef-—

PENALTIES AND RENEFITH

(n) No agency shall impose penalties or forbid or require action not hoth
specified by statute and expressiy delezafed to such ageney by lawful authority
and any sanction, seizuare, process, penalty, prohibition, requirement, remedy,
relief, assistance, license, permit, or other grant, or permission imposed or dis-
pensed by any agency throngh any rule, order, license (including any term or
condition thereof)y or otherwise shall be unlawful to the extent that it 1s in excess
of aduninistrative authority or withholds privileges or benefits in derogation of
private richt: Provided, however, 'That no person shall be subject to any rule or
order prior to its publication or service, respectively, for a reasonable time unless
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both expressly authorized by law and required in any case for goond cause: And
provided further, That no person shall be subjected to any penalty or deprived
of any right or privilege for action taken in accordance with the rule, order, per-

mission, or interpretation of any agency.
LICENSES AND PERMITS

(b) No license (including permit, certifieate, approval, registration, charter,
membership, or other form of permission) shall—

(1) be required by any agency unless expressly authorized by statute;

{(2) be denied or withdrawn, revoked, annulled, or suspended in whole
or in part except In accordance with this Act;

{3) be withdrawn unless first any facts which may warrant such with-
drawal shall have been officially brought to the attention of the licensce
fn writing followed by reasonable opportunity to demonstrate or achieve
compliance with all lawful requirements except in cases of elearly demon-
strated willfulness or those in which public health, morals, or safety require
otherwise; or

(4) expire, with reference to any business, occupation, or activity of a
continuing natare in any case in which due and timely application for a
renewal or a new license has been made, until such application shall have
been finally determined:

Provided, moreover, 'That in any case subject to section 6 (except financial re-
organizations) in which an administrative license or permission is required by
law and due request s made therefor but no final administrative action is taken,
such license or permission shall be deemed granted In full to the extent of the
authority of the agency unless the agency shall within sixty days of such applica-
tion have set the matter for formal proceedings required by this Act.

INVESTIGATIONS

(e) No agency shall exercise investigative powers or require reports unless—
(1) expressly authorized by statute and within its lawful jurisdiction;
(2) through regmlarly authorized repregentatives for authorized purposes;
(3) without infringing rights of personal privacy;
(4) without disturbing private occupation or enterprise beyond the
reasonable requnirements of law enforcement; and
(5) substantially necessary to the operation of the agency.

SUBPENAS

(d) Every agency shall issue subpenas authorized by law to private parties
upon request and, as may be requnired by its general rules of procedure, npon
a simple statement of the general purpose or reasonable scope of the testimony
or other evidence so sought; and the names of witnesses and the purpose and
nature of the evidence so sought shall not be made available to agency prosecutors
or investigators. Upon contest of the validity of any administrative subpena
or upon the attempted enforecement thereof, the court shall determine all ques-
tions of law ralsed by the parties, including the anthority or jurisdiction of
the agency in law or fact, and shall enforce (by the igssuance of a judicial order
requiring the future production of evidence under penalty of punishment for
contempt in case of contumacious failure to do so) or refuse {o enforee such

subpena accordingly.
APPEARANCE

(e) Every agency shall accord every person subject to administrative authority
and every party or intervenor (Including individuals, partnerships, corpora-
tiong, associations, or public or private agencies or organizations of any char-
acter) in any administrative proceeding or in connection with any administrative
anthority—

(1) the right at all reasonable times to appear in person or hy counsel;
(2) every reasonable opportunity and facility for negotiation. information,
adjustment, or formal or informal determination of any issue, request, or
controvergy ;
(3) the right to be accompanied and advised by counsel; and
(4) a prompt determination of any matter within the jurisdiction or
competence of the agency :
Provided, however, That no such person or party shall in any manner be made
to suffer, through the subsequent exercise of administrative powers or otherwise,
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the consequences of any unwarrunted or avoidable administrative delay in
determining any such matter. In all cases in which an administrative hearing
is required by law and the parties are not in default, matters not susceptible of
informal disposition in whole or in part shall be promptly heard and decided.
except that in fixing the times and places for formal or informal proceedings
due regard shall be had for the eonvenience and necessity of the parties or thelr
representatives.
JUDICIAL REVIEW

Sec. 4. In order that every reviewing court shall have plenary authority to
render such decision and grant such relief as right and justice may demand in
full conformity with this Act and all other applicable law—

RIGHT OF REVIEW

(a) Notwithstanding any contract, agreement, or undertaking to the con-
trary, any party subject to, or adversely affected by, any administrative action,
rule, or order within the purview of this Aet or etherwise presenting any issue
of law shall be entitled to judicial review thereof—

(1) as an incident to proceedings for any form of criminal or civil
enforcement :
(2) through any special statutory review proceeding relevant to the sub-
Ject matter; or
(3) in the absence or inadequacy of any relevant statutory review proce-
dure, through any applicable form of legal action, including actions for
declaratory judgment or for writs of injunction, mandamus, or habeas
corpus:
Provided, however, That any final administrative order (including those upon
applications for declaratory rulings or the neglect, failure, or refusal of any
agency to act upon any application for a rule, order, permission, or the amend-
ment or modification thereof within the time prescribed by law or within a rea-
sonable time) directing uction, assessing penalties, prohibiting conduet, affecting
rights or property, or denying in whole or in part claiined rights, romedies, privi-
leges, licenses, penuissions, moneys, or benefits under the Constitution, statutes,
or other law of the laud shall be subject to review pursuant to this section. Any
preliminary or intermediate order shall be directly reviewable in any case in
which no other judiciul remedy is fully adequate. All orders not directly review-
able shall be subject to review upon the review of final acts, rules, or orders.
Any action, rule, or order shall be final for purposes of the review guaranteed
by this section notwithstanding that no petition for rehearing, reconsideration,
reopening, or declaratory ruling hus been presented to or ruled upon by the
ageucy involved,
INTERIM RELIEF

(¢) Unless the agency of its own motion or on request shall postpone the
effective date of any action, rule, or order pending judicial review, every review-
ing court, and every court to which a case may be taken on appeal from or upon
application for certiorari or other writ to, a reviewing court, shalj—

(1) have full authority to issue all necessary and appropriate writs,
restraining or stay orders, or preliminpary or temporary injunctions, manda-
tory or otherwise, required in the judgment of such court to preserve the
status or rights of the parties pending full review and determination as
provided in this section;

(2) postpone the effective date of any administrative action. rule, or
order to the extent necessary to accord the parties a falv opportunity for
judicial review of any substantial question of law; and

(3) grant such aflirmative relief, notwithstanding statutory or other
administritive authority in the premises, in any case in which any legal
right, privilege, iimmunity, permission. relief, or henefit expires or ls denied,
withdrawn, or withheld, in whole or in part, to the extent neceszary to
preserve the status of the parties pending the review guaranteed by this
section.

SCOPE OF REVIEW

(d) The reviewing court shall consider and decide all relevant questionas of
law arising upon the whole record; and the court sball hold unlawful any
act or set aside any application, rule, order, or adminlstrative finding or conclu-
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sion made, sanction or requirement imposed, or permission or beneﬁt withheld
to the extent that it finds them—

(1) inconsistent with any requirement of this Act;

(2) contrary to constitutional right, power, privilege or immunity;

(3) in excess of statutory authority, jurisdiction, or limitations or short
of statutory right, grant, privilege, or benefit;

b (4) made or issued without full observance of all procedures required
y law;

(5) unsupported by substantial, credible, and material evidence upon the
whole administrative record in any case in which the action, rule, or order
is required by statute to be taken, made, or issued after administrative hear-
ing:

(6) unwarranted by the facts to the extent that the facts are subject to
trial de novo by the reviewing court; or
(7) arbitrary or capricious.

APPEALS

(e) The judzments of original ecourts of review shall be appealable in accord-
ance with existing provisions of law and, in cascs in which there is no appeal
thereto as of right and probable ground appears that any person has been denied
the full benefit of this Act, reviewable by the Supreme Court upon writs of
certiorari.

OTHER PROVISIONS OF LAW

(f) Al provisions or additional requirements of law qpplicnblo to the judicial
review of acts, rules, or orders genmaﬂy or of particular agencies or subject mat-
ter, except as the same may be inconsistent with the provisions of this Act, shall
remain valid and binding as shall all statutory provisions expressly precluding
Judicial review or preseribing broader scope or availability of review than that
provided in this section.

SFPARATION OF PROSECUTING FUNCTIONS

Sece. 5. In order that no head, member, officer, employee, or agent of any agency
shall serve both as prosecutor :md deciding authority—

(a) No proceeding, rule, or order subject to the requirements of section 6
shall bhe lanwful unless with reference to that type of proceeding the agency in-
volved shail have previously and completely delegated either to one or more
of its responsible ofticers or to one or more of its niembers all investigative and
prosecuting fumetions (over which no hearing or deciding officer shall thereafter
liive exercised any control or sul‘wr\ixion) and the officers ov members so des-
ignatedd shall have had no part in the dectsion or review of such cases; and,
m any ageney in which the ultimate authority is vested in one person, Ruch
individual shall also delegate the hearing and initial decision of such cases to
examiuners or honrds of examiners,

{b) In the making of rules or eonsideration of petitions subject to the require-
ments of section 5. no subordinate ofticer or employee exercising or supervising
investizative or prosecuting functions shall take any part in the decision as
to the form or contents of any rule or the aceeptance or rejection of sueh petitions.

() Fvery general delezation and separation of funetions required of any
ageney by this section shall he specifically provided in its rules published pur-
suant to section 1: Provided. howerer, That in any complaint or other paper
the ageney may appear in nate as the moving party; and nothing in this section
shall be taken to prevent the supervision, consideration, or acceptance of settle-

ments or adjustments by hearing or deciding efficers.
Rure Maxixg
SEc. 6. Except to the extent that there is directly involved any military, naval,
or diplomatic function of the United States—
NOTICK
(a) Every agency shall publish general notice of proposed rule making in-

cluding—
(1) a statement of the time, place, and nature of any available public rule

making procedures;
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(2) full and specific reference to the authority under which the rule is
proposed ; and
(3) a description of the subjects and issues involved:
Provided, however, That this subsection shall not be mandatory as to interpreta-
tive rules, general statements of policy, or rules of agency organization or
procedure and shall not apply in cases in which notice i impracticable because ot
unavoidable lack of time or other emergency affecting public safety or health.

PROCEDUREB

(b) In all cases in which notice of rule making is required pursuant to sub-
section (a) of this section or otlierwise, the agency shall afford interested parties
an adequate opportunity, reflected in its published rules of procedure, to partici-
pate in the formulation of the proposed rule or rules through—

(1) submission of written data or views;

(2) attendance of conferences or consultations: or

(3) presentation of facts or argument at informal hearings:
Provided, howerer, That, in place of the foregoing provisions of thig subsection,
in all cases in which rules are required by statute to he issued only after a hear-
ing, the hearing and decision requirements of sections 7 and 8 shall appiy. In
all other rule-making procedures parties unable to be present shall be entitled
as of right to submit written data or arguments, all submissions shall be given
full consideration by the agency, and the reasons as well a8 findings and con-
clusions of the agency as to all relevant issnes shall he pahliched upon the issuance
or rejection of the rules or proposals involved., Nothing in this section shall be
held to limit or repeal additional requirements imposed by law.

PETITIONS

(¢) Every agency authorized to issue rules shall accord any interested person
the right to petition for the isgunance, amendment, or reseission of any rule in con-
formity with adequate published procedures for the submission and prompt con-
sideration and disposition of such requests,

ADJUDICATION

Sre. 7. In every case of administrative adjudication In which the rights, duties,
obligations, privileges, benefits, or other legal relations of any person are required
by stattute to be determined onlv after opportunity for an adminiztrative hearing,
except to the extent that there is directly involved any matter subjeet to a subse-
quent trial of the law and the facts de novo in any court—

NOTICE

(a) Every ageney undertaking the adjudieation of any case shall serve notice

in writing upon all parties directly affected, specifyving—

(1) the time, place, and nature of availahle administrative procerdings ;

(2) the particular legal authority and jurisdiction under which the pro-

posed proceeding is to be had: and

(3) the matters of fact and law in issue:
Provided. howerver, That the statement of issues of fact In the words of the
authority under which the agency is proceeding shall not be compliance with
thig requirement,

PROCFDURE

{h) In every case in which notice is required the agency shall afford al
interested parties the right and benefit of fair procedure for the settlement or
adjudication of all relevant issunes through (1) an adequate opportunity for
the informal submission and full congideration of facts, elaims, argument, offers
of settlement, or propogals, of adjustment and (2) thereafter, to the extent that
the parties are unable to sn determine any controversy by consent, formal

P

hearing, and decision in conformity with sections 7 and 8,

DECLARATORY RULINGS

{c) Upon the pefition of any proper party and in conformity with this section,
every agency shall, except In tax and patent matters, make and issue declaratory
rulings to terminate a controversy or to remove uncertainty as to the validity
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or application of any administrative authority, rule, or order with the same
effect and subject to the same judicial review as in the case of other rules
or orders of the agency.

HeariNgs

Sec. 8. No administrative procedure shall satisfy the requirement of a hearing
pursuant to sections § or 6 unless—

PRESIDING OFFICERS

{(a) To insure the impartiality of hearing or deciding officers—
(1) the case shall be heard—

(A) by the ultimate authority of the agency or by

(B) one or more subordinate hearing officers designated by the
agency from members of the board or body which comprises the highest
authority therein,

(C) State representatives authorized by statute to preside at the
taking of evidence, or

(D) examiners who shall perform no other duties, shall be remov-
able only after hearing for good cause shown, and shall receive a fixed
salary not subject to change: Provided, however, That in the event
hearing or deciding officers are no longer in office or are unavailable
because of death, illness, or suspension, other such officers may be
substituted in the sound discretion of the agency at any stage of
proceedings required by this section and section 8;

(2) the functions of all hearing officers, as well as of those participating
in decisions in conformity with section 8, shall be conducted in an impartial
and conslderate manner, in accord with the requirements of this Act, with
due regard for the rights of all parties as well as the facts and the law,
and consistent with the orderly and prompt dispatch of proceedings;

(3) such officers, except to the extent required for the disposition of ex
parte matters authorized by law, shall not engage In interviews with, or
receive evidence or argument from, any party directly or indirectly except
upon opportunity for all other parties to be present and in accord with the
publie proredures anthorized by this section and section 8 Copies of all
communications with such officers by, respecting, or on behalf of any party
or case shall be served upon all the parties;

(4) upon the filing of a timely affidavit of personal bias, disqualification,
or conduct contrary to law of any such officer at any stage of proceedings,
the agency or another such officer, after hearing the facts, shall make findings,
conclusions, and a decision as to such digquatification which shall become
a part of the record in the case and be reviewable in conformity with section 3.

EVIDENCE

(b) To assure that admiunistrative decision shal] be made upon a basis of
fact—

(1) the prineiples of relevancy, materiality, probative force, and substan-
tiality as recognized in Federal judicial proceedings of an equitable nature
shall govern the proof, decision, and judicial review of all questions of fact;

(2) the character and conduet of every person or enterprise shall be pre-
sumed lawful until the contrary shall have bheen shown by competent
evidence;

(3) In every case in which the burden of pronf is upon private parties
to show right or entitlement to exceptions, privileges, permits, or benefits
their competent evidence to that effect shall be presumed true unless aftirma-
tively disproved by other evidence;

(4) every party shall have the right of cross examination and the sub-
mission of rebuttal evidence;

(D) the taking of official notice shall be unlawful unless of a matter of
generally recognized or sclentific fact of estabiished character and unless
the parties, before the deciston becomes effective, are accorded an adequate
opportunity to show the contrary by evidence;

(8) no sauvetion, prohihition, or regqnirement shall be imposed or grant,
Heense, permission, or benefit withheld in whole or in part except upon
evidence which on the whole record is cowpetent. credible. substantial and
material.
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RECORD

(d) The transcript of testimony adduced and exhibits admitted, together with
all pleadings, exceptions, motions, requests, and papers filed by the parties, other
than separately presented briefs or arguments of law, shall constitute the com-
plete and exclusive record and be made available to ull the parties.

Decisions

Sec. 9. In all cases in which an administrative hearing is required to be con-
ducted in conformity with section 7—

INTERMEDIATE REPORTS

(a) Unless the officer or officers who presided at the hearing also decide the
case, they shall prepare and serve upon all parties and deciding officers an inter-
mediate report of specific recommended findings of fact and conclusions of fact
and law upon all relevant issues presented by the whole record.

SUBMISSIONS

(b) Officers who prepare intermediate reports or decide cases shall, prior to
the preparation of such reports or decision of cases, afford all parties full oppor-
tunity for the submission of briefs, exceptions to any intermediate report, pro-
posed findings or conclusions, and oral argument.

CONSIDERATION OF CASES

(c¢) All issues of fact shall be considered and determined exclusively upon the
record made in conformity with section 7. In the formulation and submission
of intermediate reports or in the decision of any case, all hearing or deciding
officers shall personally consider the whole or such parts of the record as are
cited by the parties, with no other aid than that of clerks or assistants who
perform no other dutles; and no such officer. clerk, or assistant shall consult
with or receive oral or written comment, advice, data, or recommendations re-
specting any such case from other officers or employees of the agency or fromn
third parties.

FINDINGS AND OPINIONS

(d) Al final decisions and determinations shall be stated in writing and
accompanied by a statement of reason, findings, and conelusions npon all relevant
issues of law, fact, or discretion raised by the parties: Provided, however, That
the findings and conclusions in every case shall encompass all relevant facts of
record and shall themselves be relevant to, and shall adequately support, the
decision and order or award entered.

EFFECTIVE DATE

8ec. 10. This Act shall take effect ninety days after its approval: Provided,
however, That no procedura! requirement shall be mandatory as to any adminis-
trative proceeding formally initiuted or completed prior to such date.





